Citation for published version (APA):

van Dorssen, P. (2022). Self-leadership in Healthcare: How healthcare workers can lead themselves to better work engagement, health, and performance. [Doctoral Thesis, Open Universiteit: faculties and services].

Document status and date:

Published: 18/02/2022

Document Version:

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Please check the document version of this publication:

• A submitted manuscript is the version of the article upon submission and before peer-review. There can be important differences between the submitted version and the official published version of record. People interested in the research are advised to contact the author for the final version of the publication, or visit the DOI to the publisher's website.

• The final author version and the galley proof are versions of the publication after peer review.

• The final published version features the final layout of the paper including the volume, issue and page numbers.

Link to publication

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

• Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

If the publication is distributed under the terms of Article 25fa of the Dutch Copyright Act, indicated by the "Taverne" license above, please follow below link for the End User Agreement:

https://www.ou.nl/taverne-agreement

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at:

pure-support@ou.nl

providing details and we will investigate your claim.

Downloaded from https://research.ou.nl/ on date: 15 apr.. 2024



How healthcare workers can lead themselves to better work engagement, health, and performance

Pauline van Dorssen-Boog

Open Universiteit

How healthcare workers can lead themselves to better work engagement, health, and performance

Pauline van Dorssen-Boog

Design / layout:Albert van DorssenPrinted by:Optima Grafische Communicatie, RotterdamPublished by:Open Universiteit NederlandISBN:978-94-93211-23-0

© 2022 E.P. van Dorssen-Boog

All rights reserved. No part of this thesis may be reproduced, stored or transmitted in any form or by any means without the prior permission from the author, or the copyright-owning journals for previously published chapters.

How healthcare workers can lead themselves to better work engagement, health, and performance

Proefschrift

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Open Universiteit op gezag van de rector magnificus prof. dr. Th.J. Bastiaens ten overstaan van een door het College voor promoties ingestelde commissie in het openbaar te verdedigen op vrijdag 18 februari 2022 te Heerlen om 13.30 uur precies

door

Ellen Pauline van Dorssen-Boog

geboren op 9 februari 1972 te Vlaardingen



Promotores

Promotor:

Prof. dr. C.V. van Vuuren, Open Universiteit

Copromotor:

Dr. J.P. de Jong, Radboud Universiteit

Leden beoordelingscommissie:

Prof. dr. M.Ph. Born, Erasmus University Rotterdam Prof. dr. M. van Woerkom, Erasmus University Rotterdam en Tilburg University Prof. dr. B.I.J.M. van der Heijden, Radboud Universiteit en Open Universiteit Prof. dr. J.H. Semeijn, Open Universiteit

Table of contents

Chapter 1 - General introduction	10
Chapter 2 - Self-leadership among healthcare workers: a mediator for the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health	28
Chapter 3 - Healthcare workers' autonomy: Testing the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-	
leadership and moderating role of need for job autonomy	54
Chapter 4 - Facilitating healthcare workers' self-	
work engagement, health, and performance	78
Chapter 5 - Investing in the development of strong leadership	
towards sustainable employability	104
Chapter 6 - Conclusion and discussion	130
References	148
Summary	170
Samenvatting	180
About the Author	190
Dankwoord/Acknowledgements	194



"I do not pretend to teach her how, I ask her to teach herself, and for this purpose I venture to give her some hints"

Florence Nightingale (1860)





Chapter 1 - General introduction

Every day, more than a million healthcare professionals take care of people in Dutch nursing homes, hospitals, disability care homes, and other healthcare and well-being organizations (CBS, 2021). They love to care for the wellbeing and health of their clients, as this gives them feelings of meaningfulness, joy, and engagement (De Cooman, De Gieter, Pepermans et al., 2008; Toode, Routasalo & Suominen, 2011). However, healthcare professionals around the world also report that their job can be demanding and stressful (Broetje, Jenny & Bauer, 2020; McVicar, 2016). The high work load, the many formal standards and procedures which must be followed, as well as disturbances in social relations at work are often reported to be important causes of distress (McVicar, 2016). On top of this, the global pandemic of the Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) increased the work related stress and resulted in even more mental and physical exhaustion (Van Roekel, Van der Fels, Bakker & Tummers, 2021). For decades, the Dutch healthcare and welfare industry has had the highest absenteeism when compared with other professional sectors; in 2019, before the pandemic, the absenteeism rate was 5.7%, which during 2020 further raised up to 6.4% (CBS, 2021). While due to aging society there is a growing need for even more healthcare workers, about 9% of the healthcare workers decide to quit working in this industry (CBS, 2021). Healthcare organizations are faced with unfulfilled vacancies, specifically related to nursing professions in nursing homes and hospitals (Ministerie van VWS, 2020). Therefore, employers and policy makers are left with the challenging question how to not only attract, but also retain employees for the healthcare industry (Terpstra, Driel, Ten Hoonte, Rullmann & Schouten, 2018).

The healthcare literature, policy makers, and healthcare workers propose that it would help if healthcare workers gain more autonomy within their job (e.g., Broetje et al., 2020; Zorginnovatieplatform, 2009; VenVN, 2011). To be specific, they need to gain more freedom to make their own decisions concerning work related issues and they need to have more responsibility for the outcomes of their work (Cicolini, Comparcini, Simonetti, 2014; Laschinger, Finegan, Shamian & Almost, 2001; Broetje et al., 2020). Indeed, the healthcare literature supports the idea that job autonomy contributes to job satisfaction and general health of healthcare workers (Cicolini et al., 2014; Widerszal-Bazyl, Radkiewicz, Hasselhorn & Conway, 2003; Toode, Routasalo & Suominen, 2011). By referring to the Job Demand Control model of Karasek (1979) Laschinger et al. (2001) propose that job autonomy as a job design measure will help healthcare workers to better organize the work load (Laschinger et al., 2001). However, research suggests that healthcare workers, while working in the same work environment, can experience job autonomy differently, as well as subsequent outcomes related to distress (Presseau et al., 2014). Whether one functions autonomously in one's job may be a result of both the formal decision latitude within a job, as well as one's actual competences for self-leadership (Lovelace, Alves & Manz, 2007; Manz, 1986).

1

Self-leadership theory argues that employees are not just reactive responders to external directions by supervisors or by formal standards and procedures. Employees have the potential to take responsibility for their own performance (Manz & Sims, 1980; Manz, 1986). By using cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies, they can observe and evaluate the effectiveness of their own performance and motivate and direct themselves in order to optimize their functioning (Neck & Houghton, 2006). Self-leaders are highly reflective concerning the "what" and "why" of their activities, as well as "how" they do their activities. (Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011; Manz, 2015). They make sure that they do activities because they fully agree with the purpose of the activity. Thus, whereas job autonomy refers to a characteristic of the job design, which is extrinsic to the person, self-leadership refers to specific competences of the employee. Self-leadership is generally defined as the selfinfluencing process of self-motivation and self-direction with the aim to optimize performance (Neck & Hougthon, 2006; Manz, 1986).

According to Lovelace et al. (2007), healthcare workers may benefit from developing self-leadership as it will help them to take charge of the work load. In line with Karasek's Job Demand Control model (1979) they proposed that self-leadership will contribute to stress reduction, since self-leadership can lead to more self-efficacy, and subsequently to better performance (Lovelace et al., 2007; Prussia, Anderson & Manz, 1998). Moreover, self-leadership can positively contribute to experiences of flow and work engagement (Lovelace, et al., 2007).

The idea that healthcare workers need to take the lead in their job is not new. Florence Nightingale (1860), who is one of the founders of nursing as a profession, encouraged nurses to always critically reflect on their own activities and not simply follow the standards. She introduced her "Notes on nursing" as

11

"hints for thought to women who have personal charge of the health of others". She directly appealed nurses to not simply follow her ideas, as every patient, every disease, and every situation may have unique characteristics which need a unique treatment. She encouraged nurses to take responsibility for their own decisions, and to make sure that nurses can truly endorse their own nursing practices.

"I do not pretend to teach her how, I ask her to teach herself, and for this purpose I venture to give her some hints" (Florence Nightingale, 1860, p. 7).

In fact, Florence Nightingale appealed to nurses to act on the basis of self-leadership.

Purpose of the study

The present thesis aims to investigate whether self-leadership is beneficial for healthcare workers in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance. Self-leadership theory generally refers to the self-influencing process of selfmotivation and self-direction (Manz, 1986; 2015; Neck & Houghton, 2006). By practicing specific cognitive and behavioural focused self-leadership strategies, people can self-influence their own performance (Stewart et al., 2011; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Indeed in a recent meta-analysis of self-leadership studies, strong evidence was found that self-leadership contributes to performance as well as to creativity. Both directly, and through mediation effects of self-efficacy, work engagement, and job satisfaction (Knotts et al., 2021). Despite these promising benefits of self-leadership, only a small number of studies have investigated self-leadership within the healthcare industry; specifically in the clinical hospital setting (e.g., Kayral & Dülger, 2019; Kim & Kim, 2019) and in maternity care (Breevaart, Bakker & Demerouti, 2014). However, in the Netherlands, only 22% of the healthcare workers work in hospital settings (CBS, 2021), and less than 1% in maternity care (Brancheorganisatie Geboortezorg BO, 2020). Most healthcare workers work in other places such as nursing homes and homecare (33%), and disability care (13%) (CBS, 2021). Research on self-leadership among healthcare workers in these healthcare branches is still missing, and therefore the potential effects of self-leadership remain unclear.

Within the field of self-leadership theory it is debated that self-leadership

may be less applicable for healthcare workers, such as nurses and assistant nurses. Firstly, because it is assumed that the self-leadership strategies may be most applicable for people working in complex and conceptual jobs, which require creativity and complex thinking (Konradt, Andressen & Ellwart, 2009; Manz, 2015). However, self-leadership may not only be applicable for complex job tasks, but also for dealing with job tasks which are demanding in a different manner (e.g., emotionally, physically, socially) (Manz, Houghton, Neck, Fugate & Pearce, 2016; Lovelace et al., 2007). Besides, it is suggested, that healthcare professionals, such as nurses working in clinical hospitals, in fact do have complex and challenging jobs, which require self-leadership skills (e.g., Jooste & Cairns, 2014; Cable & Graham, 2018). Secondly, Alves et al. (2006) proposed that self-leadership may be less applicable for employees working in healthcare, as healthcare organizations are more feminine than masculine. They explain that self-leadership theory is developed within the masculine society of the USA, with the general focus on optimizing performance. In contrast, feminine societies and organizations, such as those within the healthcare industry, emphasize nurturing, care for others, social relationships and quality of life (Alves et al., 2006). Healthcare workers have their professional focus on servicing the needs and goals of others, which can easily distract their attention from personal goals and their own well-being. However, Alves et al. (2006) also propose that these employees may benefit from self-leadership, though probably in a different way. They may not primarily focus on performance goals, but more on intuition oriented conditions related to intrinsic motivation and relationships.

1

This thesis explores self-leadership within the Dutch healthcare industry, specifically among healthcare workers who are employed in nursing homes, disability care, hospitals and homecare. By applying a positive psychology perspective on the development of self-leadership, I propose that by practicing self-leadership, healthcare workers can self-influence their own work engagement, health, and performance. If healthcare workers are able to take the lead in their jobs, they will be able to focus better on working goals, as well as on intrinsically motivating aspects of the job, rather than the stressful aspects the job demands (Lovelace et al., 2007). And as a result, healthcare workers will feel more engaged, healthier and also report better performance.

Introduction of self-leadership theory: strategies and actual behaviour

Self-leadership theory is positioned as a normative theory which is defined as "a comprehensive self-influence perspective that concerns leading oneself towards performance of naturally motivating tasks as well as managing oneself to do work that must be done, but is not naturally motivating" (Manz, 1986, p. 589). The theory is inspired by insights from classical self-regulation and motivation theories, such as social cognitive theory (Bandura, 1991), self-regulation theory (Carver & Scheier, 1981), cognitive evaluation theory (Deci, 1975), self-management and self-control theories (e.g., Mahoney & Arnkoff, 1978; Thoresen & Mahoney, 1974). Based on these insights, self-leadership theory has prescribed cognitive and behavioural focused strategies which are assumed to be helpful in the self-influencing process to optimal performance (Manz, 1986; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Behavioural focused strategies are aimed to foster both extrinsic motivation and intrinsic motivation. These strategies include selfobservation, self-goal setting, self-cueing, and self-reward (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Houghton & Neck, 2002). Constructive thought pattern strategies aim to manage functional patterns of habitual thinking. These thoughts take an optimistic and solution focused perspective on achieving successful performance, even in difficult, challenging situations (Neck & Manz, 1996; Neck & Manz, 1992). Natural rewards strategies refer to both behavioural focused and cognitive strategies, and have the specific aim to increase natural rewards or intrinsic motivation for doing a job task (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Houghton & Neck, 2002; Manz, 1986).

Although self-leadership theory prescribes broad sets of self-influencing strategies, it is assumed that these sets of strategies are not complete. Manz (2015) suggested to expand the self-influencing strategies with other perspectives like emotional self-leadership, physical fitness, or collaboration with others to extend capacities beyond one's own limitations (Manz, 2015). And Manz et al. (2016) proposed five categories for emotional self-leadership strategies (environmental focused, action focused, natural rewards focused, cognitive focused, physiological focused) (Manz et al., 2016). Remarkably, these proposals for expansion of self-leadership strategies are also based on a normative research perspective. They are based on how one *should* behave.

Despite the practical applicability of normative theories, this type of theory can also have its blind spots. The explicit focus on the prescribed norms

can easily lead to a false interpretaton of results, since other phenomena related to the construct are not included in the research (Elqayam & Evans, 2011). Normative theories are focused on idealized behaviour, thus how one should behave. With descriptive science the researcher 'simply defines, delineates and documents its findings, leaving them free of value judgement' (Linley, Joseph, Harrington, & Wood, 2006; p. 13). Thus, descriptive research is focused on how the construct actually functions in practice.

1

It is surprising that theory development on self-leadership is based on a narrow prescriptive research perspective, as in the long history of leadership research, knowledge and insight are highly based on descriptive research. Scholars have extensively observed and described traits and behaviours of leaders, unconscious and conscious motivation strategies, positive and negative effects, and the influence of the social context on leadership, in order to better understand leadership (Avolio, Walumba, & Weber, 2009; Antonakis, Avolio, & Sivasubramaniam, 2003; House & Aditya, 1997). There are only a few leadership theories that include a prescriptive perspective as well. For instance the Decision Making Theory is primarily developed as a normative theory which prescribed how a leader should make decisions in specific situations (Vroom & Yetton, 1973; Vroom & Jago, 1974). However, Vroom and Jago (1974) suggested that this perspective should be complemented with a descriptive research perspective, which would focus on how leaders actually make decisions in practice (Vroom & Jago, 1974). In an attempt to validate the Vroom Yetton model, it became clear that the original prescriptive research perspective was too simple to understand how decision making processes function in practice (Vroom & Jago, 1978). Characteristics of people and situational factors were important influencers for the actual decision making process. As a result, the prescriptive model for decision making improved on basis of insights from descriptive research (Vroom, 2000).

The explicit normative focus of self-leadership theory may also lead to a misinterpretation of self-leadership. If we observe self-leadership as it actually functions in practice, we may find that people take responsibility for their own job tasks, take initiative in daily problem solving, and determine their own activities, while not using the full range of self-leadership strategies. To exemplify, this may have been the case in the study among employees from a Turkish hospital. It was found that with the growing age and tenure, these people were making less use of self-leadership strategies (Ugurluoglu, Saygili, Ozer & Santas, 2015). A reason might be that people lead themselves on basis of their many years of work and life

15

experience, which makes them act on a more unconscious or intuitive basis.

In the early scale-development for measuring self-leadership, Cox (1993) proposed a subscale with a meta-dimension of self-leadership, based on selfresponsibility, initiative, and autonomous problem solving behaviour. Presumably for the practical advantages of a short self-leadership scale, a few researchers used this subscale in their studies as a way to get an indication of self-leadership (Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006; Breevaart, Bakker, Demerouti & Derks, 2016). We agree that this scale represents self-leadership, since self-leaders are assumed to act highly self-responsible in their own jobs, tend to determine their own way of working, and take initiative to achieve their goals (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 2015). However, it remains unclear whether the actual self-leadership behaviour always comes along with self-leadership strategies. Moreover, if people show this selfleadership behaviour they may function well, while not using the full set of selfleadership strategies. Therefore, when only focusing on the use of strategies, the actual self-leadership behaviour will be excluded from research. As a result, we may misinterpret our study results. Therefore, in the present thesis, the research includes both self-leadership strategies and the actual self-leadership behaviour. I propose that for better understanding of the construct of self-leadership, it is necessary to combine the prescribed self-leadership strategies with this measurement of actual self-leadership behaviour.

Research problems

The role of autonomy in the self-leadership process

The healthcare literature suggests that if healthcare workers experience job autonomy this will contribute to their well-being (Ciccolini et al., 2014; Laschinger et al., 2001; Broetje et al., 2020). Self-Determination Theory (SDT, Deci & Ryan, 2000) explains that the experience of autonomy in a social context facilitates autonomous motivation. It enables employees to determine their own goals and to act in alignment with personal values and interests. As a result of the autonomous motivation, people experience high levels of energy, health and also are motivated for delivering high quality performance (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017). However, SDT does not explain how employees in fact function autonomously (Bakker & Van Woerkom, 2017). In contrast, the self-leadership literature assumes that highly autonomous work environments stimulate employees to actually lead themselves autonomously (Alves et al., 2006; Stewart et al., 2011). The experience of job autonomy leads to an increased use of self-influencing strategies in order to motivate and direct oneself to optimal functioning (Müller & Niessen, 2019). This suggests that the positive effects of job autonomy on outcomes related to motivation and health are explained by selfleadership.

1

Yet, the Person Environment fit theory (PE fit theory) (Kristof-Brown, Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005; Caplan, 1987) points out that presumed relationships between job design, attitudes and behaviour are mostly more complex. Employees are not just reactively responding to their work context, as they can be active designers of their job (Frese & Fay, 2001; Wrzesniewski & Dutton, 2001). Since job autonomy is theorized to be a desirable job resource for improving well-being (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007), people may attempt to increase it (Tims, Bakker & Derks, 2013). Following that line, self-leaders may be able to organize more job autonomy for themselves. This suggests that job autonomy and self-leadership have a reciprocal relationship.

However, notably, Self-Determination Theory explains that it is not the amount of autonomy, but the satisfaction of one's need for autonomy that leads to intrinsic motivation and health (Van den Broeck, Vansteenkiste, De Witte & Lens, 2008). Due to multiple reasons, such as professional responsibilities (Iliopoulou & While, 2010), individuals' need for structure (Roberts & Foti, 1998), or learning experiences concerning autonomous functioning in childhood (Schüler, Sheldon, Prentice & Halusic, 2016), people can differ in their need for job autonomy. Hence, the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership may be moderated by the degree to which one actually has a need for job autonomy. And vice versa, the effects of self-leadership on one's job autonomy may be influenced by individual's need for job autonomy.

While the healthcare literature assumes an important role for job autonomy as job design measure for healthcare workers (Ciccolini et al., 2014; Laschinger et al., 2001), it is not investigated how healthcare workers actually deal with the experienced autonomy. In the present thesis it is proposed that self-leadership explains the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health. Moreover, it is hypothesized that job autonomy and self-leadership have a reciprocal relationship which is influenced by need for job autonomy.

17

Alternative pathways for explaining effects of self-leadership

Within self-leadership theory it is theorized that if people develop self-leadership they will grow their self-efficacy, which subsequently explains improvements on performance (Prussia et al., 1998; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Besides, through self-leadership training individuals will build and conserve all kinds of resources, resulting in the reduction of stress and positive affect (e.g., Unsworth & Mason, 2012). Resources can be objects, personal characteristics, conditions, or energies, that are valued by the individual or that serve as means for attainment of other resources (Hobfoll, 1989). Until now, self-leadership theory has not focused on the role of autonomous motivation to explain positive outcomes related to motivation and performance. This is remarkable due to the fact that self-leadership is especially recognized by the self-determined goals and activities, and the intrinsic motivation for these activities (Manz, 1986; Stewart et al., 2011). Selfleaders are highly reflective concerning the "what", "why" and "how" of their behaviour, and make sure that they can fully endorse their own activities (Stewart et al., 2011). Therefore, it can be assumed that if people act on the basis of selfleadership, this will contribute to their autonomous motivation. If goals and activities are based on autonomous motivation, they are experienced as enjoyable and/or meaningful. Autonomous motivation is assumed to be a powerful driving force for high quality performance, and is also associated with vitality, health, and personal growth (Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017). In contrast, controlled motivation is focused on external rewards or the avoidance of punishment, thus based on an urge which can deplete the energy which is available to the self (Van den Broeck et al., 2011; Ryan & Deci, 2008). Therefore, controlled motivation can easily lead to increased stress levels and impairment of health (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Van den Broek et al., 2011). SDT assumes that people are inherently intrinsically motivated, which can be thwarted if the basic psychological needs, including the need for autonomy, are not satisfied (Deci & Ryan, 2000). It does not explicate how people may self-influence their autonomous functioning (Bakker & Van Woerkom, 2017). However, according to self-leadership theory, people have the potential capacity to self-influence their motivation such that they become more autonomously motivated. Through exercising self-leadership people can develop their ability to self-organize experience and behaviour, and to have activity be concordant with their own values, interests, and goals.

By integrating insights from SDT in self-leadership theory, it is

hypothesized in this thesis that if healthcare workers take the lead, this will result in more work engagement and better health. Work engagement is theorized to indicate the general autonomous motivation for one's job (Van Beek, Hu, Schaufeli, Taris & Schreurs, 2012; Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). Engaged workers work because they genuinely *want* to work; they experience the activities of a job as enjoyable, interesting, and valuable (Bakker, Demerouti & Sanz-Vergel, 2014; Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). Furthermore, building on SDT it is hypothesized that the presumed effects of self-leadership on performance can be explained by the work engagement of healthcare workers. The effects of self-leadership on work engagement might explain why self-leading employees deliver high quality performance (Deci et al., 2017; Bakker, 2014).

1

The development of self-leadership within healthcare

Since self-leadership refers to competences rather than personality traits, it is assumed that people can develop self-leadership (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Furtner, Sachse & Exenberger, 2012). Intervention studies in other profit and not-for-profit industries have already shown that the development of self-leadership through training can help employees to reduce stress and increase positive affect (Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Neck & Manz, 1996; Sampl, Maran & Furtner, 2017), while it also contributes to the improvement of physical and mental performance (e.g., Lucke & Furtner, 2015; Neck & Manz, 1996). However, when in 2015 this intervention study was started, the effects of self-leadership training had not been tested within the healthcare industry.

Prior intervention studies for healthcare workers have mainly focused on the development of coping strategies for dealing with negative experiences related to stress and work load (McVicar, 2016; Ruotsalainen, Verbeek, Marine & Serra, 2015). However, if research continues to focus on problem solving of negative experiences, it neglects the potential benefits of building positive qualities (Seligman & Csikszentmihalyi, 2000; Linley et al., 2006). Still, if research is focused on understanding the development of intrinsic work motivation and positive organization behaviour, this may uncover new valuable perspectives on the development of well-being of employees as compared to the more traditional research focus on reducing problems (Bakker & Van Woerkom, 2017; Deci et al., 2017; Bakker & Schaufeli, 2008). In this thesis it is hypothesized that if self-leadership training for healthcare workers is focused on improving self-determination and vitality, this will positively contribute to their work engagement, health, and performance. Since work engagement is assumed to represent autonomous work motivation (Van Beek et al., 2012; Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008), it is hypothesized by referring to Self-Determination Theory (Deci et al., 2017) that work engagement mediates the effects of self-leadership training on health and performance.

In order to test the hypotheses a voluntary based training program for healthcare workers is developed. It is assumed that this voluntary base will contribute to the effort that participants will put in the training, as it will be based on autonomous motivation. However, the voluntary base may have the practical implication that only a small group of healthcare workers are willing to participate in such a training. In order to create a positive spiral for improving the sustainable employability of healthcare workers, it seems necessary to also explore opportunities for a wider target group. Therefore, the present thesis also investigates an integrated approach for self-leadership development at the level of individuals, teams, and managers. It is assumed that with an integrated approach for self-leadership development, individual team members will experience more joy and engagement, while teams can develop their shared leadership, resulting in more engagement and effectiveness within the team.

Research questions

The central research question of this thesis is:

How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance?

This central research question is divided in four sub-questions, which will be addressed in four separate studies.

1. Does self-leadership mediate between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health?

The healthcare literature has repeatedly suggested that for improving the wellbeing of healthcare workers, jobs need to be designed with more job autonomy (Ciccolini et al., 2014; Laschinger et al., 2001; Broetje et al., 2020). Job autonomy is assumed to enable healthcare workers to deal with the work load, while it also contributes to their well-being (Cicolini et al., 2014; Widerszal-Bazyl et al., 2003; Toode et al., 2011). However, job autonomy appeals for competences in self-leadership (Stewart et al., 2011; Alves et al., 2006). It is proposed that self-leadership can help healthcare workers to control their job tasks and to influence their general functioning, as well as to positively influence their work engagement and health (Lovelace et al., 2007).

1

Specifically, this first study is focused on answering the following question:

• Does self-leadership explain the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health of healthcare workers?

2. How are job autonomy, self-leadership, and need for job autonomy related?

While the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership is proposed (Stewart et al., 2011; Alves et al., 2006) and also substantiated by some evidence (e.g., Ho & Nesbit, 2014; Müller & Niessen, 2019), this relationship may be more complex than initially assumed. First, people who take the lead may be able to self-influence their job autonomy. Second, not every individual has the same need for autonomy (Van den Broeck et al., 2008). As a result, the presumed reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership may be moderated by individual's need for job autonomy.

Therefore, this second study focuses on the following research questions:

- Do job autonomy and self-leadership have a causal and reverse relationship?
- Does the need for job autonomy moderate the causal and reverse relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership?

3. How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership training in terms of work engagement, health, and performance?

Prior research in other profit and not-for-profit industries showed that employees can benefit from self-leadership training, as it contributes to their stress reduction, positive affect, and performance (e.g., Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015). The third study takes a positive psychology perspective on developing self-leadership, as it is assumed that if healthcare workers develop their self-determination and self-leadership with the aim to improve vitality, this will impact their work engagement, health, and performance. Moreover, it is hypothesized that the development of self-leadership will contribute to the work engagement of healthcare workers, which subsequently explains the improvements on performance and health.

Therefore, this third study focuses on the following research questions:

- Does the training self-leadership contribute to the positive development of work engagement, health, and performance of healthcare workers?
- Does the development of work engagement as a result of self-leadership training explain the relationship between self-leadership training and respectively performance and health?

4. How can self-leadership be developed within setting of a healthcare team?

As the voluntary basis of self-leadership training may limit the range of healthcare workers which can potentially benefit from it, the fourth study will investigate alternative ways for developing self-leadership within healthcare. By applying an integrative approach, individual team members, teams, as well as their team managers, will participate in self-leadership training. The aim of the intervention program is to develop self-leadership competences, both at the individual level and at the team level. It is assumed that with an integrated approach for selfleadership development, individual team members will experience more joy and engagement, while teams conjointly experience more engagement and effectiveness within the team.

Therefore, this fourth study focuses on the following research question:

• How can self-leadership be developed within the setting of a healthcare team?

In sum

The research is aimed to investigate how healthcare workers can benefit from self-leadership, including its development, in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance (Figure 1-1). It is assumed that job autonomy will influence self-leadership, which subsequently leads to work engagement and health. Besides, it is investigated whether job autonomy and self-leadership have a reciprocal relationship and if this relationship is influenced by individual's need for job autonomy. Furthermore, the thesis tests the effectiveness of self-

leadership intervention programs. Self-leadership will be operationalized by both self-leadership strategies and actual self-leadership behaviour. Healthcare workers from disability care organizations, nursing homes and homecare, and hospitals are included in the studies, since these types of organizations employ most healthcare workers in the Dutch healthcare industry (CBS, 2021). Hence, this thesis contributes both to self-leadership literature and healthcare literature.

1

Figure 1-1: Conceptual model of thesis



Outline of the thesis

In the first study, chapter 2, it is theorized and tested how job autonomy influences work engagement and general health of healthcare workers, both directly and through mediation of self-leadership (strategies and behaviour).

In the second study, chapter 3, the causal and reverse relation between job autonomy and self-leadership (strategies and behaviour) is investigated. Hereby, individuals' need for job autonomy is included, as it is expected that the need for job autonomy moderates the relationship between job autonomy and selfleadership in both directions.

The third study, chapter 4, tests a self-leadership intervention for healthcare professionals. The self-leadership intervention is designed to improve the self-determination of healthcare workers, as well as their vitality. It is hypothesized that the self-leadership intervention will contribute to work engagement, health, and performance of the participants. Moreover, it is assumed that work engagement explains the longitudinal effects of the training for health and performance.

Chapter 5 describes a qualitative evaluation study of an integrated intervention approach for improving self-leadership at individual and team level with the aim to contribute to work engagement, health, and performance of healthcare workers.

In chapter 6 conclusions of this thesis will be discussed and directions for future research will be suggested.



Chapter 2

Self-leadership among healthcare workers: A mediator for the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health

Published as: Van Dorssen-Boog, P., De Jong, J.P., Veld, M. & Van Vuuren, T. (2020). Self-leadership among healthcare workers: A mediator for the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health, Frontiers in Psychology, 11 (July), 1-13.

Chapter 2 - Self-leadership among healthcare workers: a mediator for the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health

Working within healthcare is often valued as meaningful, energizing and engaging as this type of work is expected to generate feelings of meaningfulness and joy throughout a career (De Cooman et al., 2008; Toode, Routasalo & Suominen, 2011). However, healthcare workers around the world also report that their work is demanding, stressful and dissatisfying, resulting in high rates of absenteeism and premature exit from this specific labor market (Hayes et al., 2012; Garrosa, Moreno-Jiménez, Liang & González, 2008; Estryn-Behar, van der Heijden, Fry & Hasselhorn, 2010).

Drawing on the Job Demand Control model (Karasek, 1979), it has been repeatedly suggested that reduced well-being among healthcare workers is a result of the interaction between the high work load and low job control of the jobs within the healthcare industry (e.g., Laschinger, Finegan, Shamian, & Almost, 2001). Therefore, scholars suggest that increasing job autonomy will be one of the job design measures that should be taken in order to improve the motivation and health of healthcare workers (Cicolini, Comparcini, Simonetti, 2014; Widerszal-Bazyl, Radkiewicz, Hasselhorn & Conway, 2003). Job autonomy refers to the amount of freedom and independence within a job, as well as the discretion to the individual in scheduling the work and determining the procedures (Hackman & Oldman, 1976). Self-Determination Theory (SDT, Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017) explains that people have a basic psychological need for autonomy which they want to satisfy. Through satisfaction of this need people are allowed to make their own choices, bring activities in line with their own values and interests, leading to autonomous motivation, vitality, personal growth and general health (Ryan & Deci, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2008). According to Hall (1968), job autonomy enables dedicated professionals, such as nurses and social workers, to self-regulate their job tasks in a responsible way (Hall, 1968). The basic assumption is that if employees are well educated for their profession they are assumed to be willing and able to autonomously regulate their own job tasks responsibly. They will be able to solve daily problems, and will proactively ask feedback from colleagues if necessary. Therefore, the facilitation of job autonomy is needed for being able to professionally do one's job as healthcare professional (Hall, 1968).

However, despite the growing support for job autonomy as an important job design measure for healthcare professionals, employees seem to differ in the effectiveness of the interaction between job control and job demands (Presseau et al., 2014). If healthcare workers are confronted with high job demands while being facilitated with job autonomy, they need to possess competences for self-control and self-determination (Wagner et al., 2010). In other words, we propose that they need to have competences for self-leadership.

Self-leadership theory assumes that people can autonomously direct and motivate themselves (Manz, 1986; 2015). Self-leadership refers to "a comprehensive self-influence perspective that concerns leading oneself toward performance of naturally motivating tasks as well as managing oneself to do work that must be done but is not naturally motivating" (Manz, 1986, p. 589). It is assumed that self-leadership can play a distinctive role for healthcare professionals working in high strain jobs (Lovelace, Manz & Alves, 2007). Through practicing self-leadership people might be able to positively influence their motivation and health, even if their job autonomy is low (Lovelace et al., 2007; Stewart, Courtight & Manz, 2019). Within the healthcare literature there is growing evidence for the potential benefits of self-leadership for the well-being and performance of healthcare professionals (e.g., Jooste & Cairns, 2014; Kim & Kim, 2019; Kayral & Dülger, 2019). Still, self-leadership theory assumes that an autonomy-supportive work context will be beneficial for the self-leadership of employees, as they will be encouraged to actually take up responsibility for their job, and will increasingly use cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies in order to optimize own motivation and performance (Stewart et al., 2019).

In the present study, we draw on Self-Determination Theory (Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017; Ryan & Deci, 2017) to explain why self-leadership is a critical mediator in the relationships between job autonomy and work engagement and health of healthcare professionals. We propose that if healthcare professionals are facilitated with job autonomy this will directly associate with work engagement and health, but also indirectly through the practice of self-leadership (Stewart et al., 2011; Lovelace et al., 2007) (Figure 2-1). The assumptions are tested with a sample of healthcare professionals from two different Dutch organizations: a nursing home and an organization for disability- and psychiatric care.





With this study we aim to contribute to the existing literature in several ways. First, we integrate insights from SDT in the motivational process (Deci et al., 2017; Gagné & Deci, 2005) with self-leadership theory (Stewart et al., 2019; Manz, 2015). SDT proposes that people are inherently intrinsically motivated, which can be thwarted if the basic psychological need for autonomy is not satisfied, for instance by a controlling work context. However, self-leadership theory assumes that people are not merely a result of controlling external regulation, as they can self-influence their motivation and behaviour, including their health (Lovelace et al., 2007). In the present study we test whether self-leadership explains the proposed relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health respectively.

Second, we contribute to the self-leadership literature as we have separated three different aspects of the self-leadership process: actual selfleadership behaviour, natural rewards strategies, and the use of behavioural and cognitive strategies. Self-leadership studies often focus on one dimension of self-leadership (e.g., Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006; Zeijen, Peeters, Hakanen, 2018) resulting in a limited insight in the self-leadership process. The present study included both the self-influencing strategies (i.e. natural rewards strategies and cognitive and behavioural strategies), and the actual self-leadership behaviour as these might have different relationships with job autonomy, and the outcomes on work engagement and health.

Third, the present study is specifically focused on healthcare professionals. Healthcare literature assumes that both organizational interventions and individual coping strategies (McVicar, 2003) are important considerations to investigate optimal work conditions for these professionals. The present study is among the first to test the influence of both job autonomy and self-leadership on the work engagement and health of healthcare professionals.

Theoretical background

The role of autonomy in the process to optimal work engagement and health According to Self Determination Theory (SDT), autonomy plays an important role in the motivational process of employees. Autonomy refers to the regulation by the self (Ryan & Deci, 2006). It involves acting with a sense of volition and having the experience of choice (Gagné & Deci, 2005, p. 333). By referring to the philosopher Dworkin (1988), SDT theorizes that autonomy is represented by the full endorsement of one's actions at the highest level of reflection (Gagné & Deci, 2005).

SDT assumes that people have a basic psychological need for autonomy which they want to satisfy (Deci & Ryan, 2000). The psychological experience of autonomy allows people to freely choose their activities. If motivation is based on autonomy, it is more integrated with personal goals, values and interests, and ultimately based on intrinsic motivation (Gagné & Deci, 2005). Intrinsic motivation is recognized by the implicit interest and enjoyment for a task or activity itself. Intrinsic motivation is fully volitional and is associated with increased levels of vitality, energy, health, and personal growth (Ryan & Deci, 2008; Deci et al., 2017).

In contrast, if activities are not based on autonomous choices, they require external behaviour regulation. The enactment depends upon the perception of the contingency between the behaviour and another desired consequence. For instance, one acts to avoid negative feedback or to receive specific tangible rewards. If motivation is externally regulated it is based on control (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Ryan & Deci, 2000). Activities are done because they must be done, which will trigger a sense of pressure and strain. Therefore, extrinsic or controlled motivation is associated with increased levels of stress and with the impairment of health (Ryan & Deci, 2008; Weinstein & Ryan, 2011; Van den Broeck et al., 2011).

SDT assumes that if the job context is highly controlling, meaning that the level of freedom and independence in a job is low, this can reduce the intrinsic motivation and health since the basic need for autonomy is thwarted (Deci, Koestner & Ryan, 1999; Gagné & Deci, 2005). If professions such as healthcare workers are not free to responsibly determine their own way of working, their behavioural intentions will be regulated by external control. For instance, if healthcare institutions try to regulate employees' behaviours through an abundance of procedures and feedback systems, employees might be more motivated to achieve these external goals, than to deliver the care they want to deliver to their clients. More specifically, employees might act in order to prevent themselves from negative feedback from the manager, or in order to receive compliments by managers as a way to boost their self-esteem. Work behaviour will tend to be based on what one must do (controlled motivation) instead of what one is willing to do (autonomous motivation). It is assumed that even if nurses are originally intrinsically motivated for a job task, the implementation of external control can easily distract them, leading to an increased strain and reduced intrinsic motivation (Gagné & Deci, 2005). In contrast, if employees can define their own way of working more freely, they are assumed to value the work more for its inherent joy and meaningfulness.

Intrinsic work motivation is theorized to be represented by the concept of work engagement (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). Work engagement refers to a positive, fulfilling, work-related state of mind which is characterized by dedication (i.e. strong involvement, enthusiasm, pride and experience of significance), vigor (i.e., high levels of energy and mental resilience), and absorption (full concentration and difficulties with detaching oneself from work) (Schaufeli, Bakker & Salanova, 2006). Work engagement is assumed to be an indicator of the general autonomous and intrinsic motivation at work (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008; Van Beek, Hu, Schaufeli, Taris & Schreurs, 2012). Where intrinsic motivation can be specifically focused on one job task, work engagement is not specifically focused on a momentary state, object, event, individual or behaviour. It reflects a more persistent and pervasive affective-cognitive state (Schaufeli, Bakker & Salanova, 2006). Engaged workers work because they genuinely want to work (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). It is assumed that work engagement predicts positive organizational outcomes, such as customer satisfaction, since engaged workers are willing to walk the extra mile (Bakker et al., 2014).

There is abundant evidence available to support that job autonomy is an important resource for work engagement and health (Bakker, Demerouti & Sanz-Vergel, 2014; Bakker & Demerouti, 2007; Van den Broeck, Vansteenkiste, De Witte & Lens, 2008). Within healthcare job autonomy seems to be a predicting

factor for work engagement and mental and physical health of healthcare workers (Toode, Routasalo & Suominen, 2011). For instance, evidence is found that homecare nurses report significantly more work engagement and lower levels of burnout when facilitated with autonomy (Vander Elst et al., 2016). Furthermore, it was proven that job autonomy is an important resource for nurses working within the hospital setting, as it contributes to their work engagement (Vera, Martínez, Lorente & Chambel, 2016). And Madathil et al. (2014) found in a sample of psychiatric nurses that they report lower levels of burnout if they are facilitated with job autonomy (Madathil, Heck & Schuldberg, 2014).

Therefore, we hypothesize:

Hypothesis 1: Job autonomy is positively associated with a) work engagement and b) general health of healthcare workers.

Self-leadership - the actual autonomous functioning

While SDT has the premise that satisfaction of the need for autonomy plays an important role in work engagement and health (Deci et al., 2017; Ryan & Deci, 2008; Van den Broeck et al., 2008), it does not describe strategies on *how* people can autonomously control the motivational process (Bakker & Van Woerkom, 2017). In fact, SDT assumes that the satisfaction of the need for autonomy will inherently lead to autonomous functioning and intrinsic motivation (Ryan & Deci, 2017).

However, self-leadership theory describes the process of self-influence with the aim to optimize motivation and general performance (Neck & Houghton, 2006). Self-leaders strive to regulate their cognition and behaviour in such a way that work and life become more aligned with personal goals, needs and interests and therefore become more valuable, meaningful and enjoyable (Manz, 1986, 2015). People who take the lead, act on basis of authentic or autonomous choices (Stewart et al., 2017; Manz, 2015; Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006). A self-leader is assumed to autonomously define what to do (standards and objectives), why to do things (strategy) and how to do things (methodology), while being less dependent on contextual control systems (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 1986). True selfleadership represents autonomous functioning, as one can fully endorse personal activities and act on a basis of higher order reflections (Manz, 2015).

So as to effectively function in an autonomous way, self-leaders are

2

assumed to use specific behavioural and cognitive self-influencing strategies with the aim to optimize motivation, well-being, and performance (Manz, 1986; 2015; Neck & Houghton, 2006). These strategies are classified in three basic categories, which are behaviour focused strategies, constructive thought pattern strategies, and natural reward strategies. Behaviour focused strategies (e.g., self-observation, self-goal setting) can be used for self-motivation and self-direction in case that tasks are difficult, boring or otherwise challenging, but still need to be done. They are especially helpful in tasks and goals which are based on extrinsic motivation (Houghton & Neck, 2002; Manz, 1986; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Constructive thought pattern strategies (e.g., mental imagery, positive self-talk, and evaluation of thoughts and assumptions) aim to mentally motivate oneself to achieve job tasks and manage functional patterns of habitual thinking (Neck & Manz, 1992; Neck & Manz, 1996). They generally focus on opportunities rather than threats and can help to reduce negative thoughts about a job task or situation, and to construct more positive and helpful thoughts (Neck & Houghton, 2006). And finally, natural reward strategies refer to both behavioural and cognitive strategies, aimed at fostering positive affect and intrinsic motivation (Neck & Houghton, 2006). Natural rewards can be achieved by actively creating more attractive job conditions. Aside from that, one can also cognitively increase natural rewards, by changing the mental focus from unpleasant aspects within a task to pleasant, naturally rewarding aspects of the task (Neck & Houghton, 2006).

Job autonomy and self-leadership

Several scholars have theorized that self-leadership can be facilitated by highly autonomous job contexts (Stewart et al., 2019; Alves et al., 2006). It is assumed that if employees are given substantial freedom in their jobs, employees will tend to more autonomously define what to do, why to do things and how to do things, while being less dependent on instructions by external leaders (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 1986). Moreover, as a result of job autonomy, employees are more dependent on their own cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies, as the external directions and cues are missing (Alves et al., 2006; Müller & Niessen, 2019). Indeed, Müller and Niessen (2019) in a study among teleworkers found that on days when employees work from home, they make significantly more use of self-leadership strategies (self-reward, self-goal setting, visualization of successful performance, and evaluation of beliefs and assumptions) which was explained by the perceived job autonomy. Furthermore, some studies found
evidence for the moderating influence of job autonomy on the association between self-leadership and job satisfaction (Roberts & Foti, 1998; Ho & Nesbit, 2014) and performance respectively (Ho & Nesbit, 2014). Moreover, Hornung and Rousseau (2007) found that job autonomy can have long term effects on personal initiative of hospital workers over a time period of 18 months, while the reverse effect measured in the same period was not significant.

The effects of self-leadership on work engagement and health

Self-leadership theory is based on the early work by Deci (1975) as it acknowledges the difference between extrinsic and intrinsic motivation for behavioural outcomes and well-being. True self-leadership is based on autonomous choices and intrinsic motivation (Manz 1986; 2015). However, self-leadership theory recognizes that a job will always have tasks which are not naturally motivating, though simply need to be done. For these type of tasks selfleaders can use the self-management strategies (Manz, 1986; Stewart et al., 2011; 2019). Self-management refers to the self-influencing process aiming to meet externally set standards and objectives. For instance, when an employee needs to follow strict regulations within a job task, this procedure is not autonomously chosen, hence externally determined. Still, the individual can self-manage their motivation and behaviour by using cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies. The use of behaviour focused strategies such as self-observation, goalsetting and tangible self-rewards can function as powerful motivators for actual performance. And constructive thought pattern strategies and natural rewards strategies are helpful for making boring, difficult or otherwise challenging job tasks, more naturally rewarding, or at least more meaningful (Neck & Houghton, 2006).

Indeed, evidence is growing for the influence of self-leadership on outcomes related to work engagement. Breevaart et al. (2016) found support for the idea that actual autonomous self-leadership behaviour (i.e., taking responsibility and initiative in an independent way) is associated with work engagement. In a weekly diary study it was found that in weeks where employees show more self-leadership they also report higher rates of work engagement (Breevaart, Bakker, Demerouti & Derks, 2016). Furthermore, Breevaart et al. (2014) found in a daily diary study among maternity nurses that behaviour focused self-leadership strategies (self-goalsetting, self-observation and selfcueing) had positive effects on work engagement through the mediating effect of the specific job resources "feedback" and "developmental opportunities" (Breevaart, Bakker & Demerouti, 2014). There is also evidence for the influence of cognitive self-leadership strategies on outcomes related to well-being and job satisfaction, as it was confirmed that this relationship is negatively mediated by dysfunctional thought processes (Houghton & Jinkerson, 2007). Furthermore, natural rewards strategies are assumed to play a central role in the motivational process, as they are specifically aimed to improve intrinsic motivation (Furtner, Rauthmann & Sachse, 2015). Furtner, Sachse and Exenberger (2012) investigated with an intervention study among a group of psychology students which selfleadership strategies were perceived as most beneficial for improving their motivation and performance for their studies. It was found that the students most appreciated the natural rewards strategies, as these were helpful to increase their intrinsic motivation during their studies (Furtner, Sachse & Exenberger, 2012). Furthermore, evidence is found that natural rewards strategies are negatively associated with fear of failure (Furtner & Rauthmann, 2011) while these strategies have a unique and strong relationship with job performance (Furtner et al., 2015).

Besides the positive effects of self-leadership on work engagement, there is also some evidence for the positive effects of self-leadership on outcomes related to mental and physical health. Lucke and Furtner (2015) found that training of self-leadership for soldiers contributed to their physical and mental performance. And Unsworth and Mason (2012) found that a self-leadership intervention among healthcare workers helps to reduce work related strain, while self-efficacy and positive affect increased (Unsworth & Mason, 2012).

The mediating role of self-leadership

We assume that self-leadership will mediate the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health respectively in three different ways. First, job autonomy will encourage healthcare workers to take up responsibility and act on the basis of their own professional insights (Hall, 1968; Hackman & Oldman, 1976). SDT explains that the experience of freedom within a job will change the motivation from controlled to autonomous motivation (Gagné & Deci, 2005). The reduction of external control, and thus the improvement of job autonomy, will stimulate actual self-leadership behaviour. The actual autonomous functioning will satisfy the basic need for autonomy and therefore contribute to work engagement and health. Second, job autonomy will facilitate employees to determine their own way of working, and to bring this in line with personal preferences (Deci & Ryan, 2000). The absence of external control allows healthcare workers to complete their tasks in their own favourite way, and also to concentrate their mental focus on the naturally rewarding aspects of the job, rather than on the things that must be done. Since natural rewards strategies aim to improve intrinsic motivation and reduce the focus on external behaviour regulations, we expect an increase in work engagement and health (Ryan & Deci, 2008).

And third, job autonomy enables healthcare workers to take charge of job demands and the achievement of work related goals (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). The job demands of healthcare workers can sometimes be challenging, difficult or boring, though still need to be done. Experiencing job autonomy will encourage employees to take charge of organising job demands by using behavioural and cognitive self-leadership strategies (Müller & Niessen, 2019). By using these strategies healthcare workers will experience more control in their work, leading to more work engagement and health, even in a highly demanding work environment (Lovelace et al., 2007).

Based on the arguments above, we propose that the facilitation of job autonomy will encourage healthcare professionals to take the lead, which explains the positive effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health.

We hypothesize that:

Hypothesis 2: Self-leadership behaviour mediates the relationship between job autonomy and a) work engagement and b) general health of healthcare workers.

Hypothesis 3: Self-leadership Natural rewards strategies mediate the relationship between job autonomy and a) work engagement and b) general health of healthcare workers.

Hypothesis 4: Self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies mediate the relationship between job autonomy and a) work engagement and b) general health of healthcare workers.

Methods

Sample and procedure

Data was collected from two samples from organizations within the Dutch Healthcare Industry. The Dutch Healthcare Industry (including the welfare sector) is one of the largest employers in the Netherlands. Almost 1 in 6 working people (more than 1.2 million people) work in healthcare, including hospitals, nursing homes, disability care, psychiatric care, home care, and youth care. The majority (more than 70 percent) of these employees are women. Employees in this sector are, on average, slightly older than in the rest of the Dutch labor market (CBS, 2019).

The first sample (Organization A) was collected within three divisions (N = 722) of an organization for disabled and/or psychiatric clients. The second sample was collected among the full working population of a nursing home (N = 377) (Organization B). The first organization uses a management strategy which stimulates self-leadership. Employees work in self-management teams, although managers are still responsible. Within this organization employees are strongly encouraged to take ownership for work related problems and solve these problems independently. The second organization is a more traditionally organized nursing home, where every team has its own manager, and self-leadership is not actively stimulated.

Employees were invited by email to fill in an online questionnaire, while a paper version of the questionnaire was also available. Respondents were ensured of anonymity, while, as an incentive, they could fill in their email address if they appreciated individual feedback on their score. Data collection resulted in a response-rate of 31% (n = 224) in Organization A and 30% (n = 113) in Organization B. Respondents were social workers, nurses and paramedical staff members. Only 1,5% (n = 5) had a management role. In Organization A, 69% (n = 155) of the respondents were female, and in Organization B this percentage was about 86% (n = 93). The uneven distribution of males and females in our sample is in line with the overall distribution of gender across healthcare organizations in the Netherlands. The average age of respondents was similar across both organizations (Organization A: 41.5 and Organization B: 40.1). Finally, 9% of the respondents in Organization A completed primary/secondary school, 36% completed vocational training and 52% completed a college degree. In organization B, 26% completed primary/secondary school, 54% completed vocational training and 20% completed a college degree. The average age of the merged sample was 41 years (SD = 12,8) and 75% was female. And 15% completed primary/secondary school, 42% completed vocational training and 41% completed a college degree.

Measurement instruments

Job autonomy

In line with suggestions by self-leadership theory (Stewart et al., 2011) job autonomy was measured with the nine-item scale for job autonomy developed by Morgeson and Humphrey (2006). This scale captures a broad range of aspects concerning job autonomy, which is within self-leadership theory theorized to be representative for the degree to which employees experience autonomy within their job. Three dimensions of job autonomy are included, which are decision making autonomy, work scheduling autonomy, and work method autonomy. These items refer to decision making autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to make a lot of decisions on my own'), work scheduling autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to decide on the order in which things are done on the job'), and work method autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to make decisions about what methods I use to complete my work'). The full 9-item scale shows sufficient reliability ($\alpha = .95$). Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5).

Self-leadership

For getting insight into the self-leadership process we chose three different perspectives on self-leadership. Self-leadership behaviour (SLB) is assumed to represent the actual autonomous behaviour of employees (Yun et al., 2006). And by following the suggestions by Houghton et al. (2012) we used both the Abbreviated self-leadership questionnaire (ASLQ) (Houghton, Dawley, & Diliello, 2012) for getting insight into the cognitive and behavioural strategies (SLS), and the Natural rewards subscale (Houghton & Neck, 2002) as these might separately influence outcomes related to motivation.

Self-leadership behaviour (SLB) was measured by the six-item self-leadership measure as used by Yun et al. (2006). Example items of this scale are 'I solve problems when they pop up, without always getting my supervisor's stamp of approval', 'I take initiatives on my own', and 'I assume responsibilities on my

own'. The reliability of the Self-leadership behaviour-scale was good ($\alpha = .90$). Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5).

Self-leadership natural rewards strategies were measured with the five items Natural self-rewards strategies scale (Houghton & Neck, 2002). Sample items are "I seek out activities in my work that I enjoy doing" and "I focus my thinking on the pleasant rather than the unpleasant aspects of my job activities". Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5). The measure showed sufficient reliability ($\alpha = .85$). Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5).

Self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies (SLS) were measured by the Abbreviated Self-leadership Questionnaire (ASLQ) (Houghton, Dawley, & Diliello, 2012) which represents three subfactors "behaviour awareness and volition" (goal-setting and self-observation), "task motivation" (mental imagery and self-reward) and "constructive cognition" (positive selftalk and evaluation of beliefs and assumptions). A sample item for behavioural awareness and volition is: 'I establish specific goals for my own performance'. A sample item for task motivation is: 'I visualize myself successfully performing a task before I do it'. A sample item for constructive cognition is : "I try to mentally evaluate the accuracy of my own beliefs about situations I am having problems with". The ASLQ showed good reliability ($\alpha = .88$). Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5).

Work engagement was measured using the nine item Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (Schaufeli, Bakker, & Salanova, 2006) which consists of three subscales: vigor, dedication and absorption. A sample item is: 'At my work, I feel strong and vigorous'. Employees responded on a 7-point response scale ranging from never (1) to always (7). The measure showed good reliability ($\alpha = .93$).

General health was measured with a single item "How would you rate your general health at this moment" (Hooftman et al., 2017). Respondents answer on a 6-point Likert scale ranging from very bad (1) to very well (6).

Control variables

We controlled for age, gender, organization and educational level, since prior research pointed that these influence self-leadership (Ugurluoglu, Saygili, Ozer & Santas, 2015).

Analyses

We tested our hypotheses using a series of regressions in Mplus (Muthén & Muthén, 2017). First, we tested Hypothesis 1 by regressing the two dependent variables work engagement and health on job autonomy, including our control variables. To test Hypothesis 2, 3 and 4 we first regressed our mediators (self-leadership behaviour, self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies, and self-leadership natural rewards strategies) on job autonomy. In the second step, we regressed the dependent variables work engagement and health on the mediators and job autonomy. To assess the significance of the indirect effects proposed on hypothesis 2, 3 and 4, we used bootstrapping with 5000 resamples. Because we are not interested in comparing effect sizes, we report the unstandardized beta-weights.

2

Results

Measurement model

Before we tested our hypotheses, we examined the discriminant validity of our measurement model. We used a CFA to test different models using different combinations of our main study variables. Because our measures of job autonomy (decision making autonomy, work scheduling autonomy, and work method autonomy), self-leadership strategies (behaviour awareness & volition, task motivation, and constructive cognition), and work engagement (vigor, dedication, and absorption) consist of multiple dimensions, we model these constructs as second order factors with underlying first order factors. First, we tested a model in which all variables (job autonomy, self-leadership behaviour, self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies, natural rewards, and work engagement) load on one single factor ($\chi 2$ (665) = 5710.37, p < .001, RMSEA = 0.15, CFI = 0.38, TLI = 0.34). Second, we tested a 3-factor model in which all self-leadershipvariables load on one factor ($\chi 2$ (662) = 3300.44, p < .001, RMSEA = 0.11, CFI = 0.67, TLI = 0.67). Next, we tested a 5-factor model in which all variables load on 5 separate factors with the underlying dimensions of job autonomy, selfleadership strategies, and work engagement loading on second order factors (χ^2 (646) = 1321.83, *p* < .001, RMSEA = 0.056, CFI = 0.92, TLI = 0.91). Finally, we also tested a 11-factor model without second-order factors in which each subdimension was considered a separate construct ($\gamma 2$ (610) = 1227.18, p < .001,

RMSEA = 0.055, CFI = 0.92, TLI = 0.91). The 11-factor model shows a better fit compared to the 5-factor model with second order factors ($\Delta \chi 2=95(36)$, *p* <.001). However, we chose the more parsimonious 5-factor model when testing the hypotheses because the second order constructs each show a high level of reliability, and because the other fit indices are highly equal across both models.

Hypotheses testing

Table 2-1 shows the means, standard deviations, and correlations of the variables used in this study. Table 2-2 shows the results of the regressions used to test the hypotheses. Hypothesis 1 predicted that job autonomy is positively associated with a) work engagement and b) general health of healthcare workers. The results show that job autonomy is positively associated with both work engagement (B = .39(.09), p < .001) and general health (B = .20(.09), p < .05), which confirms Hypothesis 1.

		Mean	SD	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1	Work engagement	3.87	1.06	1								
2	General Health	4.16	1.13	0.25***	1							
3	Job autonomy	3.29	0.75	0.26***	0.16**	1						
4	SLB	3.89	0.67	0.19**	0.12*	0.44***	1					
5	NR	3.67	0.59	0.54***	0.28***	0.36***	0.33***	1				
6	SLS	3.21	0.64	0.32***	0.04	0.21***	0.29***	0.41***	1			
7	Organisation ^a	0.34	0.47	-0.03	0.02	-0.24***	-0.21***	-0.06	-0.12*	1		
8	Age	40.9	12.8	0.15*	-0.08	0.09	0.06	0.13*	0.05	-0.05	1	
9	Gender ^b	0.25	0.43	-0.09	0.03	0.04	-0.09	-0.05	-0.09	-0.18**	0.16**	1
10	Educational levelc	6.90	1.66	-0.01	0.14**	0.15**	0.23***	0.02	0.07	-0.27***	-0.19**	0.12*

Table 2-1: Correlations, Means, and SDs of main variables (n=337)

*p<.05; **p<.01; ***p<.001; SLB=Self-leadership behaviour; NR=Natural rewards strategies; SLS=Self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies; a0=Organization A; b0=female; c1-5= primary/secondary school, 6-7=, vocational training, 8-9=college degree.

Hypothesis 2 predicts that self-leadership behaviour mediates the relationship between job autonomy and a) work engagement and b) general health.

	SLB	NR	SLS	Work engag	ement	Health	
				Step 1	Step 2	Step 1	Step 2
Intercept	2.46 (0.35)***	2.52 (0.31)***	2.60 (0.30)***	2.48 (0.64)***	2.49 (0.64)***	2.70 (0.55)***	$1.77 (0.68)^{**}$
Control variables							
Organisation ^a	-0.10 (0.09)	0.06 (0.08)	-0.11 (0.08)	0.01 (0.02)	0.01 (0.13)	0.12 (0.14)	0.07 (0.13)
Age	$0.00\ (0.00)$	0.00 (0.00)	0.00 (0.00)	0.01 (0.00)*	0.01 (0.01)	0.00 (0.01)	-0.01 (0.01)
Gender ^b	-0.21 (0.08)*	-0.04 (0.08)	$-0.14\ (0.08)^{\ddagger}$	-0.23 (0.16)	-0.17 (0.13)	0.08 (0.14)	0.09 (0.14)
Educational level ^c	$0.09 (0.03)^{**}$	-0.01 (0.03)	0.03 (0.02)	-0.02 (0.05)	-0.02 (0.04)	0.09(0.04)*	0.09~(0.04)*
Independent variables							
Job autonomy	$0.32 (0.06)^{***}$	0.30 (0.05)***	$0.14(0.05)^{**}$	0.39 (0.09)***	(60.0) 60.0	0.20(0.09)*	0.04(0.09)
SLB					-0.02 (0.12)		0.10 (0.11)
NR					$0.86\ (0.11)^{***}$		$0.56\ (0.12)^{***}$
SLS					0.27 (0.12)*		-0.27 (0.12)*
R^2	0.25	0.16	0.08	0.10	0.32	0.05	0.16
	-						,

behavioural strategies; Step 1=direct effect; Step 2=mediation effect; a0=Organization A; b0=female; c1-5= primary/secondary school, 6-7= vocational training, 8-9=college degree.

Table 2-2: Regressions (n=337)

2

The results in Table 2-2 show that job autonomy is positively related to selfleadership behaviour (B = .32(.06), p < .001), but self-leadership behaviour is not associated with work engagement (B = -.02(.12), p = ns) and general health (B = .10(.11), p = ns), which rejects Hypothesis 2. Hypothesis 3 proposes that natural rewards strategies mediate between job autonomy and work engagement and health, respectively. We found that job autonomy is positively related to natural rewards (B = .30(.05), p < .001), and natural rewards is also associated with work engagement (B = .86(.11), p < .001) and general health (B = .56(.12), p < .001). An analysis of the indirect effect shows that the associations between job autonomy and work engagement (B = .26(.05), p < .001, CI95% = .17; .37) and general health (B = .17(.05), p < .001, CI95% = .09;.28) via natural rewards is significant, which accepts Hypothesis 3. Finally, Hypothesis 4 proposed that cognitive and behavioural self-leadership strategies will mediate between job autonomy and work engagement and health, respectively. The results in Table 2-2 show that job autonomy is positively related to self-leadership strategies (B = .14(.05), p < .01), and self-leadership strategies is also positively associated with work engagement (B = .27(.12), p < .05) and negatively with general health (B = -.27(.12), p < .05). An analysis of the indirect effect of cognitive and behavioural self-leadership strategies shows that the associations between job autonomy and work engagement (B = .04(.02), p < .10, CI95% = .01;.09) and general health (B = -.04(.02), p < .10, CI 95% = .-.09; -.01) are marginally significant with small effect sizes. To summarize, the results from testing the mediating role of self-leadership behaviour (H2), self-leadership natural rewards strategies (H3), and self-leadership cognitive and behavioural strategies (H4), we conclude that only hypothesis 3 was fully confirmed. Furthermore, there is marginal support for hypothesis 4 regarding the mediation effect of behaviour and cognitive strategies, although the effect size is small.

Discussion

Job autonomy is broadly recognized to be one of the important job design measures for improving the willingness and ability of healthcare professionals to continue working within their industry (Cicolini et al., 2014). Building on the Job Demand Control model by Karasek (1979) it is assumed that if healthcare workers are facilitated with more autonomy in their work, they will be able to handle the high job demands better (Laschinger et al., 2001). According to SDT this might be explained by the facilitation of autonomy in the social context, as this is assumed to satisfy the basic psychological need for autonomy (Van den Broeck et al., 2008; Deci et al., 2017). Indeed, the present study confirmed that job autonomy is positively associated with work engagement and general health. However, we also found that self-leadership (Stewart et al., 2011) explained partly the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health respectively. Specifically, the use of natural rewards strategies fully mediated both relationships. Besides, the mediating effect of cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies was marginally significant, though with a small effect size. Surprisingly, the cognitive and behavioural strategies were positively associated with work engagement, but negatively with general health. Actual autonomous self-leadership behaviour had no role in the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health.

Implications for theory

Job autonomy, self-leadership, work engagement and health

SDT assumes that the facilitation of autonomy in the context will allow employees to fully endorse what they do, and therefore positively contributes to the motivation and health. Interestingly, in the present study autonomous selfleadership behaviour, which explicitly represents the actual autonomous work behaviour, did not explain the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health. On the basis of the present study we propose that the theorized impact of job autonomy on the motivational process (Gagné & Deci, 2005) requires competences in self-leadership. Specifically, natural rewards strategies, and marginally, cognitive and behavioural strategies explain the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement and health respectively.

However, many job types, such as those of nurses and social workers, are not facilitated with full autonomy as there are numerous procedures and instructions which need to be followed. Therefore, the original intrinsic motivation can easily be thwarted by job tasks which simply must be done, resulting in controlled regulations for motivation (Gagné & Deci, 2005). Selfleadership theory assumes that people can still self-influence their motivation and performance (Stewart et al., 2019). Indeed, the present study showed that people can influence their own motivation and health by using natural rewards strategies. Natural rewards strategies represent changing both the mental focus towards positive naturally rewarding aspects of a job, and also the behaviours with the aim to make a job more intrinsically motivating. By practicing natural rewards strategies healthcare professionals might alter the motivation from what must be done, to what one is willing to do. Moreover, it was confirmed that behavioural and cognitive strategies influence work engagement, although they also have a negative association with general health. This trend is in line with Zeijen et al. (2018) who found that specifically goal-setting and self-punishment thoughts are associated with workaholism, while self-observation and goal-setting were also positively associated with work engagement. Workaholism reflects the tendency to work excessively hard and being obsessed with work (Schaufeli, Taris & Van Rhenen, 2008). Within SDT it is found that workaholism has a negative influence on health, which is explained by the controlled regulation of motivation (Van den Broeck et al., 2011). SDT assumes that goals are only beneficial for intrinsic motivation if these are aligned with personal values (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Sheldon & Elliot, 1999). It is proposed that goal-striving only has long term and positive effects on well-being if the goals are in concordance with personal values and needs. While self-leadership theory also theorizes that behaviour intentions which are based on autonomy, will give high quality outcomes related to general functioning (Manz, 2015), it does not explicate goal-setting strategies into intrinsic and extrinsic goals. By referring to Latham and Locke (1991) as well as to Bandura (1977) self-leadership theory assumes that goal-setting in general will contribute to self-motivation for the actual goal-achievement (Neck & Houghton, 2006). However, on the basis of the present study and on insights by SDT (Ryan & Deci, 2017) we propose to make a difference between extrinsic and intrinsic regulated self-leadership strategies. If the self-leadership strategies are fully endorsed by the individual, they will be based on autonomy. As a result, they might contribute to both work engagement and health. However, if behavioural or cognitive strategies are based on controlled regulations for behaviour, this might negatively influence the health of the employees (Weinstein & Ryan, 2011). For instance, Zeijen et al. (2018) included self-punishment within the study. Selfpunishment thoughts are highly critical and self-controlling and therefore are assumed to reflect introjected motivation as theorized by SDT (Gagné & Deci, 2005). Introjected regulation refers to intrapersonal processes with the aim to control personal behaviour in order to build better self-esteem. Self-leadership scholars already argued that these type of strategies can be detrimental for motivation and performance and therefore should be avoided (Neck & Houghton,

2006). In contrast, the cognitive natural rewards strategies seem to be better strategies as the present study confirmed their positive impact on both work engagement and health.

Notably, both SDT (Gagné & Deci, 2005) and self-leadership theory (Stewart et al., 2011) use a continuum for explaining the regulation of motivation. SDT explains the motivational process along a continuum from controlled to autonomously regulated motivation. Self-leadership theory explains the selfinfluencing process from low control to high control over the What, Why, and How of the job. We propose that the self-leadership continuum might be extended by more explicitly using insights from SDT. Future research should include the full range motivational continuum as explained by SDT (Gagné & Deci, 2005) and subsequently test how the different self-leadership strategies can influence the motivational process in such a way that motivation will become more autonomously regulated, while controlled motivation reduces.

The contribution of self-leadership for healthcare workers

The present study found evidence for the relevance of self-leadership regarding work engagement and health of healthcare professionals. While the healthcare literature assumes that increasing job autonomy is important for the well-being of the employees, the present study showed that individual's self-leadership should be taken into account. If healthcare workers are able to take the lead they will be able to make better use of the job autonomy. Whereas the two organizations within our sample differed in their management strategy concerning the level of autonomy, this did not influence our results. This is in line with findings by Presseau et al. (2014). It seems that specifically the individual's self-leadership explains the outcomes of job autonomy on work engagement and health. We propose that if healthcare workers experience job autonomy, they still might have the idea that they do their activities on a basis of what must be done. Kubicek, Korunka and Tement (2014) even found that too much job autonomy can have detrimental effects on the health and work engagement of healthcare workers. Probably, the increased responsibility which comes along with the increased job autonomy might feed the controlled motivation, as one is insecure concerning the actual autonomous functioning. However, the self-leadership literature assumes that through self-leadership people will increase the self-efficacy concerning their performance (Prussia, Anderson & Manz, 1998) and moreover, self-efficacy will buffer the negative effects of high-strain work environments (Lovelace et al.,

2007; Unsworth & Mason, 2012). If we follow that line, in order to increase the job autonomy of healthcare professionals, attention needs to be paid to the training of self-leadership. Especially if they are not sufficiently able to take the lead.

Limitations

This study has several strengths, including the single focus on healthcare organizations, and the multidimensional measurement of self-leadership. However, this study also has a number of limitations. First, causality cannot be unequivocally determined given the cross-sectional nature of the data. However, theoretical justification and logical arguments have been provided in support of the proposed directionality of the relationships examined. Nevertheless, it is also theorized that engaged employees are more proactive (Bakker et al., 2014), which might result in more initiative concerning the achievement of personal goals and the satisfaction of psychological needs. The job crafting literature (e.g., Demerouti, Bakker, & Halbesleben, 2015) has already shown that people can also proactively organize more job resources such as job autonomy for themselves, which consequently will function as nutriment for the work engagement. Furthermore, the Broaden-and-Build theory proposes a positive gain spiral between thought, actions and emotions (Fredrickson, 2001). If self-leadership leads to positive affect this will function as positive feedback and as such further encourage the use of self-leadership. This might also explain the high correlation between natural rewards strategies and the work engagement in our study. The actual strategies might directly result in work engagement, which in turn will lead to even more use of natural rewards strategies. Future research should test our hypotheses and potential reciprocal relationships by using longitudinal designs, or by using interventions that aim at increasing job autonomy and/or self-leadership.

Second, we assessed health using a self-reported single item measure. Although this measure is well established and used in a broad range of studies, future research should aim to assess health on several dimensions, or use more objective measures such as sickness or absenteeism.

A third limitation is that we did not include other job characteristics. For example, it is expected that job autonomy and self-leadership both will be specifically worthwhile in the condition of high job demands (Lovelace et al., 2007). In other words, employees are less prone to use self-leadership as they might be less challenged to achieve their work related goals. Future research should include job demands such as workload as moderators to the association between job autonomy and self-leadership to further understand the conditions under which self-leadership will mediate the associations between job autonomy and employee outcomes.

Fourth, the response rate was with resp. 30% and 31% rather low, presumably caused by the survey participation being voluntary which might have led to non-response bias (Groves & Peytcheva, 2008). Smith (2009) was able to test this assumption with a double sample among nurses, and found that, except for some demographic characteristics (sex, race, and national origin), there were no significant differences in the evaluations concerning their job satisfaction and burnout. Moreover, Rindfuss et al. (2015) found that a low response rate might bias univariate relationships on a basis of differences in demographics, attitudes, and behaviours with the non-respondents, but not multivariate relationships (Rindfuss, Choe, Tsuya et al., 2015). Therefore, we assume that the potential bias caused by a low response rate in our sample will be insignificant.

And lastly, the present research was focused on self-leadership, and specifically on self-leadership behaviour, cognitive and behavioural selfleadership strategies and the natural rewards strategies. Although these are theorized to be the basic constructs for self-leadership (Neck & Houghton, 2006) it is recognized that also other self-regulation strategies might be relevant to include in self-leadership research (Manz, 2015). For instance, Weigl et al., (2014) investigated the mediating role of the action self-regulation strategies as theorized by the Selection Optimization Compensation Model (SOC, Moghimi, Zacher, Scheibe & Van Yperen, 2017). It was confirmed that the relation between job autonomy and work engagement is mediated by the SOC strategies (Weigl, Müller, Hornung et al., 2014). This might be explained by the autonomous character of the goal selection. Furthermore, both within SDT and self-leadership theory the role of mindfulness is considered as a worthwhile cognitive strategy (e.g., Weinstein & Ryan, 2011; Sampl, Maran & Furtner, 2017). Weinstein and Ryan (2011) assume that mindfulness encourages the autonomous motivation and facilitates stress resilience. Therefore, we suggest to extend the research focus on other self-regulating strategies, in which we recommend to specifically consider the role of autonomous motivation in the self-regulating process.

Implications for practice

The workload in the healthcare sector is high and this leads to high rates of absenteeism, unfulfilled vacancies and voluntary turnover with the effect of

2

a further increasing workload. This has put the healthcare sector in a vicious circle of problems. Only when healthcare institutions manage to keep the back door closed and retain their staff for healthcare can the vicious circle be broken. Current research showed that there is a way for healthcare institutions to close the back door and keep their staff happy and healthy. This study found that when employees experience job autonomy and use naturally rewarding self-leadership strategies, they increase their work engagement and health. In the end, the patients will benefit from effective self-leading healthcare professionals. Engaged and healthy employees will do all they can to deliver the best possible service to their clients. Kayral and Dülger (2019) already found that if healthcare professionals are capable to take the lead, this is associated with positive outcomes related to organizational goals, such as patient safety and efficiency. Besides, healthcare workers who are able to take the lead might inspire their clients to take the lead in their health as well. Recent research already showed that patients, such as those recovering from cancer surgery, benefit from self-leadership skills for continuing their rehabilitation exercises (Lee, Park & Choi, 2020).

We therefore advise healthcare organizations to give more job autonomy to their employees and to encourage employees to work in an autonomous and self-responsible way and use natural rewards strategies. Natural rewards strategies stand for the strategy to surround yourself with objects and people that uncover your own desirable behaviours. It is specifically this ability for natural rewards strategies that will help healthcare workers to self-influence both their work engagement and health.

Employers can learn from the results of our study that both job design measures, initiated by the employer, and self-influencing strategies of the employees, can improve health and work engagement. Although, practicing selfleadership is a specifically personal resource to self-influence the motivation and ability to work, employers can help to improve their skills for self-leadership by offering a self-leadership training. It appears that healthcare professionals can develop in self-leadership and that training self-leadership contributes to work engagement and performance (Van Dorssen-Boog, Van Vuuren, De Jong & Veld, 2021) and to proactive stress coping and increasing self-efficacy (Unsworth & Mason, 2012).



Chapter 3

Healthcare workers' autonomy: Testing the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership and moderating role of need for job autonomy

Submitted (R&R) as: Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Van Vuuren, T., De Jong, J.P. & Veld, M. (2021). Testing the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership among healthcare workers. Journal of Health Organization and Management

Management

Chapter 3 - Healthcare workers' autonomy: Testing the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership and moderating role of need for job autonomy

Introduction

For years, healthcare organizations and policy makers are challenged to find ways to improve the job satisfaction and health of healthcare workers (De Lange, Løvseth, Christensen & Teoh, 2020). It is broadly acknowledged that one of the important job design measures would be increasing job autonomy (Ciccolini, Comparcini & Simonetti, 2014; Laschinger, Finegan, Shamian, & Wilk, 2004; Broetje, Jenny & Bauer, 2020). Job autonomy generally refers to the degree to which the job provides substantial freedom, independence and discretion to the individual in how to carry out one's job (Hackman & Oldman, 1976). Research supports the idea that job autonomy contributes to the well-being of healthcare workers (Cicolini et al., 2014; Widerszal-Bazyl, Radkiewicz, Hasselhorn & Conway, 2003; Toode, Routasalo & Suominen, 2011). Therefore, contemporary healthcare organizations increasingly seek to improve the level of job autonomy for their healthcare workers (e.g., Larsen, Kristensen & Søgaard, 2018). However, scholars also suggests that not just the job autonomy as characteristic of the job design, but also individual characteristics related to self-determination and autonomous functioning need to be taken into account (Laschinger et al., 2004; Wagner et al., 2010). Lovelace, Manz & Alves (2007) proposed that the "control" in the Job Demand Control model of Karasek (1978) may be explained as the utilization of one's competences for self-leadership. According to self-leadership theory employees are not just passive responders of their work context, as they can proactively take responsibility for their own motivation and performance (Manz, 1986). Employees can motivate and direct themselves, they can observe their own functioning, and make their own decisions concerning their work related problems during the day (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 1986; 2015).

While originally self-leadership is introduced as a substitute for external leadership (Manz & Sims, 1980; Manz, 1986), self-leadership scholars assume that specifically higher levels of job autonomy will provoke self-leadership (Alves

et al., 2006; Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011). Job autonomy will stimulate employees to motivate and direct themselves as a way to actually achieve their working goals (Müller & Niessen, 2019; Alves et al., 2006). Therefore, we argue that increasing the job autonomy of healthcare workers will positively affect their self-leadership, and subsequent outcomes related to well-being and performance. Indeed, there is some evidence that the effects of job autonomy on the work engagement and health of healthcare workers can be explained by their selfleadership (Van Dorssen-Boog, De Jong, Veld & Van Vuuren, 2020).

However, the Person Environment fit theory (PE fit theory) (Kristof-Brown, Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005; Caplan, 1987) points out that presumed relationships between job design, attitudes and behaviour are mostly more complex. Employees are not just reactively responding to their work context, as they can be active designers of their job (Frese & Fay, 2001; Wrzesniewski & Dutton, 2001). Since, job autonomy is theorized to be a desirable job resource for improving their well-being (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007), people may attempt to increase their job autonomy (Tims, Bakker & Derks, 2013). Therefore, the first aim of this study is to test this reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership.

3

Additionally, Self-Determination Theory explains that although people have a need for autonomy, it is not the amount of autonomy, but the satisfaction of ones need for autonomy that leads to intrinsic motivation and health (Van den Broeck, Vansteenkiste, De Witte & Lens, 2008). Due to multiple reasons such as formal professional responsibility (Iliopoulou & While, 2010), learning experiences concerning autonomous functioning in childhood (Schüler, Sheldon, Prentice & Halusic, 2016) or individuals' need for structure (Roberts & Foti, 1998), people can differ in their need for job autonomy. Hence, the effects of job autonomy on one's self-leadership may be moderated by the degree to which one actually has a need for job autonomy. And vice versa, we propose that also the effects of self-leadership on one's job autonomy is influenced by individuals' need for job autonomy. Therefore the second aim of this article is to investigate the moderating role of need for job autonomy on the causal and reverse relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership.

The contributions of this article to the existing self-leadership and healthcare literature are at least threefold. First, in contrast to prior studies which only assume a causal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership (e.g., Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020; Ho & Nesbit, 2014; Müller & Niessen,

55

2019) we hypothesize and test the reciprocity between these by applying a crosslagged research design. Moreover, the study includes the moderating role of need for job autonomy, as this may influence the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership. Second, in contrast to prior self-leadership studies, this study includes both the measurement of self-leadership strategies and selfleadership behaviour. It is theorized that both give insight in self-leadership, though from different perspectives. Self-leadership strategies refer to normative self-influencing strategies which explain how one should ideally influence own thoughts and behaviour. Self-leadership behaviour represents the actual selfresponsible behaviour at work, including taking initiative and solving problems autonomously. If research focuses on either strategies or behaviour, this may lead to misinterpretation of study results, as the first is a prescriptive and the second a descriptive research approach (Elqayam & Evans, 2011; Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020). Hence, in the present study, both perspectives are included in order to enrich our understanding of self-leadership on basis of idealism and realism. Third, this study contributes to the debate in the healthcare literature that healthcare workers need job autonomy in their jobs for optimal functioning. By drawing on PE fit theory (Kristof-Brown, Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005; Caplan, 1987), the present study theorizes that not every healthcare worker will equally benefit from job autonomy, as they may differ in their self-leadership competences as well as in their need for job autonomy. Moreover, we propose that healthcare workers may also be able to self-influence the level of their job autonomy. As such the present study investigates three different perspectives on the autonomy of healthcare workers: job autonomy as perception of the job design, self-leadership as referring to one's competence for autonomous functioning, and need for job autonomy as one's actual need for autonomy in one's job. Results will contribute to the knowledge and insights for building healthy healthcare organizations in which people are willing and able to work.

Theoretical background

Job autonomy

Job autonomy generally refers to a characteristic of the job design, which is based on top down decisions within an organization concerning the formal decision latitude of employees. Job autonomy refers to the opportunity to autonomously plan job tasks (work scheduling autonomy), to freely decide on how to carry out given job tasks (work method autonomy), as well as the opportunity to freely choose which goals and which tasks within a job are important to do (criteria autonomy) (Breaugh, 1999). According to the job design literature, jobs need to be enriched with autonomy as the self-responsibility which comes along with the job autonomy is assumed to contribute to the motivation to perform well (Hackman & Oldman, 1976). Research suggests that job autonomy stimulates personal initiative at work (Frese, Garst & Fay, 2007). The increased responsibility which comes along with job autonomy, is assumed to be motivational for proactive work behaviour in order to achieve work goals (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Moreover, job autonomy is assumed to enable employees to deal with high work load (Karasek, 1979; Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Through job autonomy people can organize their work in such a way that it suits to their own preferences, and therefore buffers the potential negative impact of high work load on health (Petrou, Demerouti, Peeters, Schaufeli & Hetland, 2012; Van Yperen, Wörtler & Jonge, 2016). Furthermore, job autonomy is assumed to be one of the basic nutriments for intrinsic work motivation as people have a basic need for autonomy which they want to have satisfied (Van den Broeck et al., 2008). The perception of job autonomy will facilitate the process of self-determination and intrinsic motivation (Van den Broeck et al., 2008; Gagné & Deci, 2005). In contrast, if people perceive external control instead of autonomy in their work context, motivation will be more based on what one must do, instead of willing to do, which can easily cause strain and health impairment (Van den Broeck et al., 2008).

Self-leadership

Whereas job autonomy refers to characteristics of the job design, self-leadership refers to individuals ability to autonomously motivate and direct oneself to optimal functioning (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 2015; 1986). Self-leadership theory proposes that employees' performance is not merely a result of the external directions and motivational pep talks by managers or colleagues, as people have the potential to motivate and direct themselves (Manz, 1986; Stewart et al., 2011). For this, self-leadership theory prescribes a broad set of cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies, which are based on insights from classical motivation and self-regulation theories such as Self-Determination theory (Deci & Ryan, 2000), self-regulation theory and self-efficacy theory (Carver & Scheier, 1981; Bandura, 1977), and goal-setting theory (Latham &

Locke, 1991). Behavioural focused strategies are especially helpful, when a job task is boring, difficult or otherwise challenging, though still needs to be done. These type of strategies include self-observation, self-goal setting, self-cueing, and self-reward. Constructive thought pattern strategies aim to manage functional patterns of habitual thinking concerning own performance. Through positive self-talk, evaluation of thoughts and assumptions and mental imagery, people can self-influence their thoughts such that these give an optimistic perspective on their ability to achieve successful performance, even in difficult, challenging situations (Neck & Manz, 1996). Natural reward strategies aim to increase intrinsic motivation for a job (Manz, 1986). One can increase natural rewards by actively creating more attractive job tasks or job conditions. Natural reward strategies also refer to changing the mental focus from unpleasant to pleasant aspects of the job. It is assumed that natural reward strategies play an important role in the process to optimal performance (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 1986).

Despite the practical applicability of self-leadership theory, which prescribes how people should ideally lead themselves, this normative character may have its blind spots which may lead to a false interpretation of results (Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020). Normative theories are focused on idealized behaviour, thus how one "should" behave, whereas descriptive research is focused on how the construct actually functions in practice (Elqayam & Evans, 2011). With descriptive science the researcher "simply defines, delineates and documents its findings, leaving them free of value judgement" (Linley, Joseph, Harrington, & Wood, 2006; p. 13).

If people take the lead in their job, they may take responsibility for their own job tasks, take initiative in daily problem solving, and function perfectly well in an autonomous way, while not using the full range of self-leadership strategies. They may lead themselves on basis of less conscious self-influencing strategies. For instance, Self-Determination Theory assumes that people are inherently intrinsic motivated and proactive, under the condition that their basic psychological needs for autonomy, relatedness and competence are satisfied (Deci & Ryan, 2000). Therefore, if employees feel facilitated in their autonomy, feel competent for their job tasks, and experience meaningful social relationships within their jobs, they are assumed to be autonomously motivated and to act proactively in their jobs (Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017). Furthermore, sociallearning theory brings another perspective on the development of autonomous functioning, as it assumes that people develop self-efficacy and self-control also in their social environment by observing and modeling others, and by getting feedback from others on own behaviour (Bandura, 1997). These social learning processes may be conscious and based on agency, but they are also assumed to take place in a more unconscious, natural way, which can be exemplified by how children develop their behaviour through social learning processes (Bandura, 1986). On basis of SDT and social learning theory we therefore assume that selfleadership is not only reflected by the conscious self-leadership strategies per se, but also by other influences such as social learning experiences and naturally developed thought and behaviour processes. Therefore we assume that for getting insight in self-leadership we also need to focus on the actual autonomous behaviour of employees. We may find that people act autonomously, while not using self-leadership strategies.

In the early scale-development for measuring self-leadership, Cox (1993) proposed a subscale with a meta-dimension of self-leadership, based on self-responsibility, initiative and autonomous problem solving behaviour. Presumably for the practical advantages of a short self-leadership scale, a few researchers used this subscale in their studies as a way to get an indication of self-leadership (Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006; Breevaart, Bakker, Demerouti & Derks, 2016). We agree that this scale represents self-leadership, since self-leaders are assumed to act highly self-responsible in their own jobs, and also tend to determine their own way of working, and take initiative to achieve their goals (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 2015). However, we also propose that for better understanding of the construct of self-leadership, it is necessary to include both prescribed self-leadership strategies and actual self-leadership behaviour in research. Therefore in the present study, we focus on both the use of self-leadership strategies, and on the actual self-leadership behaviour, as this will give better insight in the self-leadership process as it actually functions in practice (Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020).

Job autonomy as predictor for self-leadership in healthcare

If people experience job autonomy in their jobs, meaning that they experience freedom, independence and discretion in how to carry out one's job (Hackman & Oldham, 1976), they are assumed to show more self-leadership (Stewart et al., 2011; Alves et al., 2006; Müller & Niessen, 2019). Due to the increased job autonomy, employees are assumed to make more use of selfmotivation and self-direction strategies in order to actually achieve their working goals (Alves et al., 2006; Stewart et al., 2011). Moreover, it will encourage employees to be highly reflective concerning their own functioning and to take responsibility for the quality of their work (Stewart et al., 2011). Besides, job autonomy will give employees the opportunity to make their job more natural rewarding, by organizing their job tasks in such a way that they better suit to personal preferences (Stewart et al., 2011; Neck & Houghton, 2006).

Indeed, in a study among healthcare workers, Van Dorssen-Boog et al. (2020) found that, job autonomy is associated with the broad range of selfleadership strategies as well as self-leadership behaviour. And Hornung and Rousseau (2007) investigated the effects of increased job autonomy on personal initiative within a private hospital. This hospital had changed the management structure from a centralized to decentralized organization, where shared leadership was the new way of working. They surveyed 18 months and 36 months after this organization change and found that increased job autonomy had long term effects on personal initiative of hospital workers. And lastly, in a study among teleworkers working in a diversity of industries, it was found that on days that employees worked from home, an increased use of self-leadership strategies, such as goal-setting and self-rewards, was reported, which was explained by increased perceived job autonomy (Müller & Niessen, 2019).

Based on these arguments we hypothesize that:

Hypothesis 1a: Job autonomy (time 1) has a positive effect on self-leadership strategies (time 2)

Hypothesis 1b: Job autonomy (time 1) has a positive effect on self-leadership behaviour (time 2)

Job autonomy as an outcome of self-leadership

Person Environment fit theory (PE fit theory) (Kristof-Brown et al., 2005) explains that relationships between job design and outcomes are mostly more complex. Employees differ in their competences, needs, and preferences, resulting in different dynamics between job design and employees' motivation and behaviour (Kristof-Brown et al., 2005; Caplan, 1987). While job autonomy is argued to stimulate individuals' self-leadership, it seems likely that self-leaders are also willing and able to increase their job autonomy. Self-leadership will contribute to the ability to self-organize the work load and to achieve working goals, which subsequently may contribute to their feelings of being in control of their job (Alves et al., 2006; Stewart et al., 2011; Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). And since people have a basic need for self-organizing their behaviour and experiences (Deci & Ryan, 2000), they will be inclined to organize more autonomy for themselves. Moreover, if people have developed their autonomous functioning, for instance due to social learning processes and exercising their job tasks, they may find out that they are better able to control their job tasks and to influence important decisions concerning one's work (Bandura, 1997). By taking responsibility and by using cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies one will take control in one's job (Lovelace et al., 2007) which may lead to more control experiences (Bandura, 1997).

Therefore, we hypothesize that self-leading healthcare workers will be able to increase their job autonomy:

Hypothesis 2a: Self-leadership strategies (time 1) have a positive effect on job autonomy (time 2).

Hypothesis 2b: Self-leadership behaviour (time 1) has a positive effect on job autonomy (time 2).

The moderating role of need for job autonomy

According to Self-Determination Theory (SDT, Deci & Ryan, 2000; Gagné & Deci, 2005) people have a basic psychological need for autonomy, which is defined as "the need to self-organize experience and behaviour, and to have activity be concordant with one's integrated sense of self" (Deci & Ryan, 2000, p. 231). Furthermore, SDT explains that while people have this need for autonomy, people can differ in the amount of autonomy they prefer (Van den Broeck et al., 2008). Scholars assume that there is room for moderation effects of need strength concerning the effects of need satisfaction (Schüler et al., 2016; Van Assche, Van der Kaap-Deeder, Audenaert, De Schryver & Vansteenkiste, 2018). Thus, although it is broadly recognized that employees will benefit from job autonomy as they have a basic need for autonomy which they want to have satisfied, they may differ in the amount of job autonomy they prefer. A reason may be that within the work context the job autonomy comes along with professional responsibility, and for this, people need to feel competent for their job as well. If people feel insecure in their profession, for instance due to a lack of professional experience, they may prefer modeling behaviour and external directions above job autonomy in order

to build their self-efficacy (Bandura, 1997). On the other hand, within healthcare literature it is theorized that professionals such as critical care nurses have a need for more professional autonomy. They feel too much medical control by physicians, and experience a mismatch between their high level of professional training and the low level of responsibility which is afforded to them (Bucknall & Thomas, 1997; Iliopoulou & While, 2010). Moreover, the strength of the need for autonomy is assumed to be developed through learning experiences in childhood (Schüler et al., 2016). If people were raised in a family and/or school in which their autonomy was highly encouraged and facilitated, they may have developed higher needs for autonomy in their later jobs. Thus, although autonomy is assumed to be a general nutriment necessary for human thriving, people may develop specific preferences concerning this need, which reflects "wanting autonomy" as a motivational disposition (Schüler et al., 2016).

Indeed, Yun et al. (2006) found that the need for job autonomy positively moderates the relationship between empowering leadership and self-leadership behaviour, while it negatively moderates the relationship between directive leadership and self-leadership behaviour. Similarly, Rietzschel, Slijkhuis & Van Yperen (2013) demonstrated that close external monitoring of job tasks only resulted in intrinsic work motivation and job satisfaction for people high in need for structure, which was explained by the role clarity which they experienced in their job. In contrast, people with low needs for structure, had negative effects of close monitoring of their work, related to intrinsic work motivation and job satisfaction. This was explained by the reduced perceived job autonomy. Van Yperen et al. (2016) found that it were not the high job demands in itself, though the combination of high job demands, with a high individual need for autonomy and a lack of job autonomy which predicted the intrinsic motivation. Therefore, not every employee may equally benefit from job autonomy as not every employee has the same need for autonomy in one's job (Yun et al., 2006; Roberts & Foti, 1998; Van Yperen et al., 2016).

In line with the arguments above, we propose that healthcare workers' need for job autonomy will influence the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership.

Hypothesis 3a: Need for job autonomy (time 1) moderates the effect of job autonomy (time 1) on self-leadership strategies (time 2); the effect is stronger for high levels of need for job autonomy.

Hypothesis 3b: Need for job autonomy (time 1) moderates the effect of job autonomy (time 1) on self-leadership behaviour (time 2); the effect is stronger for high levels of need for job autonomy.

Similarly, the reverse relationship between self-leadership and job autonomy will be influenced by need for job autonomy. People with higher needs for job autonomy will use their self-leadership skills to actually increase their job autonomy. In addition to the above mentioned arguments, related to personality characteristics, need for job autonomy may also be rooted in deficit experiences. Sheldon and Gunz (2009) argued that need for autonomy may be higher, if people feel frustrated due to a lack of control. We assume that the effects of selfleadership on job autonomy will be higher for those with higher needs for job autonomy. These people will be motivated to use their self-leadership skills for improving their job autonomy.

Therefore we hypothesize that:

Hypothesis 4a: Need for job autonomy (time 1) moderates the effect of self-leadership strategies (time 1) on job autonomy (time 2); the effect is stronger for high levels of need for job autonomy.

Hypothesis 4b: Need for job autonomy (time 1) moderates the effect of self-leadership behaviour (time 1) on job autonomy (time 2); the effect is stronger for high levels of need for job autonomy.

Methods

Sample and procedure

Six Dutch healthcare organizations (2 nursing homes, 2 organizations for disabled people, 1 general hospital and 1 military hospital) participated in this study in the year 2015. Healthcare professionals and social workers working within these organizations were invited to join, on a voluntary base, a self-leadership training in order to improve their vitality. Respondents were informed, prior to their registration, that participation in this training was part of scientific research. For the present study we only used the data of the waiting list control group. We excluded the experiment group for this study as they are supposed to improve

their self-leadership skills on the basis of the course, which would bias the supposed relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership without training intervention. A group of 123 participants was invited to fill in the questionnaires two times within 3 months, and 95 of these persons (77%) responded twice. The average age of this sample at time 1 was 43.2 years (SD = 10.6) and 97% was female. Furthermore, 10.5 % had completed primary/secondary school, 59 % completed vocational training and 30.5% completed a college degree. This is representative for Dutch healthcare organizations, except for gender, which exceeds the percentage of female employees within Dutch healthcare (78%) (CBS StatLine, 2017). 56% worked within care for disabled people, 29% worked within a nursing home, and 15% worked within a hospital. Respondents worked as support worker (40%), assistant support worker (5%), nurse in nursing home (10%), care assistant in nursing home (8%), care coordinator in disability care or nursing home (16%), registered hospital nurse (14%), and 7% had a different healthcare jobs including job coach for clients, activity worker, speech therapist, pharmacy assistant or laboratory assistant.¹

Measurement instruments

Job autonomy. Job autonomy was measured with the nine-item scale for job autonomy as designed by Morgeson and Humphrey (2006). Items refer to decision making autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to make a lot of decisions on my own'), work scheduling autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to decide on the order in which things are done on the job'), and work method autonomy (3 items; e.g., 'The job allows me to make decisions about what methods I use to complete my work').

Self-leadership behaviour. For measuring self-leadership behaviour, we used the six-item self-leadership scale as used by Yun et al. (2006), which is based on the preliminary work by Cox (1993). Example items of this scale are 'I solve problems when they pop up, without always getting my supervisor's stamp of approval', 'I take initiatives on my own', and 'I assume responsibilities on my own'.

Self-leadership strategies. For measuring self-leadership strategies we selected seven full subscales of the Revised Self-leadership Questionnaire (Houghton & Neck, 2002). For measuring behaviour-focused strategies we used the subscales 'Goal setting' (5 items; e.g., 'I establish specific goals for my own performance'), 'Self-observation' (4 items; e.g., 'I make a point to keep track

¹ With ANOVA's we controlled whether professions and organizations led to differences with respect to job autonomy, need for job autonomy, and self-leadership (strategies and behaviour). No group differences were found.

on how well I am doing at work'), 'Self-rewards' (3 items; e.g., 'When I have successfully completed a task, I often reward myself with something I like') and 'Self-cueing' (2 items; e.g., 'I use written notes to remind myself of what I need to accomplish'). For measuring constructive thought pattern strategies we took the subscale for 'Evaluation of thoughts and assumptions' (4 items; 'I try to mentally evaluate the accuracy of my own beliefs about situations I am having problems with') and Self-talk (3 items; 'Sometimes I talk to myself (out loud or in my head) to work through difficult situations'). For measuring natural rewards strategies we used the natural rewards strategies scale (5 items; e.g., 'I focus my thinking on the pleasant rather than the unpleasant aspects of my job activities').

Need for job autonomy. Need for job autonomy was assessed using a five-item-measure that was developed for the current study, which was inspired by the job autonomy scale by Morgeson and Humphrey (2006). The following 5 items were included: 'I have the need to decide independently on the order in which things are done on the job', 'I have the need to make my own decisions about how to schedule my work', 'I have the need to be able to make decisions about my work on my own', 'I have the need to independently solve work-related problems', 'I have the need to independently determine how I do my work'.

All scales were measured on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5).

For all the scales we checked the factor structure with CFAs in AMOS. Due to the small sample size we checked CFAs with inclusion of the experiment group at time 1 (N = 185). We took normed $\chi 2 < 2$ as a good model fit and < 3 as an acceptable model fit. For RMSEA the norm is < .05 for a good model fit and < .08 for an acceptable model fit, and for CFI the norm is > .95 for a good model fit and values between .90 and .95 for an acceptable model fit. SRMR needs to stay below .10 (Schweizer, 2010). In line with theory we found a good model fit for job autonomy on the basis of three sub-dimensions ($\gamma 2(df = 24) = 26.73$; normed $\gamma 2 = 1.114$; RMSEA = .03; CFI = 1.00; SRMR = .03). Self-leadership behaviour also had a satisfactory model fit on the basis of one factor ($\chi 2 =$ 20.43; normed $\chi 2 = 2.27$; RMSEA = .08; CFI = .97; SRMR = .05). Need for job autonomy needed a two-factor structure, leading to an acceptable model fit, except for RMSEA ($\chi 2(df=4) = 20.35$; normed $\chi 2 = 5.1$; RMSEA = .15; CFI = .96; SRMR = .07). Kurtosis and skewness showed up with normal scores, and no relevant modification indices were given. Therefore, RMSEA might have exceeded the norm due to the combination of a small sample size with small

degrees of freedom (df = 4) (Kenny et al., 2015). On the basis of other fit indices we accepted the model fit. For self-leadership we found low estimates for the latent factor self-talk on self-leadership (second order factor), leading to an unacceptable model fit. Self-talk might have been too specific for respondents, and therefore not fitting to other self-leadership strategies. We decided to delete self-talk from the self-leadership scale, which led to an acceptable model fit with 6 latent variables ($\chi 2 = 345.4$ (224); normed $\chi 2 = 1.54$; RMSEA = .05; CFI = .92; SRMR = .07).

Analysis strategy

The primary interest in this study is testing our hypotheses at the individual level of analysis, i.e., testing the relationship between perceived job autonomy and individual skills, needs and behaviours. However, since our respondents are employed within different healthcare organizations we controlled for organization as a determinant for our dependent variables. We controlled for organization by regressing five dummy variables on our outcome variables. None of the dummies were found to be significant.²

Further, we checked for common methods bias with a set of CFAs at time 1 with inclusion of the experiment group. Given our small sample size, we could not include separate items, and we therefore used the latent variables in these analyses. Specifically, a full-measurement model (in which the latent variables were loaded onto their respective factors), was compared to multiple alternative models, in which different latent factors were combined into one factor (e.g., autonomy was combined with need for autonomy). Our full-measurement model ($(\chi 2= 230,67 (113); RMSEA = .08; CFI = .88; SRMR = .08)$ was convincingly the best model³. We conclude that we do not have an indication of common method variance within our data. Moreover, it was confirmed that self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour are different constructs.

Data were analyzed using SPSS (version 25). We first tested normality, linearity, homoscedasticity, and multicollinearity. We checked the reliability of the scales by checking Cronbach's alpha at each time point and by checking intercorrelations between the same constructs over time. We expect that our constructs will be quite stable, with alphas above .70 and expect stronger correlations (above .50) between the same constructs over time, with only small fluctuations.

Hypotheses were tested by conducting Hierarchical Multiple Regression (HMR) analyses. We controlled in step 1 for the dependent variables at time

² The regression results are available upon request from the first author.

³ Results of testing for common method bias are available upon request from the first author.

1 (e.g., in case that job autonomy T2 was the dependent variable we included job autonomy T1 in the first step). In order to prevent multicollinearity in the regression analysis, centered scores were used in the regressions in which interaction effects with need for job autonomy were involved.

Results

Descriptive analysis

Descriptive statistics (Table 3-1) showed that all variables slightly increase in their mean from T1 to T2. Additional T-tests demonstrated that this increase was significant for self-leadership strategies (p < .01) and job autonomy (p = .012). At T1 we did not find significant cross-sectional relationships between job autonomy and self-leadership (both strategies and behaviour), while at time 2 the cross-sectional relationships between job autonomy T1 and T2 had small to medium significant cross-sectional relationships with both job autonomy and self-leadership (both strategies and behaviour). Cronbach's alphas were stable and above .72 over time.

Table 3-1: Descriptives: Means, SDs, Skewness, Kurtosis, Correlations, Cronbachs' alpha (diagonal)

Variable	Mean	SD	Skewne	ss Kurte	osis 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Age	43.17	10.59	-0.20	-1.07									
Job autonomy T1	2.86	0.61	-0.11	-0.86	0.00	0.90							
Job autonomy T2	3.02	0.71	-0.24	-0.25	-0.02	0.61**	0.93						
SL Behaviour T1	3.59	0.50	-0.26	-0.55	0.14	0.14	0.36**	0.77					
SL Behaviour T2	3.67	0.57	-0.56	-0.27	0.01	0.25*	0.59**	0.58**	0.81				
SL Strategies T1	3.00	0.44	-0.36	-0.03	-0.23*	0.13	0.18	0.33**	0.37**	0.84			
SL Strategies T2	3.12	0.49	-0.10	-0.12	-0.15	0.18	0.40**	0.29**	0.55**	0.73**	0.72		
Need for JA T1	3.36	0.59	-0.32	0.59	0.12	0.27**	0.25*	0.35**	0.41**	0.21*	0.26*	0.79	
Need for JA T2	3.42	0.59	0.26	0.53	0.01	0.16	0.38**	0.29**	0.54**	0.20	0.36**	0.46**	0.79

Note p < 0.05, p < 0.01, p < 0.01

Testing hypothesized models

Four hierarchical multiple regressions were used to test our hypotheses (Table 3-2 and Table 3-3). We controlled for age, but this did not influence our results. Considering the size of the sample we decided to report the most parsimonious model. Our first set of hypotheses tests whether job autonomy has a cross-lagged effect (three months) on self-leadership strategies (H1a) and self-leadership behaviour (H1b). After controlling for baseline levels of the dependent variables, we could not confirm this proposed relationship for self-leadership strategies. However, for self-leadership behaviour we found a small effect ($\beta = .17$; p < .05). Hypothesis 1a is rejected and hypothesis 1b is accepted.

In our second set of hypotheses a reverse effect between self-leadership strategies and job autonomy (H2a) and self-leadership behaviour and job autonomy (H2b) was expected. However, we did not find a reversed effect of self-leadership strategies on job autonomy, but we found a small effect for self-leadership behaviour ($\beta = .29$; p < .001). Hence, hypothesis 2a is rejected, while hypothesis 2b is accepted.

In our third set of hypotheses we expected an interaction effect of need for job autonomy on the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies (H3a) and self-leadership behaviour (H3b). For both self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour there was no effect, resulting in a rejection of hypotheses 3a and 3b. However, it became clear that need for job autonomy (T1) influences the self-leadership behaviour of healthcare workers at T2 ($\beta = .21$; p < .05). Moreover, in the third step of the hierarchical regression job autonomy was no longer a significant predictor for self-leadership behaviour, which implicates that need for job autonomy (T1) is a stronger predictor for selfleadership behaviour (T2), than job autonomy (T1).

Lastly, the moderating influence of need for job autonomy on the effect of respectively self-leadership strategies (H4a) and self-leadership behaviour (H4b) on job autonomy was tested. Again, the interaction effect was not found and therefore also hypotheses 4a and 4b were rejected.

Self-	leadership strategies T2				
Step	Predictors	Adj. R^2	$m{eta}$ (standardized)	R ² change	F change
1	Model 1	0.52		0.53	105 54***
1	Salf landship stratagias T1	0.52	0 73***	0.55	105.54
2	Model 2	0.52	0.75	0.01	1 55
2	Model 2	0.55	0.72***	0.01	1.55
	Self-leadship strategies 11		0.72***		
	Job automomy 11 (centr)		0.09		
3	Model 3	0.53		0.01	0.80
	Self-leadship strategies T1		0.70***		
	Job automomy T1 (centr)		0.07		
	Need for job autonomy T1 (centr)		0.09		
	Job Aut *Need for job aut T1 (centr)		-0.02		
Self-	leadership behaviour T2				
Self- Step	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors	Adj. <i>R</i> ²	$oldsymbol{eta}$ (standardized)	R ² change	F change
Self- Step	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors <i>Model 1</i>	Adj. <i>R</i> ²	$oldsymbol{eta}$ (standardized)	R² change 0.34	<i>F</i> change
Self- Step	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors <i>Model 1</i> Self-leadership behaviour T1	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.33	β (standardized) 0.58***	R² change 0.34	<i>F</i> change 47.1***
Self- Step 1 2	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors <i>Model 1</i> Self-leadership behaviour T1 <i>Model 2</i>	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.33 0.35	β (standardized) 0.58***	R² change 0.34 0.03	F change 47.1*** 4.1*
Self- Step 1 2	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors Model 1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Model 2 Self-leadership behaviour T1	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.33 0.35	β (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56***	R² change 0.34 0.03	<i>F</i> change 47.1*** 4.1*
Self- Step 1 2	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors Model 1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Model 2 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr)	Adj. R ² 0.33 0.35	<pre> β (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56*** 0.17* </pre>	R² change 0.34 0.03	F change 47.1*** 4.1*
Self- Step 1 2 3	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors Model 1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Model 2 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr) Model 3	Adj. R ² 0.33 0.35	<i>β</i> (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56*** 0.17*	R² change 0.34 0.03 0.03	<i>F</i> change 47.1*** 4.1* 2.5
Self- Step 1 2 3	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors Model 1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Model 2 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr) Model 3 Self-leadership behaviour T1	Adj. R ² 0.33 0.35 0.37	β (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56*** 0.17* 0.49***	R² change 0.34 0.03	<i>F</i> change 47.1*** 4.1* 2.5
Self- Step 1 2 3	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors Model 1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Model 2 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr) Model 3 Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr)	Adj. R ² 0.33 0.35 0.37	<pre> β (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56*** 0.17* 0.49*** 0.12</pre>	R² change 0.34 0.03 0.03	<i>F</i> change 47.1*** 4.1* 2.5
Self- Step 1 2 3	leadership behaviour T2 Predictors <i>Model 1</i> Self-leadership behaviour T1 <i>Model 2</i> Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr) <i>Model 3</i> Self-leadership behaviour T1 Job automomy T1 (centr) Need for job autonomy T1 (centr)	Adj. R ² 0.33 0.35 0.37	β (standardized) 0.58*** 0.56*** 0.17* 0.49*** 0.12 0.21*	R² change 0.34 0.03 0.03	<i>F</i> change 47.1*** 4.1* 2.5

Table 3-2: Results for hierarchical regression with self-leadership T2 (strategies and behaviour) as dependent variable (n=95)

Note p < 0.05, p < 0.01, p < 0.001

Step	Predictors	Adj. <i>R</i> ²	$m{eta}$ (standardized)	R ² change	F change
1	Model 1	0.36		0.37	53.9***
	Job autonomy T1		0.61***		
2	Model 2	0.36		0.01	1.38
	Job automomy T1		0.59***		
	Self-leadership strategies T1 (centr)		0.10		
3	Model 3	0.35		0.01	0.33
	Job automomy T1		0.58***		
	Self-leadership strategies T1 (centr)		0.09		
	Need for job autonomy T1 (centr)		0.07		
	SL strat *Need for job aut T1 (centr)		0.01		
Step	Predictors	Adj. <i>R</i> ²	$m{eta}$ (standardized)	R ² change	F change
Step	Predictors Model 1	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.36	$oldsymbol{eta}$ (standardized)	R² change	<i>F</i> change
Step 1	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1	Adj. <i>R</i> ²	$\boldsymbol{\beta}$ (standardized) 0.61***	R² change 0.37	F change 53.9***
Step 1 2	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.36 0.43	β (standardized) 0.61***	R² change 0.37 0.08	F change 53.9*** 12.6***
Step 1 2	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.36 0.43	β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57***	R² change 0.37 0.08	F change 53.9*** 12.6***
Step 1 2	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr)	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.36 0.43	β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57*** 0.28***	R² change 0.37 0.08	<i>F</i> change 53.9*** 12.6***
Step 1 2 3	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr) Model 3	Adj. R ² 0.36 0.43 0.42	β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57*** 0.28***	R² change 0.37 0.08 0.00	<i>F</i> change 53.9*** 12.6*** 0.24
Step 1 2 3	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr) Model 3 Job autonomy T1	Adj. <i>R</i> ² 0.36 0.43 0.42	β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57*** 0.28*** 0.56***	R² change 0.37 0.08 0.00	<i>F</i> change 53.9*** 12.6*** 0.24
Step 1 2 3	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr) Model 3 Job autonomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr)	Adj. R ² 0.36 0.43 0.42	β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57*** 0.28*** 0.56*** 0.28***	R ² change 0.37 0.08 0.00	<i>F</i> change 53.9*** 12.6*** 0.24
Step 1 2 3	Predictors Model 1 Job autonomy T1 Model 2 Job automomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr) Model 3 Job autonomy T1 Self-leadership behaviour T1 (centr) Meed for job autonomy T1 (centr)	Adj. R ² 0.36 0.43 0.42	<pre> β (standardized) 0.61*** 0.57*** 0.28*** 0.56*** 0.28*** -0.01</pre>	R² change 0.37 0.08 0.00	<i>F</i> change 53.9*** 12.6*** 0.24

Table 3-3: Results for hierarchical regression with job autonomy T2 as dependent variable (n=95)

Note p < 0.05, p < 0.01, p < 0.01

Discussion

The present study tested the causal and reverse relationships between job autonomy and self-leadership (strategies and behaviour) among healthcare workers, and also hypothesized that individual's need for job autonomy will positively influence these relationships. Despite our expectations, job autonomy did not predict self-leadership strategies, nor predicted self-leadership strategies
job autonomy. Yet, job autonomy was associated with self-leadership behaviour and vice versa self-leadership behaviour predicted job autonomy. Finally, the hypothesized moderating role of need for job autonomy on both the causal and reverse relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership (strategies and behaviour) was not confirmed as well.

Theoretical implications

While we theorized a causal and reverse relationship between job autonomy and the actual autonomous functioning, we could only partly confirm this, as we found a small reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership behaviour, but not between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies. Apparently, within our sample of healthcare workers job autonomy does influence the autonomous behaviour, but it does not encourage the use of self-influencing strategies such as self-observation, goal-setting, evaluation thoughts and assumptions and natural rewards strategies.

We can think of several reasons for these outcomes. First, autonomous working healthcare workers may have less need for using self-leadership strategies as proposed by self-leadership scholars, as their jobs may be clearly defined and practical rather than conceptual (Konradt et al., 2009; Manz, 2015). Ugurluoglu et al. (2015) adds to that as they found that more experienced and older healthcare workers from a hospital reduced the use of self-leadership strategies. They may lead themselves on basis of the many years of experience, and have less need for using self-leadership strategies. According to social learning theory people exercise control on basis of modelling behaviour and vicarious experiences. And the exercise of control subsequently leads to experience of having influence (Bandura, 1997).

Second, there may be others variables which influence both job autonomy and self-leadership strategies, for instance empowering leadership and autonomy support of co-workers. This may explain why prior studies reported crosssectional relationships between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies (e.g., Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020; Ho & Nesbit, 2014). Organizations which support the autonomous functioning of healthcare workers, may not only improve job autonomy but also implement management development programs which help managers to develop an empowering leadership style. Empowering leadership involves power sharing, motivation support and development support, and is intended to positively influence autonomous working. Indeed, Amundsen and Martinsen (2015) found that empowering leadership contributes to the selfleadership of followers. Furthermore co-workers can also support each other in their autonomous functioning. If people give autonomy support they actively provide opportunities for choice and self-initiation, and consider the perspective of the other person (Baard, Deci & Ryan, 2004). Moreover, being autonomy supportive means that one acknowledges the feelings of the other, use noncontrolling language, and offers choices (Jungert et al., 2021). Recently, Fernet et al. (2021) have shown that both supervisors and coworkers can support the autonomy and as such influence nurses' work autonomous motivation.

Thirdly, the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies may especially be manifest in case of high work load. The healthcare literature assumes by referring to Job Demand Control model (Karasek, 1978) and Job Demands Resources model (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007) that job autonomy can buffer the effects of high work load on outcomes related to well-being (Broetje et al., 2020; Laschinger et al., 2001). Especially in case of high work load, people may use self-leadership strategies in order to gain control in the job (Lovelace et al, 2007). In contrast, if healthcare workers feel comfortable with the work load, job autonomy will lead to autonomous work behaviour, while not using the selfleadership strategies. Thus, there may be a three-way interaction effect in which high work load will interact with self-leadership strategies and job autonomy.

Fourth, self-leadership training may interact with the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies. Kubicek, Korunka and Tement (2014) found that although job autonomy contributes to the work engagement and mental well-being of healthcare workers in nursing homes, too much autonomy can reduce the work engagement and mental well-being. They proposed that improving the skills of nurses for taking control may help them to effectively deal with the autonomy. This implicates that healthcare workers first need to develop themselves in competences for self-leadership strategies in order to make use of them in highly autonomous jobs.

Interestingly, individual's need for job autonomy did not interact with the relationships between job autonomy and self-leadership. We expected on basis of SDT that if people have higher needs for autonomy this will influence the effects of job autonomy on self-leadership, and also will stimulate self-leaders to gain more job autonomy. Also other research on the moderation effect of need strength on motivation and organization behaviour find minor evidence for this assumption (e.g., Wörtler, Van Yperen & Barelds, 2020). Perhaps, if we included work load

in the research, it would have influenced our results, as Van Yperen et al. (2016) found that the positive effects of job autonomy under condition of high work load, especially count for those with higher needs for job autonomy.

Strengths and limitations

Our two-wave panel research is among one of the first studies examining the cross-lagged relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership. Until now, this presumed relationship was mainly investigated cross-sectional, which can easily lead to misinterpretation of causality. Another strength of this study is that our sample included respondents from six different healthcare organizations, which gives us an indication for the generalizability of our results, especially within the healthcare industry.

However, the current study also has limitations. Since our sample size was small, we might have been unable to find significant effects, since the power of cross-lagged studies with a moderate size (between 75-300) is known to be low (Kenny, 1975). However, as we used not more than five independent variables in our regression, we strictly followed guidelines for multiple regression methods and reduced risk for type 2 error (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2014). Furthermore, our timeframe of three months might not have been accurate for measuring an effect of job autonomy on self-leadership, as related studies found effects over time periods of at least a year (e.g., Frese et al., 2007). Nevertheless, the current study adds to theory building around the proposed relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership, over a time period of three months.

Lastly, for this study self-reports were used, which might have led to socially desirable answers and to common method variance (Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee & Podsakoff, 2003). However, observation of self-leadership by other respondents, like supervisors or colleagues, is expected to be inaccurate, as the self-leadership process is mainly an internal process which takes place within persons (Conway & Lance, 2010). In order to reduce risk for common method bias we adjusted a set of procedural strategies. For clarity of the constructs, we created a psychological separation between the measures in the questionnaire. To reduce socially desirable answers, respondents were assured that their responses were used for scientific purposes only, and were not shared with their employer. Moreover, respondents were encouraged to fill in their questionnaire as honestly as possible. Lastly, the temporal separation of three months between cause and effect reduced the ability of the respondent to recall previous answers on the questionnaire, meaning that the risk of consistency motives are reduced (Spector, 2006). On basis of a series of CFAs at time 1 we concluded that we do not have an indication of common method variance within our data.

Future research

Although the current study shed some light on the cross lagged relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership, Mitchell and James (2001) state that causal relationships might have more complex patterns. They recommend to not only think about the time period that is needed for A to cause B, but also about the duration of A before it causes B, as well as the sustainability of the effect. This implies that more measurements in time are needed in order to be able to include both change, effects and duration of effects. Moreover, different time periods should be included, in order to test how long it takes for A to cause B, and how long the supposed effect sustains. Future research on the relationship between job autonomy, need for job autonomy and self-leadership can build on this insight, by investigating effects over shorter and longer periods, and by including at least three measurements in time, which gives the opportunity to include the effects of change as well as investigating the mediating role of self-leadership behaviour in bringing a fit between individuals' need for job autonomy and perceived job autonomy.

Furthermore, the fact that different results were found for self-leadership strategies and behaviour underpins the relevance of including both measurement instruments in self-leadership research. In the study by Van Dorssen-Boog et al. (2020) it was found that self-leadership behaviour, cognitive and behavioural strategies and natural rewards strategies have different relationships with work engagement and general health of healthcare workers. It is worthwhile to further investigate how self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour are mutually related and how they influence outcomes related to motivation and performance.

Practical implications

The present study showed that although job autonomy and self-leadership behaviour have a reciprocal relationship, this is not the case for job autonomy and self-leadership strategies. However, the development of self-leadership strategies can help healthcare workers to take charge of the work load, while it can also contribute to their work engagement and health (Lovelace et al., 2007; Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020; Van Dorssen-Boog, Van Vuuren, De Jong & Veld, 2021). For this we suggest different avenues for development. First, organizations can prioritize the development of self-leadership by developing an autonomy supportive work environment in which people feel encouraged to develop selfleadership (Van Vuuren, Lub & Marcelissen, 2016). Supervisors can encourage healthcare workers to self-leadership by modelling self-leadership, and by practicing an empowering leadership style. Moreover, healthcare teams including their supervisors may conjointly develop self-leadership, as this will encourage social learning processes (Bandura, 1997) and it will strengthen coworker support for facilitating autonomous functioning (Fernet et al., 2021; Van Dorssen-Boog, Van Vuuren, Yigit, 2019). Lastly, research finds that healthcare workers can develop self-leadership through self-leadership training (Van-Dorssen-Boog et al., 2021; De Lange et al., 2021). To conclude, for developing self-leadership, healthcare organizations need to consider other interventions, as we found that job autonomy only has a reciprocal relationship with self-leadership behaviour.



Chapter 4

Facilitating healthcare workers' self-determination: The impact of a self-leadership intervention on work engagement, health, and performance

Published as: Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Van Vuuren, T., De Jong, J.P. & Veld, M. (2021). Facilitating healthcare workers' self-determination: The impact of a selfleadership intervention on work engagement, health, and performance. Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 94 (2), 259-281.

Chapter 4 - Facilitating healthcare workers' selfdetermination: The impact of a self-leadership intervention on work engagement, health, and performance

The recent COVID-19 crisis has once again demonstrated the critical societal importance of healthcare and healthcare workers. It has put an additional strain on healthcare workers who already perceived their jobs as highly demanding and stressful (Broetje, Jenny & Bauer, 2020; McVicar, 2016). Research has shown that, in recent years, healthcare workers report low mental and physical health, low job satisfaction, and low motivation to continue working within the healthcare sector (Hayes et al., 2012; Garrosa, Moreno-Jiménez, Liang & González, 2008; Shantz, Alfes & Arevshatian, 2018; Gurses, Carayon & Wall, 2009).

To address these issues, a large number of studies have focused on developing and testing organizational and individual interventions to reduce stress and burnout as a way of ensuring job satisfaction and productivity of healthcare workers (McVicar, 2016; Lee, Kuo, Chieen & Wang, 2016). The premise of these studies is that workplace interventions that aim to increase social support, job autonomy, and opportunities for professional skills development will help healthcare workers to better deal with work related stress (McVicar, 2003). Moreover, the literature suggests that, at an individual level, healthcare workers might benefit from developing coping strategies in order to deal with work related stress, in turn leading to better health and reduced job turnover (Garrosa, Moreno-Jiménez, Liang, González, 2006; Ruotsalainen, Verbeek, Mariné & Serra, 2015; McVicar, 2003).

While the focus on stress management has shown some potential for the reduction of burnout and job turnover, the results are inconclusive (Ruotsalainen et al., 2015; McVicar, 2016). It is remarkable that studies that focus on increasing positive motivation and positive behaviours of healthcare workers are rare. Building on the positive psychology movement (Linley, Joseph, Harrington & Wood, 2006; Gable & Haidt, 2005; Seligman & Csikszentmihalyi, 2000), we propose that interventions should not only focus on reducing stress, but also on increasing self-leadership of healthcare workers, as this positively contributes to work engagement, health, and performance (Kayral & Dülger, 2019; Van Dorssen-Boog, De Jong, Veld & Van Vuuren, 2020).

Self-leadership theory states that people are not merely a result of their social context and personality traits, rather they are active agents of their own motivation, well-being, and performance (Manz, 2015; 1986; Manz, Houghton, Neck, Fugate & Pearce, 2016; Neck & Hougthon, 2006). Those who take the lead are assumed to use cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies (e.g., positive self-talk, goal-setting, self-observation) and act on a basis of selfdetermination. They are more intrinsically motivated in their job, while being less dependent on external directions or control systems for optimal functioning (Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2019; Manz, 2015). Several intervention studies have found evidence of positive effects related to self-efficacy, health, positive affect, and performance as a result of self-leadership training programmes in profit and not for profit industries (e.g., Lucke & Furtner, 2015; Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Neck & Manz, 1996). These studies mainly draw on the principles of Conservation of Resources-theory (HobFoll, 1989) and self-efficacy (Neck & Manz, 1996). In this paper, we propose that work engagement is the key mechanism through which self-leadership interventions impact health and performance of healthcare workers. Work engagement refers to a positive, fulfilling, and work related state of mind that is characterized by vigor, dedication, and absorption (Schaufeli, Bakker & Salanova, 2006; Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). It is considered to indicate general autonomous work motivation (Van Beek, Hu, Schaufeli, Taris & Schreurs, 2012). Autonomous work motivation refers to the full endorsement of one's own activities, as these are in concordance with personal goals, needs, interests, and values (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Gagné & Deci, 2005; Sheldon & Elliot, 1999). According to Self-Determination Theory (SDT, Deci & Ryan, 2000), autonomous motivation is the most sustainable type of motivation, predicting high quality performance and positive outcomes related to well-being, vitality, and health (Deci, Olafson & Ryan, 2017; Ryan & Deci, 2008). In the present study we are interested in the work engagement of healthcare workers to provide insight in the general development of autonomous motivation. Work engagement represents a more persistent and pervasive affective-cognitive state of autonomous motivation, as engaged workers work because they genuinely want to work, meaning that they tend to act on basis of autonomous motivation (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008; Van Beek et al., 2012).

4

In this study, we aim to assess the impact of a self-leadership intervention on work engagement, health, and job performance of healthcare workers. We hypothesize that, based on SDT (Deci et al., 2017), the intervention will both directly and through the mediating role of work engagement, influence health and performance. This research contributes to theory and practice in several ways. First, the self-leadership intervention study is specifically focused on healthcare professionals. Self-leadership training has been studied in other industries and services (Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015; Neck & Manz, 1996), but not among healthcare professionals. It is assumed that jobs aimed to service the needs and goals of others, such as those of healthcare workers, are challenging for self-leadership, because the professional focus on servicing others, can distract them from their own personal needs and goals (Alves et al., 2006). Our sample includes healthcare workers from five different Dutch healthcare organizations in different specialists fields: two nursing homes, two disability care homes and one hospital. To test both short and long-term effects of the self-leadership intervention, while controlling for the organizational influences, we took three measurements. Second, we position the self-leadership training programme as a positive psychology intervention (Van Woerkom, Bakker & Leiter, 2019), which provides a novel perspective for improving motivation, health, and performance of healthcare workers (Jooste & Cairns, 2014; Kayral & Dülger, 2019; Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2020). Whereas interventions for healthcare workers are often focused on developing coping strategies for dealing with the high job demands (McVicar, 2003; Ruotsalainen et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2016), this intervention is explicitly focused on developing work engagement through a self-leadership training programme. Finally, in contrast to prior intervention studies of self-leadership, the present self-leadership intervention is specifically designed to improve self-determination, meaning that goals and activities are based on autonomous motivation. As discussed, autonomous motivation is a key factor for work engagement (Van Beek et al., 2012), which subsequently predicts health and performance (Deci et al., 2017). Until now, self-leadership intervention studies have mostly assumed that self-leadership training influences health and performance through two mechanisms: motivation to conserve and accumulate resources, and increased self-efficacy (e.g., Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015). In the present study, we add to the literature by proposing a third mechanism; the improved health and performance are a result of the work engagement. Work engagement represents the autonomous motivation, which follows from the training self-leadership.

Theoretical background and Hypotheses

Self-leadership

Self-leadership refers to 'a comprehensive self-influence perspective that concerns leading oneself toward performance of naturally motivating tasks as well as managing oneself to do work that must be done, but is not naturally motivating' (Manz, 1986, p. 589). Informed by insights from classical self-regulation and motivational theories such as self-regulation and control theory (Carver & Scheier, 1998), social cognitive theory (Bandura, 1991) and cognitive evaluation theory (Deci, 1975), self-leadership proposes that specific a range of cognitive and behavioural self-influencing strategies help people to take charge of their own motivation and performance (Manz, 2015; 1986; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Self-leadership theory makes a distinction between self-management and selfleadership (Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011; Manz, 1986). In self-management, goals and standards (what is to be done) and strategy (why it is to be done) are externally determined. The individual influences how to motivate and direct oneself in order to achieve these externally determined goals. In contrast, selfleadership involves consciously reflecting on the what and why of behaviour as well as the question of how to act (Stewart et al., 2011). As a result, selfleadership allows individuals to align activities with their personal goals, values and interests (Manz, 1986; 2015; Stewart et al., 2019).

Self-leadership strategies are divided in three categories: behaviourfocused strategies, constructive thought pattern strategies, and natural rewards strategies. *Behavioural focused self-leadership strategies* include selfobservation, goalsetting, self-cueing, and self-rewards. Through self-observation one gains information about one's own functioning (Neck & Houghton, 2006), this being an important requirement for actual behaviour change (Mahoney & Arnkoff, 1978). Goalsetting addresses the setting of clear and challenging goals for oneself (Latham & Locke, 1991) and is assumed to encourage action. Selfcueing refers to constructing concrete reminders (e.g., to-do lists, images, or motivational posters) that can help to keep attention focused on important issues and goals (Houghton & Neck, 2002). Self-rewards (tangible rewards or a mental pat on the back) aim to function as powerful motivators during the process of goal achievement, especially when one is not intrinsically motivated to achieve the goal or specific activity (Neck & Houghton, 2006). *Constructive thought pattern strategies* aim to take an optimistic and solution focused approach and avoid ruminating on negative and unchangeable things (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 1986). Constructive thoughts include the evaluation of thoughts and assumptions, positive self-talk, and visualisation of successful performance.

Natural rewards strategies refer to both behavioural (e.g., making a job task more enjoyable) and cognitive strategies (e.g., mentally focusing on the enjoyable aspects of a task, rather than focusing on the negative), with the specific aim to increase the implicit joy, thus intrinsic motivation, for a job task (Manz, 2015). If doing a job task is enjoyable in itself, then the task is naturally rewarding (Ryan & Deci, 2017).

The self-leadership process and its effect on work engagement, health and performance

Several studies were able to confirm that self-leadership is positively associated with employee outcomes, including job satisfaction, career success, performance, and stress/health (for an overview, see Stewart, Courtright, & Manz, 2011). The theoretical mechanism underlying these effects is generally derived from the principles of Conservation-of-Resources theory (CoR, see Hobfoll, 1989, Unsworth & Mason, 2012) and self-efficacy (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Prussia, Anderson & Manz, 1998). CoR theory assumes that stress is a reaction to a loss (or threatened loss) of resources. Resources can be objects, personal characteristics, conditions, or energies, that are valued by the individual or that serve as a means for attainment of other resources (Hobfoll, 1989). Drawing on CoR, self-leadership is thought to generate resources which will lead to stress reduction and positive affect (Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Breevaart et al., 2014). Furthermore, self-efficacy theory helps explain how self-leadership fosters a sense of competence. Through self-leadership people experience more self-efficacy in their performance, leading to improved performance (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Prussia et al., 1998). Moreover, improved self-efficacy as a result of selfleadership helps to reduce the experience of stress (Unsworth & Mason, 2012).

Indeed, several studies have found positive correlations between selfleadership and work engagement (e.g., Amundsen & Martinsen, 2015; Breevaart, Bakker, & Demerouti, 2014; Zeijen, Peeters & Hakanen, 2018), either through increased job resources (Breevaart et al., 2014) or through psychological resources such as psychological empowerment (Amundsen & Martinsen, 2015). Furthermore, it is assumed that self-leadership contributes to health, both through the ability to cope with stress by increasing job resources and to self-regulate emotions with psychological resources (Houghton, Wu, Godwin, Neck & Manz, 2012; Lovelace et al., 2007). Manz (2015) suggests that self-leadership can also be helpful in the self-motivation and self-direction for physical fitness, which is assumed to contribute to health. Also, several studies on self-leadership training confirmed that self-leadership is helpful in the reduction of strain, and is positively associated with physical and mental health (Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015; Sampl et al., 2017).

Furthermore, self-leadership is found to increase the ability to selfinfluence performance (e.g., Furtner, Rauthmann & Sachse, 2015; Marques-Quinteiro, Vargas, Eifler & Curral, 2019; Lucke & Furtner, 2015; Sample et al., 2017). The main theoretical grounding for this is that self-leadership positively impacts self-efficacy which influences the actual performance (Prussia et al., 1998; Konradt, Andressen & Ellwart, 2009).

Based on these theoretical arguments as well as extensive research on how selfleadership and self-leadership interventions impact our three dependent variables, we hypothesize the following:

Hypothesis 1: Compared to the control group, participants in a selfleadership training will experience increased a) work engagement, b) general performance and c) general health one week and eight weeks after the training 4

The mediating role of work engagement

In addition to the two theoretical mechanisms described above, this paper draws on Self-Determination Theory (SDT, Deci et al., 2017) to describe a third mechanism explaining the impact of self-leadership interventions through autonomous motivation.

Self-leadership theory assumes that true self-leadership is based on selfdetermination and intrinsic motivation (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 1986). Selfleading individuals reflect on the what and why of their behaviour as a way to assess whether they can truly endorse their own activities (Stewart et al., 2011). They use self-influencing strategies for the achievement of personal goals and proactively bring their activities in alignment with own values and interests, as such they are intrinsically motivated in their activities (Manz, 1986; 2015; Stewart et al., 2019). This implies that, at its core, self-leaders strive to act on the basis of autonomous motivation.

Autonomous motivation refers to the full endorsement of one's own activities at the highest level of reflection and is a powerful driver for actual behaviour (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Dworkin, 1988). If goals and activities are based on autonomous motivation, they are experienced as enjoyable and/or meaningful resulting in high levels of energy and motivation for the actual behaviour (Manz, 1986; Ryan & Deci, 2000). There is evidence that autonomous motivation is an important predictor for the quality of actual performance (Judge, Bono, Erez & Locke, 2005; Sheldon, 2014; Deci et al., 2017). Moreover, research suggests that autonomous motivation can be vitalizing such that it also positively affects mental and physical health (Ryan & Deci, 2008; Weinstein & Ryan, 2011). In contrast, controlled motivation is focused on external rewards or the avoidance of punishment, thus based on an urge, which can deplete the energy which is available to the self (Van den Broeck et al., 2011; Ryan & Deci, 2008). As a result, controlled motivation can easily lead to increased stress levels and impairment of health (Gagné & Deci, 2005). Long term controlled motivation can have detrimental effects on performance and health (Deci et al., 2017). It is based on what one *must* do, whereas autonomous motivation is based on what one *wants* to do. Therefore, autonomous motivation is the most sustainable type of motivation (Gillet, Lafrenière, Vallerand, Huart & Fouquereau, 2014; Ryan & Deci, 2008; Deci et al., 2017).

When autonomously motivated at work, this translates to high levels of work engagement (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008; Van Beek et al., 2012). Engaged workers work because they genuinely want to work; they experience the activities of the job as enjoyable, interesting and valuable (Bakker, Demerouti & Sanz-Vergel, 2014; Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). As we are interested in the general development of autonomous motivation for a job, the present study will focus on work engagement of healthcare workers. Work engagement represents a more persistent and pervasive affective-cognitive state, as compared to autonomous motivation which refers to a momentary state of behaviour intention (Salanova & Schaufeli, 2008). Engaged workers tend to perform better as they are highly interested in their job and experience positive emotions while at work (Bakker et al., 2014). They solve their daily issues proactively and think of new ideas for improving the quality of their work. They are motivated to 'go the extra mile' if necessary and show extra-role performance (Bakker et al., 2014). Christian, Garza and Slaugher (2011) explain this positive association on the basis of the extent to which individuals invest their "full selves" in the execution of their work.

Moreover, work engagement is assumed to vitalize people, such that it impacts health. As engaged people are genuinely autonomously motivated by their activities, they experience lots of energy from daily activities, which leads to the experience of greater well-being and physical health in the long run (Ryan & Deci, 2008; Weinstein & Ryan, 2011; Reis, Hoppe & Schröder, 2015).

In line with this, we expect work engagement to positively impact general performance and general health (Deci et al., 2017; Ryan & Deci, 2008; Bakker et al., 2014). More specifically, drawing on the integration of self-leadership and SDT, we hypothesize that work engagement will mediate the effects of the self-leadership training program on the performance and health of healthcare workers.

Therefore, we state that:

Hypothesis 2: Work engagement at T2 mediates the effect of the self-leadership intervention on a) performance and b) health two months after the intervention (T3).

4

Methods

Research procedure & participants

To test our hypotheses, a longitudinal field experiment with three measurement waves was conducted. The variables were measured two weeks before the intervention started in January and February (T1), approximately one week after the intervention in March and April (T2) and finally, eight to ten weeks following the intervention in May, June, or July (T3). All measurements were taken before the waiting-list control group started its self-leadership training in the autumn. We could not increase this measurement interval due to the training dates of the experimental group (January – April) and control group (autumn).

Six different healthcare organizations in the Netherlands with varied backgrounds and specializations were invited to join the project by an employers' association. In order to control for the influence of organization-related factors including regional labour market shortages or reorganizations we sampled multiple organizations. Five of these organizations were willing to participate, including two nursing homes for elderly people, two disability care homes, and one general hospital.

The healthcare workers in these organizations were approached to participate through multiple channels such as flyers, email and through managers. Approval from a manager was not required to participate. However, only professionals working in the primary care process were allowed to participate (e.g., nurses and social workers) to ensure a homogeneous sample. Workshops were during working time, while the online training was undertaken during free time. It was clearly communicated that the training was part of scientific research.

Each participating organization was asked to contribute at least 40 participants in order to create four groups per organization; two experimental groups and two waiting list control groups. Two organizations were unable to meet this requirement due to budgetary restrictions and workload. They each contributed 20 participants, and thus, one experiment and one control group. Two organizations for disability care were able to contribute more than 50 employees each. Table 4-1 provides an overview of the participants per organization and measurement wave. Participants were randomly assigned to the experiment or waiting list control group and were not informed which group they were allocated to. A maximum of two members from the same team participated to minimize contamination between the control and experimental group. The HR managers checked whether the groups were diverse in terms of age and working team. The experiment group would train in the first four months of the year, whereas the waiting list control group was told that they would train in the autumn of the same year (i.e. starting after data collection).

	T1	T2	T1	T2	T2	Т3	Т3
	Total	Intervention	Control	Intervention	Control	Intervention	Control
Hospital care	20	10	10	6	9	3	9
Disability care 1	68	31	37	28	34	24	28
Disability care 2	46	22	24	20	19	16	15
Elderly care 1	43	22	21	20	21	19	18
Elderly care 2	18	9	9	6	7	4	7
N total	195	94	101	80	90	66	77

Table 4-1: Sample distribution intervention/control group per organization at T1, T2, T3

At Time 1 the sample consisted of 195 respondents (i.e., N intervention = 94, N control = 101). From Time 1 to Time 2, 25 respondents dropped out, and at Time 3 another 27 respondents dropped. In total the original sample reduced by 27% (30% of the experiment group and 24% of the control group). Additional analyses (*t*-tests) showed that not completing all measurements within the control group was random, while in the experiment group it was negatively associated with age (at Time 3) and educational level (at Time 2). Work engagement at time 1 was also negatively related to non-completion at time 2 within the experiment group. Furthermore, two organizations had relatively higher dropout rates among the experiment groups. The trainers observed that participants in these groups found it more difficult to prioritise themselves and the training, as they reported work related stress. Low education, youth and high levels of psychological distress have been reported to predict attrition in longitudinal studies (Gustavsen, Von Soest, Karevold, & Røysamb, 2012). Based on the observations regarding dropout, we decided to control for age and educational level in all the analyses. Due to the dropout the sample predominantly consisted of respondents from three organizations (2x disability care homes and 1x nursing home) (Table 4-1). This sample of 170 respondents was mainly female (96%) with an average age of 43,7 (SD = 11,3). Furthermore, 7% completed primary/secondary school, 67% completed vocational training and 26% completed a college degree.

Self-leadership intervention

The training programme had a blended learning approach consisting of two group workshops (week 1 and week 8) and eight weekly e-learning modules available on an online learning platform. The content of the self-leadership training programme was based on exercises from the practical guide for mastering self-leadership by Neck & Manz (2013), positive thinking (Seligman, 2012), strength based coaching (Linley & Harrington, 2006), and proactive problem solving (Covey, 1989). In addition, the facilitation of autonomy was the specific starting point for the training programme design, in order to stimulate the selfdetermination process (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2017). Autonomous motivation to develop self-leadership through this training, was prompted by making participation fully voluntary. Equally, the online training exercises were not mandatory, but based on free choice. This means that participants were free to decide for themselves whether or not to make use of the exercises for developing self-leadership and achieving their self-set goal. Furthermore, in the content of every exercise it was checked whether the autonomous motivation was facilitated. Prior to the training a pilot study was conducted with two small training groups (resp. 6 hospital nurses and 3 homecare nurses), in order to make the workshops and the e-learnings applicable and relatable to the target audience. Three expert trainers with a background within occupational psychology and occupational health psychology were responsible for facilitating the training.¹

The training started with an introduction workshop. During this workshop participants were supported to observe their own effectiveness in self-leadership skills as well as observe their own vitality. By reflecting on whether activities and situations are energizing or depleting, people are assumed to become more aware of their vitality as well as the differences between controlled and autonomous motivation for activities in their lives. Subsequently, people were encouraged to mentally focus on the things they can influence, and also *want* to influence. Thereafter, participants were asked to determine their own goals for developing their vitality, thus based on autonomous motivation.

Following the introduction workshop, participants could exercise selfleadership throughout the eight e-learning modules. Based on the pilot it was expected that the weekly module would take approximately one hour.

Module 1 focused on the use of challenging goal-setting with the aim to increase energy in a short time, namely 1 week. The rationale was that setting challenging though energizing and achievable short term goals would increase both self-efficacy (belief that one is able to achieve the goal) and autonomous motivation (willingness to actually achieve the goals). As the goal is a challenging one, it is assumed people still may experience difficulties in achieving the goal. Therefore, participants were encouraged to use reminders and self-rewards to support goal-achievement (Neck & Manz, 2013).

In module 2 participants reflected on the natural rewards within their job and on the opportunity to actually change aspects within the job such that it becomes more intrinsic motivating (Neck & Manz, 2013). By doing so participants are supported in reflecting on their opportunities for self-influencing own work engagement.

In module 3, 4, 5 and 6 the specific focus was on training constructive thought patterns, based on strengths and opportunities for self-influence, rather than weaknesses and threats. In module 3 participants reflected on their strengths which they perceive as energizing and to specifically use the energizing strengths (Linley & Harrington, 2006). Module 4 encouraged participants to mentally focus

¹ In order to check the overall satisfaction with the training a short survey with two open ended questions was conducted among the intervention group after finishing the training as a way to get insight in the perceptions and experiences of the training itself. The results are available upon request.

on the positive or natural rewarding aspects during a day, rather than the negative ones, and reflected on how they have influenced these (Seligman, 2012). Module 5 facilitated participants to evaluate negative thoughts in specific situations within their daily life and subsequently transform these into positive thoughts (Neck & Manz, 2013). Module 6 concerned the implementation of self-leadership strategies in concrete difficult or challenging situations in daily life. Participants were encouraged to reflect on their own thoughts and behaviours within this situation as well as on the opportunities and their willingness to actually change the situation (Neck & Manz, 2013; Covey, 1989). Based on this reflection the participant was able to draw his/her own conclusion for actual change behaviour.

In module 7 participants were invited to reflect on their aspirations for career development based on the insights from the previous modules: the insights in desired natural rewards within the job (module 2) and in personal strengths which are inherent energizing (module 3). Module 8 was a summary of the course.

At the end of these eight weeks the training closed with a second group workshop. During this workshop participants evaluated their own results with regards to their personal goal for the development of their vitality. Moreover, participants were challenged to mentally focus on their strengths and positive achievements rather than negative aspects of their personal functioning. Finally, the workshop gave participants the opportunity to discuss questions concerning the implementation of self-leadership within their daily lives.

4

Measures

Work engagement

For measuring work engagement we took the 6 items from the Utrecht Work Engagement scale specifically referring to vitality and dedication (Schaufeli, Bakker & Salanova, 2006), since this indicates autonomous motivation at work. A sample item referring to vitality at work is "At my work, I feel bursting with energy". A sample item for dedication was "I am enthusiastic about my job". Participants responded on a 7-point response scale ranging from never (1) to always (7). Cronbach's alpha's were stable over time (T1 = .91; T2 = .94; T3 = .93).

General performance

General performance was measured with the single item indicator for general performance (Kessler et al., 2003) in which respondents are asked to rate their

overall work performance during the last four weeks on a scale ranging from 0 to 10.

General health

General health was measured with a single item "How would you rate your general health at this moment (Hooftman et al., 2017). Respondents answer on a 6-point Likert scale ranging from very well to very bad.

Self-leadership

For measuring self-leadership strategies 8 subscales from the Revised Selfleadership questionnaire (Houghton & Neck, 2002) were selected: selfobservation (4 items, e.g., "I usually am aware of how well I'm doing as I perform an activity"), self-goalsetting (5 items, e.g., "I establish specific goals for my own performance"), self-cueing (2 items, e.g., "I use written notes to remind myself of what I need to accomplish"), self-reward (3 items, e.g., "When I do an assignment especially well, I like to treat myself to some thing or activity I especially enjoy"), self-punishment (4 items, e.g., "I tend to get down on myself in my mind when I have performed poorly"), evaluation thoughts and assumptions (4 items, e.g., "I think about my own beliefs and assumptions whenever I encounter a difficult situation"), self-talk (3 items, e.g., "Sometimes I find I'm talking to myself (out loud or in my head) to help me deal with difficult problems I face"), and natural rewards (5 items, e.g., "I seek out activities in my work that I enjoy doing" and "I focus my thinking on the pleasant rather than the unpleasant aspects of my job activities"). Furthermore we used the scale for self-leadership behaviour (Yun, Cox, Sims, 2006) (6 items, e.g., "I solve problems when they pop up without always getting my supervisor's stamp of approval"). Cronbach's alpha's were stable over time (T1 = .81; T2 = .87; T3 = .88).

Control variables

We controlled for organization (by creating four dummy-variables), age and educational level, since these variables were related to the dropout within the experiment group throughout the intervention. We also controlled for job autonomy at T1, since job autonomy is seen as an important resource for work engagement, health and performance of healthcare workers (Keyko, Cummings, Yonge & Wong, 2016), while it is also an antecedent for self-leadership (Stewart et al., 2011). Job autonomy was measured with the 9-item job autonomy scale by Morgeson and Humphrey (2006). Employees responded on a 5-point response scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5), and the scale showed sufficient reliability ($\alpha = .91$).

Analyses

Multi-level modelling was used to test the hypotheses. We used a two-level model as the measurement occasions were nested within person. Level-one variables were group-mean centered and all random effects were fixed. We followed the procedure used by LeBlanc, Hox and Schaufeli (2007) to test Hypothesis 1. LeBlanc and colleagues propose to conduct a level-1 moderation analysis which includes two dummy variables representing measurement time (i.e. pre-intervention was coded as 0 and post-intervention at T2 and post-intervention at T3 as 1), group membership (i.e. experimental or control group), two interaction terms representing the products of these three dummy variables, and effects of these variables on the three dependent variables work engagement, job performance, and health. A significant interaction term indicates that the level of change in the experimental group is significantly different from that of the control group.

To test Hypothesis 2, which proposes that work engagement at T2 mediates the effect of the intervention on job performance and health at T3, we followed the procedure for testing multilevel mediation recommended by Preacher, Zyphur, and Zhang (2010). This involved testing the significance of the within- and between-level indirect effect ab using bootstrapping to obtain bias corrected 95% confidence intervals for the indirect effects (Bauer, Preacher & Gil, 2006). In the model, Path a is the path from the interaction terms to the mediator work engagement and Path b is the path from work engagement to the dependent variables job performance and health. Also included in the model were paths from the interaction term to the dependent variables. Because we are interested in the mediating role of work engagement at T2 on the dependent variables at T3 we used the between-level indirect effect to test hypothesis 2.

4

To test for non-random sampling effects due to participant attrition, we followed Goodman and Blum's procedure (1996). They propose to conduct a logistic regression in which the dependent variable was a dichotomous variable representing those present at Time 1, 2, and 3 and those who responded at Time 1 and dropped out at Time 2 and/or Time 3 (i.e. dropouts). All the main study variables at Time 1 and Time 2 were entered as independent variables. A significant effect of one of the independent variables indicates that participant

attrition might bias the results. The results show that none of the study variables at Time 1 and Time 2 significantly predicted the attrition dummy variable.

Results

Manipulation checks

Table 4-2 presents the means and standard deviations for both the experiment and control group, and includes group differences at the three measurement points. We first tested whether the self-leadership intervention indeed significantly improved self-leadership within the intervention in contrast to the control group. In line with other studies on self-leadership training (Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015), we tested whether the use of self-leadership strategies significantly increased among the intervention group as compared to the control group (Table 4-2). A series of *T*-tests revealed that there were no differences between experiment and waiting list control groups in the pre-test condition at Time 1 (3.03 vs 3.01, *t* = -.35(168), *p* = ns). On Time 2 (3.25 vs 3.11, *t* = 2.28(168), *p* < .01) and Time 3 (3.31 vs 3.14, *t* = 2.43(141), *p* < .01), the results show that self-leadership is higher in the experimental group compared to the control group, which shows the effect of the manipulation.

	Experimen	ıtal	Control		T2	T2	Т3	Т3
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	t	df	p	Diff
Self-leadership T1	3.03	0.35	3.01	0.36	0.35	168	0.73	0.02
Self-leadership T2	3.25	0.40	3.11	0.40	2.28	168	0.02	0.14
Self-leadership T3	3.31	0.43	3.14	0.40	2.43	141	0.02	0.17
Work engagement T1	5.11	1.00	4.99	1.03	0.79	168	0.43	0.12
Work engagement T2	5.36	1.06	4.99	1.10	2.23	168	0.03	0.37
Work engagement T3	5.45	0.90	5.11	1.13	2.01	141	0.05	0.35
Job performance T1	7.33	1.12	7.37	1.12	-0.24	168	0.81	-0.04
Job performance T2	7.86	1.00	7.47	0.94	2.66	168	0.01	0.40
Job performance T3	7.97	0.89	7.56	0.92	2.69	141	0.01	0.41
Health T1	3.95	1.02	3.68	1.09	1.68	168	0.10	0.27
Health T2	4.08	0.73	3.82	1.00	1.87	168	0.06	0.25
Health T3	4.21	0.87	3.95	1.05	1.62	141	0.11	0.26

Table 4-2: Means and SDs of experimental and control group, including T-values at the three measurement occasions

Variable	Mean	SD	1	2	3	4	S	6	7	80	6	10	11	12
Intervention ¹		I	1											
Educational level	7.00	1.17	0.10	I										
Age	43.71	11.29	0.04	-0.19*	I									
Job autonomy	2.84	0.61	0.06	0.01	-0.01	I								
Health T1	3.81	1.06	0.13	-0.02	-0.01	0.09	I							
Health T2	3.94	0.89	0.14	0.03	0.01	0.05	0.72**	I						
Health T3	4.07	0.98	0.14	0.01	-0.03	0.19^{*}	0.67**	0.71^{**}	I					
Performance T1	7.35	1.12	-0.02	-0.03	0.13	0.27**	0.25**	0.20^{**}	0.18*	I				
Performance T2	7.65	0.99	0.20**	-0.02	0.22^{**}	0.05	0.27**	0.32^{**}	0.34^{**}	0.51**	I			
Performance T3	7.75	0.93	0.22**	0.06	0.16	-0.01	0.18*	0.29^{**}	0.38**	0.51^{**}	0.51^{**}	I		
Work engagement T1	5.05	1.01	0.06	-0.06	0.16^{*}	0.29**	0.43**	0.41^{**}	0.48^{**}	0.55**	0.51^{**}	0.37**	Ι	
Work engagement T2	5.17	1.10	0.17*	-0.03	0.15	0.19*	0.40**	0.45**	0.56**	0.57**	0.55**	0.41^{**}	0.80^{**}	I
Work engagement T3	5.27	1.04	0.17*	0.03	0.09	0.24**	0.36**	0.41^{**}	0.54^{**}	0.20**	0.57**	0.53**	0.77**	0.81**
1 0 = waiting list co is significant at the	ntrol grc 0.01 leve	oup, I = el (two-t	interven 'ailed)	tion gro.	up; * =	Correlat	tion is sig	nificant	at the 0.	.05 level	(two-tail	led), **	= Corre	lations

Table 4-3: Means, SDs and correlations of the study variables

Table 4-4: Results of multilevel analysis

_	Work engagement	Job performance	Health	Job performance T3	Health T3
Intercept	5.11 (0.12)***	7.32 (0.13)***	3.95 (0.11)***	5.03 (0.24)***	2.27 (0.24)***
Work engagement T2				0.44 (0.04)***	0.32 (0.04)***
Time and intervention					
Experimental group1	0.12 (0.16)	-0.04 (0.17)	0.27 (0.15) [†]	-0.09 (0.16)	0.23 (0.14)
Time 2	0.25 (0.07)**	0.54 (0.13)***	0.12 (0.08)	0.42 (0.13)**	0.04 (0.09)
Time 3	0.32 (0.08)***	0.61 (0.14)***	0.30 (0.10)**	0.47 (0.14)**	$0.19~(0.09)^{\dagger}$
Experimental	0.24 (0.10)*	0.43 (0.18)*	-0.02 (0.12)	$0.32~(0.18)^{\dagger}$	-0.10 (0.12)
group x Time 2					
Experimental	$0.20~(0.11)^{\dagger}$	0.43 (0.19)*	0.05 (0.14)	$0.33~{(0.18)}^\dagger$	-0.01 (0.13)
group x Time 3					

 $^{1}0$ = waiting list control group, 1 = intervention group; † = Parameter is significant at the 0.10 level (two-tailed), *= Parameter is significant at the 0.05 level (two-tailed), ** = Parameter is significant at the 0.01 level (two-tailed), *** = Parameter is significant at the 0.01 level (two-tailed),

Hypothesis tests

Table 4-3 presents the means, standard deviations, correlations, and reliabilities between all study variables over time. Table 4-4 shows the results of the multilevel analyses used to test the hypotheses. We also conducted additional ANOVA's to compare the means of the five organizations. No differences between the five organizations with respect to the core variables of the study were found. We also conducted the multilevel analyses with all control variables (age, educational level, job autonomy, and the four organization-dummies) again; the results were not different from the results reported in Table 4-4. Considering the size of the sample we therefore decided to report the most parsimonious model.

Hypothesis 1 proposes that compared to the control group, participants in a self-leadership training will experience an increased a) work engagement, b) general health and c) general performance one week and eight weeks after the training. For work engagement, the results show a significant intervention effect at Time 2 ($\gamma = .24(.10)$, p < .05), and a small intervention effect at Time 3 ($\gamma = .20(.11)$, p < .10). Closer inspection of the means at the three measurement points shows that work engagement increased from Time 1 to Time 2 in the experimental group (5.11 to 5.36), but not in the control group (4.99 to 4.99). From Time 1 to Time 3, work engagement slightly improved in both the experimental group (5.11 to 5.45) and control group (4.99 to 5.11). This partly supports Hypothesis 1a.

For job performance, the results show a significant intervention effect at Time 2 ($\gamma = .43(.18)$, p < .05), and at Time 3 ($\gamma = .43(.19)$, p < .05). Closer inspection of the means at the three measurement points shows that job performance increased from Time 1 to Time 2 in the experimental group (7.33 to 7.86) to a larger extent compared to the control group (7.37 to 7.47). From Time 1 to Time 3, job performance also improved more strongly in the experimental group (7.33 to 7.97) compared to the control group (7.37 to 7.56). This result supports Hypothesis 1b.

Finally, for general health, the results show that the intervention effects at time 2 ($\gamma = -.02(.12)$, p = ns) and at Time 3 ($\gamma = .05(.14)$, p = ns) are not significant. Closer inspection of the means at the three measurement points show that general health increased from Time 1 to Time 2 in the experimental group (3.95 to 4.08) but also in the control group (3.68 to 3.82). From Time 1 to Time 3, general health also improved in the experimental group (3.95 to 4.21) as well as in the control group (3.68 to 3.95). This result rejects Hypothesis 1c.

Hypothesis 2 concerned the indirect effect of the intervention on a) performance and b) general health two months after the intervention, mediated by work engagement directly after the intervention. Table 4-4 shows that work engagement at T2 is significantly associated with both job performance T3 ($\gamma = .44(.04), p < .001$) and general health T3 ($\gamma = .32(.04), p < .001$). Moreover, the indirect path from the intervention to job performance at Time 3 through changes in work engagement at Time 2 was significant ($\gamma = .41(.22), p < .05, \text{CI } 95\% = .86;.01$). We find a similar result for general health at Time 3 ($\gamma = .43(.20), p < .05, \text{CI } 95\% = .83;.03$). These findings provide full support for hypothesis 2.

4

Discussion

In this study, we aimed to test the impact of a self-leadership intervention on work engagement, health, and job performance of healthcare workers, and the mediating role of work engagement on this effect for health and job performance. By integrating Self-Determination Theory and self-leadership theory, the present study showed that a voluntary based self-leadership training programme positively impacts work engagement and performance of healthcare workers. Moreover, improved work engagement also mediates the effects of the training programme on health and performance two months later.

Theoretical implications

These findings have several implications for theory. Working within a healthcare setting is considered highly demanding, both physically and emotionally (Broetje et al., 2020; Garrosa et al., 2008). The current corona virus pandemic (COVID-19) is challenging healthcare workers' ability to cope with stress and to proactively look after their own health even more than before (Vagni, Tiziana, Giostra & Pajardi, 2020; Pearman, Hughes, Smith & Neupert, 2020). This is in sharp contrast to the critical need for healthy and productive healthcare workers. In the past, acknowledgement of the highly demanding work context of healthcare workers has led to a large number of intervention studies with the aim to reduce stress (e.g., Ruotsalainen et al., 2015). However, this main focus on the negative work context might have resulted in a blind spot for the potential benefits of enhancing positive motivational processes.

According to SDT, stress is associated with controlled motivation (Deci et al., 2017; Van den Broeck et al., 2011). If interventions for healthcare workers continue to focus on dealing with demands, the focus remains too much on problems instead of strengthening positive mechanisms in motivation and performance. Self-Determination Theory asserts that it is autonomous motivation that predicts vitality, health, personal growth, as well as high quality and sustainable performance (Deci et al., 2017). If people are able to function autonomously, they tend to be more engaged in their job, they are more likely to thrive, as well as be more resilient to work related stressors. The present study shows that developing self-leadership indeed contributes to work engagement and performance, and moreover, that work engagement predicts health and performance two months later. This underpins the importance of changing the focus from dealing with negative external factors to taking the lead and acting on basis of self-determination for the individual development of healthcare workers.

Our findings are also in line with recommendations by several healthcare scholars about the development of psychological empowerment (Wagner, Cummings, Smith et al., 2010) and hardiness (Guglieli, Gallì, Simbula & Mazzetti, 2019; Garrossa, Moreno-Jiménez, Liang, González, 2008) of healthcare workers. Psychological empowerment is characterized by self-determination, competence to control things, and the perception of having impactful and meaningful work (Thomas & Velthouse, 1990). People with a hardy personality tend to proactively control work and life, search for solutions to the challenges and difficulties which they meet, whilst being committed to both their work and to themselves (Garrossa et al., 2008). Research shows that healthcare workers with a hardy personality have a positive and reciprocal relationship with work engagement and have fewer symptoms of burnout (Guglieli et al., 2019; Garrossa et al., 2008). A self-leadership training programme can be an effective way of giving healthcare workers the opportunity to develop more psychological empowerment, hardiness, and better health. Through developing their selfleadership, healthcare workers might experience that they are more in control of their work, as well as enjoying their job for the implicit or natural rewards which reside within their job.

The present study also contributes to self-leadership theory by addressing autonomous motivation as a mechanism to explain the positive and sustainable effects of self-leadership interventions. Other studies have shown that selfleadership interventions contribute to self-efficacy and the conservation of resources, which subsequently explain the positive outcomes related to wellbeing and performance (e.g., Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015). However, Ryan and Deci (2006) argued that self-efficacy is not a guarantee for autonomous motivation. If a performance goal is externally regulated and still achieved, the self-efficacy concerning that goal-achievement might increase, and also short term performance, while autonomous motivation is still lacking (Ryan & Deci, 2006). Therefore, both self-efficacy and autonomous motivation are important considerations in the self-leadership process, and should be tested together in future research to examine its combined effects.

While we assume that practicing self-leadership on the basis of autonomous motivation have contributed to the research outcomes, we need to consider the potential effects on need satisfaction through training as well (Deci et al., 2017). SDT theorizes that the satisfaction of the basic psychological need for autonomy, for competence and for social relatedness facilitate the intrinsic motivating process. Therefore, SDT based interventions often specifically focus on facilitating the need satisfaction as it is assumed that need satisfaction will in itself function as nutrient for the intrinsic motivational process (Ryan & Deci, 2017). Although we did not measure need satisfaction we expect that our intervention may have satisfied all three needs. First our intervention satisfied the need for autonomy, because participation in the intervention was fully voluntary during the whole process. The development goals were encouraged to be autonomy-based. Second, training of self-leadership might have satisfied the need for competence, since self-leadership scholars have repeatedly found evidence for the increase in self-efficacy after training self-leadership (e.g., Unsworth & Mason, 2012; Lucke & Furtner, 2015). And third, the training of selfleadership was designed within a group setting (maximum 10 participants). People were encouraged to cooperate with each other during the workshops as well as during the online training. Equally, the trainer facilitated the learning process by positively rewarding participants for their reflections and behaviour. These encouragements by colleagues and the trainer may have satisfied the need for social relatedness, which in itself might have contributed to the work engagement. Future research should include measures of need satisfaction in order to establish its contribution to work engagement, performance, and health as a result of a selfleadership training programme.

Practical implications

When healthcare organizations offer their employees a self-leadership training programme, they can expect better work engagement, health and performance from their employees due to their improved ability to take the lead. However, facilitating self-leadership development requires some consideration. The voluntary basis of the training programme challenges HRM and managers to attract employees to actually participate in the training programme. The employer can of course facilitate the development of self-leadership, but cannot dictate it, as this would lead to controlled motivation instead of autonomous motivation for participation (Van Vuuren, Lub & Marcelissen, 2016; Van Dorssen-Boog, Van Vuuren, Yigit, 2019). In order to encourage employees to participate, healthcare organizations need to build a communication strategy around self-leadership and the development opportunities. Using multiple communication lines such as direct emails and verbal information by managers and HR professionals are recommended. Furthermore, it is important that employees experience a culture in which they are allowed to take the lead in their own performance and well-being (Van Vuuren et al., 2016). Developing empowering leadership can be helpful for building such a culture, as it is this type of leadership that positively influences self-leadership of employees (Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006).

Limitations and implications for further research

Although the experimental design is an important strength of our study, there are also several limitations. The present study was set within the healthcare sector, which is a strength for understanding this specific female sector, but a limitation for generalizing to the general labour market. Replication of this study within other sectors is therefore needed.

Second, all our data are based on self-report questionnaires, which are prone to common method bias. Yet, we specifically chose this design because we were interested in how engaged our participants were. Work engagement is a private experience which is difficult to assess by another person (e.g., supervisor or colleague). To support our choice, Spector (2006) has shown that common method bias is hardly ever strong enough to bias results. We followed the recommendations by Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee, and Podsakoff (2003) to minimize the risk of common method bias. First, we guaranteed anonymity of respondents, thereby reducing the possibility of social desirable answers. Second, we created a psychological separation between the measures in the questionnaire. However, we encourage research using more objective measures for health and performance.

Self-report questionnaires are often lengthy, which may result in a substantial burden to participants and stimulate drop-out. To avoid this, we used two single-item measures for general health and general performance. Although single-items measures could be a challenge for reliability and validity, research shows that our self-reported single-items for general health and general performance have been used with satisfactory levels of validity and reliability (Bowling, 2005).

While the present study assessed the sustainability of the training effects two months after finishing the training, and theorized that this will predict the impact of the training on work engagement, performance and health, we were not able to test the effects over longer time periods. We suggest for future studies to design the research in such way that effects can be measured over longer time periods. Moreover, further research could include a third group that follows a placebo intervention in order to test for potential placebo-effects (Foroughi, Monfort, Paczynski, McKnight, & Greenwoord, 2016).

The self-leadership literature suggests that self-leadership might not suit every individual, nor is it a panacea for all the problems related to the work

environment or labour market (Manz, 2015). Within our dropout analysis it was found that people who has less education, were younger or reported lower work engagement, had higher attrition rates in the experiment group. It remains unclear whether these participants did or did not benefit from the training of selfleadership. We suggest a more elaborate investigation of the preconditions (both personal, private, and contextual aspects) which positively or negatively influence training effects. For example, the improvement of self-leadership might affect both working and private life, leading to positive gain spirals of resources in both at work and at home.

Finally, the present study did not control for individual characteristics such as personality or core self-evaluation, since autonomous motivation to participate in the training programme was an important precondition for the study. The study also did not control for the effect of hierarchical leaders. However, individual characteristics (Williams, 1997) as well as hierarchical leaders (Marshall, Kiffin-Petersen, & Soutar, 2012) may have had an impact on the effectiveness of self-leadership development. For instance, Assen and Bekker (2009) have suggested that women, who formed the biggest part of our sample, often find it difficult to stay aware of their autonomous goals and needs, as they tend to be highly sensitive to other's needs (Assen & Bekker, 2009). Inclusion of personality and leadership characteristics can provide insight into the influence of these factors on the effectiveness of a self-leadership training programme.

Conclusion

The present study has shown the relevance of facilitating healthcare workers with a voluntary based self-leadership training programme. Considering the critical role of the healthcare sector in society, gaining more knowledge on developing healthy and productive healthcare workers is of vital importance. By developing self-leadership, with specific attention for self-determination, our study finds that healthcare workers are more engaged with their job, which in turn leads to more health and performance.



Chapter 5

Investing in the development of strong leadership of healthcare professionals and healthcare teams - a move towards sustainable employability

Published as: Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Van Vuuren, T. & Yigit, C. (2019). Investeren in de ontwikkeling van sterk leiderschap van zorgprofessionals en zorgteams – een ontwikkeling naar duurzame inzetbaarheid. Tijdschrift voor HRM, 22 (3), 13-35.

Chapter 5 - Investing in the development of strong leadership of healthcare professionals and healthcare teams - a move towards sustainable employability

Introduction

Working in healthcare can give a lot of joy and energy, as healthcare professionals usually enjoy providing care. They are intrinsically motivated for their job and are often prepared to make an effort to provide (even) better care. As a result, they want to continue working in this sector during their working lives. However, working in healthcare can absorb a lot of energy. During the year 2019, working in healthcare is an important cause of dropout and turnover. Absenteeism has gradually increased over the past five years from 4.9% in 2014 to 6.2% in 2018 (Vernet, 2019). One in five employees leaves their employer and of these, 8.1% even leave the healthcare sector. The number of open vacancies within the healthcare industry reached its highest point in twenty years in 2018. With a turnover rate of 20% and absenteeism of more than 6%, organizations not only have a workforce problem, but also a continuity problem. Healthcare organizations are in a vicious circle of problems and HR managers face a major challenge. For this reason, at the end of December 2018, the "Working in Care" committee advised the The Second Chamber to focus on staff retention (Terpstra, Driel, Ten Hoonte, Rullmann & Schouten, 2018).

We recently completed an ESF project for sustainable employability in the healthcare sector with interventions aimed at strengthening the leadership of employees and teams. The aim of our interventions was to empower employees and teams such that they experience more joy, flourish, provide better care, and are retained for the healthcare sector. In our opinion, these interventions provide tools which will disrupt the negative spiral in the healthcare sector and create positive pathways. Of course, our interventions cannot solve all the problems, but they can contribute to getting a better grip on the situation.

In this article, we discuss the design of these interventions as well as the qualitative evaluation of the results and implementation process. We first explain the theoretical background for the intervention design. We also reflect on the trend in recent years within healthcare, whereby employees and teams have been given

more responsibility and autonomy in their jobs. We address what this requires of the self-leadership of employees and shared leadership of teams, and also which role the traditional manager can play in this transition. Based on this, we have formulated six basic principles for intervention design.

Unfortunately, a quantitative analysis on the effects of the intervention was not possible, due to the low response rate on the questionnaire. However, the qualitative effect and process evaluation of this project has provided valuable insights which are shared in this article. We conclude with practical recommendations for managers, HR advisors, and consultants, as they may use these type of positive interventions for improving work engagement and sustainable employability within the healthcare industry or beyond.

Developing sustainable employability - Focus on ability and willingness to work

Work engagement and work ability are two important indicators of sustainable employability. They refer to the willingness and ability to work during a working life (Van Vuuren, 2012). Employees are sustainably employable if they are not only able and willing to meet the demands of the job today, but also remain capable and motivated to be productive throughout their working lives. To increase sustainable employability and break the negative spiral of dropout and turnover, it seems a good idea to pay attention to increasing work engagement (willing) and work ability (being able) of healthcare workers. If people experience their job as interesting, challenging, or simply enjoyable, this will be revealed by their intrinsic work motivation (Gagné & Deci, 2005). As a result, they experience more vitality, more perseverance, more health and personal growth (Ryan & Deci, 2008). However, if people do their job tasks primarily because they have to, while the activity in itself is not experienced as fun or meaningful, this will cause strain. For instance, if someone works to meet the demands of someone else, such as the manager or the Health and Safety Executive, one works for getting approval or avoiding negative feedback instead of for the implicit intrinsic rewards of the activity. As a result, doing one's job often becomes more strenuous, since one works because he or she "has to" work, rather than is "willing to" work.

5

Conditions for being able and willing to work

According to the Self-Determination Theory, intrinsic motivation is enhanced if three basic psychological needs are met: the need for autonomy, the need for social relatedness, and the need for competence (Van den Broeck, Vansteenkiste, De Witte, Lens & Andriessen, 2009). If people experience autonomy, meaning that they experience freedom to make their own choices, this provides opportunities to choose goals and activities which match with own interests and values. The experience of social relatedness gives people the pleasant feeling that they are not alone. People usually experience pleasure in being together and working with others. In addition, the support of others can contribute to meeting challenges at work. And lastly, people want to feel competent. They want to experience that they have valuable skills for their job. The Strengths approach (Van Woerkom, 2018) assumes that each individual has unique competences and qualities, which are valuable and also energizing to use. Research shows that people who know their strengths and also use them, feel more authentic and engaged. Moreover, they appear to perform better (Van Woerkom, 2018).

The Job Demands Resources model (JDR model, Bakker & Demerouti, 2007) recognizes these three sources of motivation. The JDR model assumes that positive outcomes such as work engagement and job performance, are fuelled by energy sources in the work context, such as experiencing job autonomy, social support from colleagues and from leaders, and the opportunity to develop and utilise competences. However, the JDR model also recognizes that the demands of the job can equally lead to negative outcomes related to stress and burnout. Job demands involve aspects of the job which require effort and energy (energy drains). For instance, in the healthcare sector this includes work load and time pressure, administrative regulatory pressure, but also intimidation from clients and disturbances in social relations with colleagues (Ruotsalainen, Verbeek, Mariné & Serra, 2015). In order to deal with the job demands, job resources (energy sources) can be helpful. For example, the experience of job autonomy may help employees to self-influence how and when they do their job tasks, which allows them to better distribute the workload throughout the day. By experiencing social relatedness, healthcare workers feel social safety within their team, which makes it easier to ask for help in daily job demands. And by developing competences, employees develop more confidence in dealing with difficult challenges in their job.

Strengthening as a starting point for development

Traditionally, organizations tend to pay particular attention to what is going wrong, and therefore need to be resolved in organizational functioning. A
problem-oriented approach in which a lot of attention is paid to reducing job demands and work stressors (curation and prevention), while relatively little attention is paid to amplification or strengthening resources (Van Vuuren, 2012). However, if the development focus shifts from problem-oriented to strengthoriented, attention is paid to what is going well, and what has the potential to grow further. It is precisely the positive influence of work-related resources which seems to be an effective way for realizing a positive impact at all fronts. If employees and teams become stronger in effectively using the resources of autonomy, social support, as well as their own and others' strengths, we expect a positive spiral to occur towards more motivation, vitality, health, and productivity. In addition, we expect fewer negative outcomes such as burnout, absenteeism, employee turnover and outflow.

The development towards more self-management teams in healthcare organizations

In recent years, many Dutch healthcare organizations have developed their management strategy such that teams and individual employees are encouraged to function more autonomously (InVoorZorg, 2017). Employees and teams are given more responsibility to organize their work, while the manager functions more at a distance. Stewart and colleagues (2011) explain that the movement from traditional leadership to more self-management moves along a continuum (Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011). In traditional leadership, the goals and strategy (what and why), as well as the process (how) are determined externally by managers and by externally determined rules (e.g., legislation). If teams and employees get more decision latitude with respect to work processes, while organizational goals and strategy are primarily determined by managers and/ or externally determined rules and procedures, self-management is the case. Employees and teams function on the basis of self-leadership if they get the freedom and responsibility to determine their own goals, strategy, and work processes (Stewart et al., 2011) (Figure 5-1). Self-Determination Theory explains that if employees can determine what they do and why they do things, they will experience more intrinsic motivation for their behaviour, meaning that they will feel inclined to put effort in achieving their goals (Van den Broeck et al., 2009). This is in contrast to external motivation where employees act because it should be done, regardless of whether they find the activity valuable or meaningful.

Externally managed	Self-management	Self-leadership
No influence over What, How, and Why of work	Influence over How of work	Influence over What, How, and Why of work
Dependent only on extrinsic incentives	Mainly dependent on extrinsic incentives	Dependent on intrinsic and extrinsic incentives

Figure 5-1: Continuum of self-leadership (Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011)

Autonomy - a resource and a challenge

The movement towards more self-management teams withing the Dutch healthcare industry appears to be a good measure to increase work engagement and work ability. The expectation is that self-management will satisfy the need for autonomy and as such will contribute to the work engagement of healthcare professionals. Moreover, job autonomy gives employees the opportunity to find a balance between workload and individuals' capacities (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). However, prior research showed that if healthcare workers have too much job autonomy, the positive effects turn into increased levels of stress and reduced job satisfaction (Kubicek, Korunka & Tement, 2014). The self-responsibility, including the autonomous decision making, may be too challenging for them. Offereins and Ten Have (2016) described an intervention study at Brabantzorg in which the goal was to create more job autonomy and to stimulate initiative from healthcare workers for quality improvement, via a bottom-up intervention approach. The idea was that by having more job autonomy and thus less bureaucracy, employees would be better able to implement their own ideas concerning quality improvement related to their healthcare services. It turned out that while the teams indeed benefitted from the freedom to improve the healthcare services themselves, they also appreciated the tight project management and coaching by the professional supervisors. These findings are consistent with Corporaal (2014) who concluded in his thesis on job preferences of young job seekers, that although these people have a need of autonomy in their job which

they want to have satisfied, they also have a need for clarity and structure. Moreover, it was found that the need for job autonomy was related to one's own confidence concerning the ability to actually function autonomously. Possibly, there is an optimum for autonomy; too little job autonomy is detrimental for health and work engagement, but too much job autonomy can also have that effect. We assume that an increase in job autonomy also requires skills in the actual autonomous functioning. Therefore, we argue that the transition towards more job autonomy for healthcare workers and teams, also appeals for the development of self-leadership (individual level) and shared leadership (team level). Furthermore, we expect that traditional leadership is still necessary, as leaders can coach and facilitate employees and teams in their autonomous functioning.

Self-leadership - leading oneself to more employability

Self-leadership refers to the self-influencing process of self-motivation and selfdirection in order to optimize performance. Self-leaders take responsibility for their own functioning, are highly reflective and solve their daily work related problems in an autonomous way (Van Dorssen, Den Boer, Van Vuuren, 2015; Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 2015). Just as a leader tries to direct and motivate team members to optimal functioning, employees can motivate and direct themselves. As such, self-leaders will try to make their job more enjoyable, interesting, or challenging as a way to motivate themselves. And an important basis of self-leadership is also that one especially focuses on goals and activities which one can influence (Figure 5-2).

Figure 5-2: Self-leadership cyclus



Although self-leadership has a positive and intrinsically motivating focus, the theory recognizes that there are always tasks which are less motivating, but still need to be done. These tasks can be boring or in fact be very difficult and challenging. To still get started, additional strategies can be employed to achieve these type of goals. For example, one can use reminders as a way to stay focused on the goals. A reminder can be a to-do list or a motivational poster on the wall. However, a reminder can also be disruptive to goal achievement (private messages on phone), which makes it important to remove this reminder (e.g., put away the phone when another task needs concentration and attention). Another self-leadership strategy is to promise yourself a reward. A gift to yourself when you have accomplished something. This can be a fun activity, or giving yourself some rest as a reward for the effort and results you have achieved. Furthermore, effective self-leadership behaviour is easier if one has positive and constructive thoughts about one's own effectiveness for that behaviour. Self-leaders reflect on a regular basis on their own thoughts and, if necessary, try to formulate more helpful thoughts to achieve results. Positive thoughts will help to increase confidence for the intended actions.

While not every healthcare worker is a natural self-leader, it appears that healthcare workers can develop their self-leadership through training, which subsequently contributes to their work engagement and work ability (De Lange, 2018; Van Dorssen-Boog, Pak, Van Vuuren, De Lange, 2019).

Shared leadership

In addition to self-leadership, also shared leadership can contribute to the effectiveness of the autonomous functioning within the team. Shared leadership refers to leadership in which team members share responsibility for leadership activities and thereby influence each other (Coun, Gelderman & Pérez-Arendsen, 2015). In doing so, the influence of team members is flexible and often reciprocal. Team members pick up the tasks and roles which are best suited to them and/ or for which they are most motivated. Shared leadership can exist alongside traditional leadership, especially if the formal leader operates more at a distance, as this requires more self-management from the team. Through shared leadership, the organization of the work is entrusted to several people within the team rather than exclusively to a formal leader. In teams with effective shared leadership, clear working agreements have been made within the group; there is clarity about the goals, methods, tasks, and roles. Tasks and roles match the strengths

of employees, and enable them to flourish. Mutual relationships are clear and the atmosphere of cooperation is good. Moreover, team members demonstrate behaviours in which they take responsibility for their own functioning and work together in order to achieve their jointly formulated goals and missions (Yigit, Oostendorp, van Vuuren & van Dorssen, 2017). If a team has developed effective shared leadership, this is expected to result in work engagement and a conjoint ability to achieve the working goals.

Traditional leadership - Coaching and facilitating

Traditional leadership involves formal and hierarchical top-down leadership of external team leaders (Hoch, 2013). If leaders function well, they function as a resource for their employees and as such they can positively contribute to employees' performance (Breevaart, 2015). Leaders can inspire employees to do tasks and to take on challenges which match their personal characteristics, subsequently leading to more work engagement among employees (Breevaart, 2015). Besides, leaders can be supportive if they help employees to reduce work related stressors. For example, by dedicating a team- or bilateral meeting to a discussion on how to conjointly solve work related problems. In this way, the manager not only acts as a source of energy, but also as a 'buffer' and 'protective jacket' against the stressors at work.

The facilitating role of the organization in encouraging self-management

To provide insight into the conditions that contribute to a person taking charge of their own employability, Van Vuuren, Lub, and Marcelissen (2016) developed a theoretical model on self-directed employability (i.e. Eigen regie model). In this model both employees and organizations have a task in optimizing the selfdirection of employees. Employees need to be able and willing, as well as need to have the confidence to direct themselves. On the other hand, the organization needs to facilitate employees in the development of self-direction. Moreover, they need to clearly communicate what the developmental opportunities for improving self-direction are within the organization. And the organization needs to have a culture in which people feel allowed to direct themselves. For this, the organization can also pursue an explicit policy which supports autonomy. A policy which enables employees to make their own choices and to take control. And which supports and encourages employees to contribute new ideas and to learn new things without being judged for strange ideas or mistakes in new

behaviour (Van Vuuren, Lub & Marcelissen, 2016).

Basic principles for intervention design - aimed at empowering employees and teams

If employees, teams, and managers learn how they can lead themselves towards greater work engagement, while the basic psychological needs for autonomy, social relatedness and competence are met, there is a chance of a positive development of work engagement and work ability. In contrast, the lack of effective self-leadership, shared leadership, and traditional leadership combined with excessive work pressure can lead to a vicious circle of problems. To create a positive spiral towards more work engagement and sustainable employability, the development of leadership at all three levels (employee, team, manager) is important. Self-leadership, shared leadership, and traditional leadership seem to be promising keys for a development towards more work engagement and better performance, provided that teams and team members are optimally facilitated in strengthening these. Based on the theoretical framework, we have formulated six basic principles which we believe are important for designing interventions with the aim to strengthen employees and teams:

Principle 1: Self-leadership as a starting point for development

For this project we took self-leadership of employees and teams as starting point. If employees and teams become aware of their own ability to change the things they want to change, we expect that their work engagement and work ability will positively develop. Firstly, because they will become more aware of their autonomy, which will subsequently satisfy their basic need for autonomy and as such contribute to intrinsic work motivation. In addition, self-leadership will provide the opportunity to actually influence the things that one wants to change. Core question for reflection in the sessions for both individuals and teams are therefore: Do we want to influence these? And are we able to influence these? In this way participants will become aware of the role they can play in improving their work engagement, which fuels the motivation to act. The result of these reflections can also be that the answer on one or both questions is "no". Then the follow-up question is "Can I or can we let this idea or problem go, both mentally and in our behaviour, as we are not able and/or willing to influence it?" This is an important step. If a problem or ideal is beyond one's control, it is better to focus energy on things that one is willing and able to influence.

Principle 2: Boost energy sources and reduce energy drains

The focus of self-leadership is on increasing energy sources and reducing energy drains. The project assumes that if participants are able to take control of their own resources and stressors, they will be able to self-influence their work engagement and vitality. It is expected that this will have an effect on sustainable employability, as well as on the quality of the services to clients. We assume that work engagement increases, if employees mainly do work which they find enjoyable, meaningful and/or challenging, and if they notice that they are good at what they do. We also assume that stress decreases if employees can selfinfluence the job demands which cost energy. Individual and collective reflection on energy sources and energy consumers within the team is therefore part of our intervention. In the intervention, there was first the opportunity to freely reflect about energy sources and energy consumers. Both on an individual level and on a team level. Later, participants could also reflect in a more structured manner, using the Job Demands Resources model (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). In this way, participants learn to take initiative for organizing their work optimally, and thus influence their own work engagement and performance.

Principle 3: Building self-confidence through strengths approach

In order to be able to take initiative and to function autonomously, it is important that employees and teams have sufficient confidence in their own competences. Therefore, specific attention is paid to creating awareness of an individuals' strengths . First, in the training for individual team members, participants can reflect on their own strengths, which makes them aware of their ability and willingness to use these strengths. And second, team members are encouraged to reflect on the strengths which they observe within the team. Team members are coached to give each other feedback on the strengths which they recognize in each other. In this way each participant gains insight into their own qualities as well as in qualities which exist within the team. Through this intervention, team members may be better able to consciously use their strengths in everyday work. We also encourage participants to make more use of each other's strengths.

5

Principle 4: Action - working with small steps in development

Although it can be tempting to work with large goals and missions, this project encourages participants to use short term goals which need small steps in development. A small step can still feel challenging, though achievable. Furthermore, we use a number of self-leadership strategies, as these are aimed to encourage action. For instance, we ask participants to speak out loud what their behaviour intention is for the coming weeks, as this will increase their commitment, which makes it more likely that they will actually take action in the intended way. At the team meetings the behavioural intentions are written on flipchart sheets, which can be hung up in a visible place at the team department or worked out in other creative ways.

Principle 5: Cooperating for development – creates a bond within the team As social relatedness is an important condition for work engagement, the project also aims to strengthen the bond between colleagues. The team meetings are an important key in increasing the mutual bond among team members. During these meetings, participants are stimulated to work together in alternating subgroups, as well as with the entire group, in order to conjointly develop greater work engagement and more effective collaboration. The reflection exercise with regard to the strengths approach will have the important side effect that the mutual trust among team members can increase, leading to more safety within the group. Besides, each team will be suggested to pay attention to organizing a nice team activity after work, as a reward for the team efforts and to strengthen the mutual bond. As a result of the bonding, the team is better able to work together on challenging team goals.

Principle 6: Team leader – Coach and facilitator

The team leader is given an explicit role in the development process. As a first step, the team leader is trained in the psychological theories and principles that form the basis of the intervention. In this way they are better able to coach and facilitate individual employees as well as the teams, to determine goals, make a strategy, and take the lead in actual goal achievement. The team leader is supported by the involved HR advisor, other staff services and the involved management director. In this way the facilitating organization can make structural adjustments in procedures if necessary, while also give social support to the team, including individual team members.

Project description "Empowered teams and empowered employees"-Kennemerhart

The knowledge from the theories mentioned above and the basic principles for intervention design were starting points for the actual design of the project "Empowered teams and empowered employees" which was carried out at Kennemerhart - a healthcare organization with nursing homes and home care. Kennemerhart was created on January 1, 2018, from a merger between SHDH and Amie Elderly care. Over 2000 employees and 750 volunteers provide care and services to over 2500 elderly people in Kennemerland. Kennemerhart includes 10 nursing homes, several rehabilitation departments and multiple day centers.

Argumentation for Kennemerhart to participate

Kennemerhart had several reasons for their participation in this ESF subsidized intervention project which was aimed to improve sustainable employability. Firstly, Kennemerhart had to deal with the increasing shortages in the labour market, which made it important to ensure that the current staff remained able and willing to continue working within the organization. Moreover, the recent merger also had its impact on teams and employees, which made it extra important to positively invest in developmental opportunities for them. Besides, Kennemerhart was in a shift in which they aimed to facilitate their clients such that they could function as autonomously as possible in their daily life. In a similar vein, the Human Resource Management department of Kennemerhart had the ambition to facilitate and improve the autonomous functioning of healthcare workers. The following goals were formulated for the project:

- Clients, teams, and healthcare professionals are given autonomy and direct themselves
- · Empowered teams
- Empowered healthcare workers
- Effective facilitating organization

In former years, one of the merger partners had made bad experiences with the implementation of self-management teams. Therefore, it was explicitly not the aim to develop the teams into self-management teams. The focus was to work on the empowerment of the employees and teams. This meant that participants learned to act more on a basis of autonomy, as this would contribute to an effective work organization with pleasant cooperation within the teams and more work engagement among the team members. It was expected that the achievement of the above mentioned goals would result in an improvement of sustainable employability.

Integral intervention approach

In order to coach employees and teams, including their team leaders, management directors, and HR advisors, the interventions were implemented at multiple levels. It started with a training course for the involved team leaders, management directors, and HR advisors. Next, self-leadership training was offered to individual team members, with mixed training groups meaning that groups were composed of employees from various teams. The team trainings started only after all participants had started with their individual course. In the last phase of implementation, after the fourth team meeting, on-the-job team coaching was offered as well. The six basic principles for developing empowered teams and empowered employees were applied integrally in all interventions.

Training course for team leaders, management directors, and HR advisors The training course was intended to strengthen team leaders, involved managers, HR advisors, and the team coaches such that during the project they were able to coach teams and employees in development. To this end, the underlying theoretical frameworks and basic principles with regard to increasing work engagement and strengthening employees and teams were discussed. Besides, during this course participants could reflect on how they could influence own work engagement and vitality, what their strengths are and how they can use these in their job. The course consisted of four meetings over a period of five months. Later, a fifth meeting was planned which gave participants the opportunity to evaluate the project.

Self-leadership training for employees

The goal of the self-leadership training was to strengthen employees' ability to take charge of their own well-being and to change what they were willing to change. Participants also reflected on their strengths, in order to feel encouraged to make more use of them in their job. Besides, they were taught to mentally focus on opportunities, possibilities and positive aspects rather than focussing on negative things which are beyond their control. The training consisted of three meetings over a period of two months. The first meeting started a few weeks before the team meetings would start.

Team training for teams

The aim of the team training was for the team to conjointly learn how to take charge in improving work engagement by changing things which they were able and willing to influence. In addition, the team members learned about their own and others' strengths and together they reflected on how they could make more use of these. The participants also learned that small steps forward could make a difference. Because a month was scheduled between each meeting, team members had the time to actually change things. There were four meetings in total over a time period of seven months.

Team coaching on demand and on the job

The goal of the team coaching was to support employees and teams in difficult situations and issues from daily practice. The approach was demand-oriented, meaning that the team and the team leader needed to proactively ask the team coach for coaching them. The professional team coaches also participated in the course for management and staff, and were involved as extra team coach in the team training sessions. This made them well informed about the theoretical background of the interventions, as well as the goals as set by the teams. Coaching on demand for the teams could be applied from several months after the start of the project, until several months after finishing the team training.

Qualitative project evaluation

Due to a low response rate to the quantitative questionnaire at the postmeasurement, it was unfortunately not possible to do a quantitative effect measurement of the interventions on the indicators for sustainable employability. However, the project did offer the opportunity to do a qualitative evaluation with managers and HR advisors, as well as with a number of employees from the teams. Hereby, both the effects of the intervention and the implementation process were evaluated, focusing on the following questions:

- 1) What did the project deliver for teams and individual participants?
- 2) Which interventions worked well and which less well?
- 3) What circumstances influenced whether or not the interventions were successful?

Methods of the interventions

Participation in project 'Empowered teams & empowered employees

The project 'Empowered teams & empowered employees' took place at five care teams of healthcare organization Kennemerhart: two teams in intramural care and three teams in homecare. Through this small-scale approach with a limited group of employees, managers and HR consultants, Kennemerhart wanted to gain knowledge and experience about empowering employees and teams, so that in the future interventions based on these insights could also be used more broadly within the organization. In total, 5 team leaders, 2 managers, 4 HR officers, 2 team coaches and 96 employees participated in the project. The project ran from February to October 2018.

Data Collection

At the end of October 2018, a qualitative impact and process evaluation took place with the participants of the training course (HR officers, managers, team coaches) supplemented by trainers, researchers, and project leader from the VBZ KAM. In addition, six interviews were conducted halfway through the project with employees from the different teams about their experiences with the selfleadership training, the team training and team coaching. The teams also evaluated the project with the trainer during their last team meeting. Our results are based on these evaluations.

Results

Below, we first discuss the outcomes of the project in terms of the project objectives (question 1). Then we evaluate participants' experiences with the different interventions (question 2) and we evaluate the implementation process (question 3).

1. What did the project deliver?

Teams intramural care: Empowered teams with empowered employees Both participating teams in intramural care have made a big leap in development. Team leaders report an increase in work engagement, more solidarity among team members, more calmness in the work organization and more attention for specific client issues. One team has particularly worked on creating more structure in the work organization, which has led to more peace in the department. Employees experienced that they can have impact on the organization of their work if they focus on what they could influence on their own. In this way, the daily care for clients and the accompanying quality measures became better organized, which created space and energy for organizing new activities for clients. The positive team development also turned out to be related to a downward trend in sickness absence within the team.

The other team had the experience too, that team members function better in the team, if they more collectively search for solutions to daily problems. Whereas previously, people would often grumble in the corridors about what went wrong, the team members now learned to openly discuss matters and conjointly solve them. As a result, the openness towards each other increased and the trust between the team leader and the team improved as well, which made the team leader and the team less opponents but rather a single unit.

In both teams employees became more self-confident, partly due to the awareness of their own strengths. As a result, individual team members also started to use new or unused strengths within the team.

Homecare teams: a difficult start though still effective

Positive results were also achieved within the home care teams, although the startup phase was more unstable. The homecare teams were unexpectedly confronted in the initial phase with a change in leadership due to turnover of a team leader and homecare management director, while there was also long-term absence due to illness of another team leader. To resolve this, an interim management director and an interim team leader for home care were recruited. Above this, a few months later it was decided by the management, that it was necessary to merge two of the three participating home care teams with two other Kennemerhart homecare teams. Therefore, team development goals had to be redefined with the newly formed teams. Some team members from these two merged teams found it difficult to stay motivated for the interventions and to keep faith in the good outcome. However, because the project also offered the possibility of additional team coaching, these teams together with their new interim team leader decided to make use of the team coach. They managed to make valuable steps in their development in the months following the merger.

New cooperation with open communication

The merger teams worked particularly on obtaining a uniform working method and creating calmness in the work organization. The insight into each other's strengths contributed to recognizing each other's qualities in the mutual distribution of tasks and roles. In addition, attention was also paid to the question of how to take responsibility for improving matters over which you have influence. The interim team leader evaluated that the team development eventually bore fruit for both teams. The work became more structured, the employees were more relaxed, and their work engagement increased.

Self-aware, responsible, and empowered homecare team

The third homecare team did miss its team leader during the project due to illness, but did not have to deal with major organizational changes. The team members remained motivated for the development program and worked effectively to improve open communication. They also began to better utilize each other's strengths within the team. The team evaluated afterwards that they are proud of their team and of the quality of care they consistently deliver to their clients. The effective collaboration also had a positive effect on the team's financial results. During the summer period, the team had primarily resolved open shifts themselves, saving costs for temporary workers.

From complaint to strength

The project appears to have been a booster for the entire organization as it helped to actively and collectively work on the improvement of the organization. The participants have learned to discuss with each other what is going well, what could be better and what they find important. This has raised the level of dialogue among employees according to the HR manager: "You take what is going well as a starting point and you focus on the things you can influence. Instead of grumbling, colleagues now ask themselves: how can we do our work better and what must we change in order to do so? In this way, team members have more control. That way you not only get stronger teams and stronger employees, but also better care for the client."

2. Which interventions worked well and which less well?

Course

The course was very well received by the participating managers, team leaders, HR advisors and team coaches. Team leaders indicated that it was nice to be

prepared for the team training, which makes it easier to take on your role as coach and facilitator during the team training and in your day-to-day work. The knowledge they gained was experienced as valuable. In addition, the reflection on personal and collective effectiveness was also experienced as very valuable. This created a collective awareness of what is already going well, what strengths are present within the group, and what opportunities for development there were. There was also a collective energy to successfully guide the intervention as leaders and HR staff which also worked through in the everyday cooperation with each other.

Team leader:

'It's good to be prepared as a team leader, as it allows you to enter the team training differently. As a team leader, you have a different role than the other team members'.

Self-leadership training

The self-leadership training was received differently. Many participants were surprised by the fact that they were quite suddenly going to participate in a training in which they could work on strengthening themselves and increasing their job satisfaction. They had the idea that they were obliged to work on their personal development and that did not always go down well.

Nevertheless, a good number of them managed to positively turn their motivation in order to be able to develop themselves during the workshops. They noticed that they could actually influence their own work engagement and vitality. They learned to use their influence, and on the other hand to let go of what they could not influence. One employee put it as follows:

Employee:

'From the individual trainings I get that I have to learn to let go. When I come home from work it's done and it was good.'

5

The individual reflection on strengths helped participants build on their selfconfidence before they started reflecting on each other's strengths with colleagues in the team. For others, the combination of individual reflection with the team reflection on strengths felt duplicative. They felt the reflection within the team was sufficient.

The self-leadership training was initially mandatory for all participants,

but during the process the obligatory character appeared to lead to too much resistance. As a result, the obligatory character was changed to voluntary participation and the training groups became smaller due to the absence of less motivated people. This change also created more motivation and effectiveness in the training groups with the remaining participants. The employees who did complete the self-leadership training found it valuable for their personal development.

Team training

The majority of the participants experienced the team training sessions as highly valuable. The positive, development-oriented, and empowering approach of the meetings made people motivated to work actively on the team development. The strengths-based approach contributed to the mutual trust and created room for the development of talents within the team. The practical solution-oriented approach was also appreciated, as the team took the initiative to conjointly solve work related problems.

Employees experienced a more collective self-confidence:

'Together we are stronger and we also feel more heard and seen within the organization.'

'The great thing about this project is that we take the time to listen to each other and time for being with each other. I like the attention we pay to each other, and taking each other seriously - no matter what level of education you have.'

The team leaders noticed that the team training integrated them better into the team:

'We are seen less as the opponent of the team.'

The team leaders are also more aware of the qualities and challenges of the team, which helps them to better suit their coaching on the job to the specific needs of employees.

Team coaching on the job

The purpose of the team coaching on the job was to secure the development of the teams. In practice it turned out that the teams needed time to learn how to formulate a coaching question for the team coach. Nevertheless, various questions appeared to come from the teams. Often linked to concrete issues from practice. Nurse assistant:

> 'I talked about the difficulties I experienced in the contact with family of Mrs. X. It turned out that I was not the only one in my team who had this problem. This made me feel supported as I felt that the problem was recognized by others. After the training together with the team coach, we made an appointment with the family of Mrs. X to discuss expectations and make agreements. At first, this was a little difficult, but ultimately it was a pleasant conversation which cleared up a lot'.

Especially for the two merged homecare teams, the team coaching on the job proved to be highly valuable. After completing the team training, many questions remained unanswered. Therefore, the newly formed teams and their interim team leader, developed their new cooperation step by step. The guidance of the team coach helped them to give room for everyone's input. Practical issues concerning the care were addressed, as well as taking the initiative and responsibility for one's own work engagement.

3. What circumstances influenced the outcome?

The effectiveness of interventions is also influenced by the circumstances under which the implementation took place. The evaluation found that a number of circumstances either positively or negatively affected the effectiveness of the interventions.

Preparation and communication

Due to the time frame of the ESF grant, it was necessary to start the project soon after the formal decision for project participation. As a result, there was little time to properly inform employees of the five teams about the project. Some employees had barely heard what was going to happen before they started the self-leadership training. Team leaders and employees evaluated afterwards that more time would have been needed to properly communicate about the project and discuss any resistance within the team. As an example, employees found it annoying, that other mandatory in-company trainings took place in the same period, which increased the pressure in the workplace even more.

Voluntary participation in the development process

The team members experienced at the start that the project was imposed on them from above and outside. In the self-leadership training they learned that they were free to change what they wanted, but in the project they noticed that they were not free to choose to participate in the training themselves. The self-leadership training proved to be particularly effective for participants who were intrinsically motivated to work on their personal development in this training.

The team training also led to resistance among some team members due to the mandatory character of training participation. However, they noticed that from the start they were given control in the development process. Because of the positive and solution-oriented approach of the meetings, participants became enthusiastic about making an effort.

Stable teams as a basis

Three of the five teams have made great steps in the empowerment of the teams and employees. The two nursing home teams were able to work together with their own team leader to the maximum extent during the course of the project, which clearly led to sustainable development in the organization of work. The homecare team that entered the trajectory without their manager was also able to go through a positive development with each other. They had enough stability together to be able to work on specific team goals. The two homecare teams that ended up in a merger during the trajectory had too many organizational changes to go through the basic trajectory effectively with the team. For them, additional team coaching in the phase after the basic process was necessary to create peace, structure and work engagement.

Conclusions

Positive spiral towards sustainable employability

This intervention approach seems to be a promising approach to reverse the negative spiral towards dropout and staff turnover towards a sustainable deployment of healthcare workers. The work pressure in the healthcare sector is high and this leads to higher dropout rates and outflow of employees which subsequently leads to further increasement of the work pressure. This has led the healthcare sector into a vicious circle of problems. Only if healthcare organizations manage to keep the back door closed and retain their employees for healthcare can the vicious circle be broken.

In order to turn this negative development into a positive direction, the 'Empowered teams and empowered employees' project opted for an intervention design with six basic principles for increasing work engagement and work ability - a strength-oriented and positive approach for development. Team members strengthened their self-leadership skills at both the individual and team levels. In doing so, space was created for developing (even) more social relatedness in the team. On the one hand, the development of competences was aimed at strengthening self-leadership with respect to increasing work engagement and reducing stressors at work. On the other hand, people also became aware of strengths which they already possess, as well as strengths which have the potential to be developed further. The team also learned to actually take action, whereby small steps forward already lead to beautiful results. In contrast to the development towards more self-managing or self-organizing teams, in the current project the manager explicitly had a coaching and facilitating role. Also the involvement of the HR advisor proved to be a valuable addition in facilitating the development process. The integration of the basic principles in the various interventions actually led to a positive spiral of change.

Practical implications

The results and insights from the process evaluation have led to a number of recommendations for organizations who want to get started with developing sustainable employability within the healthcare sector and beyond.

Take time for communication

Sometimes the subsidy requirements are such that a project needs to be completed within a tight time schedule, and therefore the project needs to start up quickly. However, in the present project it turned out that the interventions were started too quickly. To create support and to be able to discuss possible resistance, or to inform everyone about what is going to happen, it is necessary to take sufficient time in the preparation phase in order to communicate the project properly.

5

Training self-leadership on a voluntary basis

Training self-leadership can be very rewarding for individuals. For example, another project showed that training self-leadership among healthcare professionals leads to lasting effects for the participants' work ability and work engagement (De Lange, 2018; Van Dorssen-Boog et al., 2019). However, the condition is that participants participate in the course on a voluntary basis. Thus, they are motivated to make an effort for personal development in this training. As soon as the training is made mandatory, the results will decline due to demotivation of a part of the training group. To create support for training self-leadership, it could help to involve employees already in the design phase of the intervention, so they can choose for themselves whether, and if so how, selfleadership training will be part of their development path.

Team development preferably in a stable team

To start a team development, it has proven to be important that the team is organizationally stable. This means that, in principle, team members have a sustainable cooperation with each other. Setting goals and working on development with teams that will merge or reorganize during the development period is not advisable. However, after a new team has been formed, team development can still be started so that the team can become effective in working together more quickly.

Leadership remains necessary

Our advice from the project is to invest not only in the development of the autonomous functioning of employees and teams, but also to invest in 'traditional' leadership on the work floor. Managers, if they do it well, can strengthen employees in their autonomous functioning. Moreover, they can act as a buffer against the work stressors their employees face.

Change the role of HR advisor from 'taking care of employees' to 'facilitating employees'

The coaching and facilitating role of the HR advisor in the development process has been a support to employees, teams and the manager alike. In the framework of the project the HR advisors were expected to make a change from 'taking care of employees' to 'facilitating employees'; to increase the problem-solving capacity of the manager and employees by coaching them, instead of solving the problems themselves. In this way, the manager's and employees' own direction was concretely stimulated. In addition, because the HR advisor was involved closer to the primary process, they were able to play a facilitating role. During the team meetings it often became clear what facilities were needed or what questions there were. Sometimes simply giving information about facilities was enough for the team to be able to proceed with their development. Because the HR advisor was present at the team meetings, the HR advisor could better respond to the needs of the team, of employees and of the manager and make their own contribution to the development.





Chapter 6 - Conclusion and discussion

The present thesis aimed to explore how healthcare workers can benefit from self-leadership in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance. Self-leadership refers to the process of self-influence to achieve optimal selfmotivation and self-direction necessary to perform (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 1986). Although there is broad evidence for the positive effects on self-leadership for well-being and performance (Knotts et al., 2021; Neck & Houghton, 2006), self-leadership has rarely been investigated within healthcare, even though for years healthcare professionals, such as nurses and social workers, have been reporting that their work can be stressful and dissatisfying (Broetje et al., 2020; McVicar, 2016). The healthcare literature has repeatedly suggested that healthcare jobs need to be enriched with job autonomy, as a way to improve the well-being of healthcare workers (e.g., Cicolini, Comparcini, Simonetti, 2014; Laschinger et al., 2001). But drawing on insights from selfleadership theory (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Stewart, Courtright & Manz, 2011) and Self-Determination theory (SDT, Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017), the present thesis proposed that besides job autonomy as a job design measure, individuals' competences for self-leadership also need to be accounted for. It is explained that autonomy is not just a characteristic of the job design, as it also refers to individuals' actual autonomous motivation and autonomous functioning. Selfleaders take responsibility for their own functioning, and use self-leadership strategies in order to optimize their functioning (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Manz, 1986; 2015).

The thesis specifically took the positive psychology perspective on the development of work engagement, health and performance, via self-leadership. The healthcare literature tends to focus on research about how organizations and individuals may reduce high work load and stress (McVicar, 2016; Ruotsalainen, Verbeek, Mariné & Serra, 2015), but this may limit our understanding on what is needed for these organizations and employees to thrive (Bakker & Schaufeli, 2008; Van Woerkom, Bakker & Leiter, 2019). The present thesis used SDT and self-leadership theory to apply a positive psychology perspective on the development of motivation, health, and performance of healthcare workers.

The central research question of this thesis was:

How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance?

For answering this central question four sub-research questions were formulated, which were addressed in four separate studies: (1) Does self-leadership mediate between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health; (2) How are job autonomy, self-leadership, and need for job autonomy related?; (3) How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership training in terms of work engagement, health, and performance?; (4) How can self-leadership be developed within the setting of a healthcare team?

Main findings

1. Does self-leadership mediate between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health?

In the first study we hypothesized that the presumed positive effects of job autonomy for the work engagement and health of healthcare workers can be explained by self-leadership. This study was based on cross-sectional data which was collected in two different healthcare organizations (n = 224 and n = 113). The first organization (organization for disability and psychiatric care) was recognized by a management strategy which was based on self-management teams. The teams have higher levels of shared responsibility, while the manager functions more at a distance, while having responsibility for multiple teams. The second organization used a more traditional management style in which every team had their own team manager. Self-leadership was measured by three categories: self-leadership behaviour, cognitive and behaviourial focused strategies, and natural rewards strategies.

Results showed that self-leadership strategies fully mediated the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and general health. For this, especially the natural rewards strategies were accountable. The mediation effect of "cognitive and behaviour focused strategies" was mildly significant. These strategies were positively associated with work engagement, but negatively with general health. Lastly, self-leadership behaviour did not mediate the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement

and general health. In fact, self-leadership behaviour was only associated with job autonomy, but not with work engagement and health. Remarkably, the organizational differences in management style did not influence the mediation effect, as these differences were only correlated with the experienced job autonomy and self-leadership behaviour.

We concluded that while self-leadership behaviour indeed is associated with job autonomy, it did not explain the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health. In order to benefit from job autonomy in terms of work engagement and health, healthcare workers need to utilize self-leadership strategies. To be specific, natural rewards strategies explain the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and general health. Natural rewards strategies are aimed to self-influence intrinsic motivation by actively changing activities and tasks in such a way that these become more natural, or intrinsically rewarding. Besides, natural rewards strategies help to mentally focus on positive, naturally rewarding aspects of the activity rather than the negative. Interestingly, the cognitive and behavioural strategies only had a marginal positive mediation effect on the work engagement, while it also had a marginal negative influence on health. Zeijen, Peeters and Hakanen (2018) found a similar type of results, as they found that the strategies of goal setting and selfpunishment thoughts are associated with workaholism, while goal-setting and self-observation were positively associated with work engagement.

The fact that natural rewards strategies are convincingly influencing work engagement and health, whereas the cognitive and behavioural focused strategies were less important, and even tended to a negative association with health, may be explained by SDT's motivational continuum (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Ryan & Deci, 2000). Especially the behaviour focused strategies are designed for tasks and situations in which people are motivated on a basis of control or not at all motivated. The self-determination continuum explains that controlled motivation comes along with stress, and health impairment (Gagné & Deci, 2005; Van Beek, Hu, Schaufeli, Taris & Schreurs, 2012). On the other hand, Lovelace et al. (2007) assumed that the exercise of control through using self-leadership strategies, will lead to self-efficacy and flow experiences, and therefore contribute to work engagement. Thus, cognitive and behavioural self-leadership strategies seem to have ambivalent effects on the well-being of healthcare workers. In contrast, the natural rewards strategies are aimed to make tasks more intrinsically motivating. Natural rewards may help the individual to change motivation from controlled to autonomous motivation. According to SDT autonomous motivation is associated with vitality and health (Ryan & Deci, 2008).

2. How are job autonomy, self-leadership, and need for job autonomy related?

The second study investigated the direction of the relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership. The study also tested the moderation effect of individuals' need for job autonomy on the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership.

The hypotheses were tested with two-wave panel data over a time period of three months. Healthcare workers (mainly social workers, assistant social workers, nurses, assistant nurses and care coordinators) participated in the study (n = 95). They were employed in 6 different healthcare organizations (disability care, nursing homes, hospitals). The data were analyzed using Hierarchical Multiple Regression (HMR).

We found that job autonomy had a small effect on self-leadership behaviour and vice versa, self-leadership behaviour had a small effect on job autonomy. Thus, the experience of autonomy in one's job stimulates healthcare workers to proactively take responsibility in their job. And vice versa, people who tend to act highly self-responsible are able to self-influence the degree of their job autonomy. Despite our expectations, we were not able to find evidence for the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies. Moreover, need for job autonomy did not moderate the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership (strategies and behaviour). We also controlled whether organization and job profession may have influenced our study variables, but this was not the case.

In conclusion, where self-leadership literature presumes a relationship between job autonomy and the prescriptive self-leadership strategies (Stewart et al., 2011; Alves et al., 2006), this was not confirmed within our research. We only found a small significant reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and selfleadership behaviour. We proposed that other variables, such as autonomy support from coworkers and supervisors (Fernet et al., 2021), empowering leadership (Amundsen & Martinsen, 2015), or the facilitation of training self-leadership may influence both self-leadership and job autonomy. Moreover, we proposed that high work load might stimulate the use of self-leadership in order to improve control, especially if the work environment provides autonomy (Lovelace et al., 2007).

3. How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership training in terms of work engagement, health, and performance?

The third study explored the effectiveness of a voluntary based self-leadership training for the work engagement, health, and performance of healthcare workers. To test the hypotheses, a longitudinal field experiment with three measurement waves was conducted (pre-intervention, immediately after the intervention, and two months after the intervention). Healthcare professionals (n = 195) from 5 different organizations participated on voluntary basis and were randomly assigned to the intervention or waiting list control group. The self-leadership training programme had a blended-learning approach, which includes two group workshops (week 1 and week 8) and in between the workshops 8 weekly e-learning modules which participants could find on an online platform. Participation was fully voluntary in order to facilitate the autonomous motivation for developing self-leadership training.

The manipulation check with t-tests showed that training participants significantly improved their self-leadership as compared to the waiting list control group. To test the direct training effect on work engagement, health, and performance, multilevel analysis were applied. Results showed that the effect of the training was significant for job performance, both at T2 and T3. For work engagement the effects were only significant at T2. Despite our expectations, we did not find an effect on general health at T2 and T3. Thus, the hypothesized direct effects on general health were not confirmed. However, the results did find evidence for the mediation effect of work engagement (T2) on health (T3) as well as performance (T3). The multilevel analyses were also conducted with all control variables (age, educational level, job autonomy, and the four organization-dummies), but these did not influence the study results.

We concluded that if healthcare workers are facilitated with a voluntary based self-leadership training, this will contribute to their work engagement and performance afterwards. Moreover, work engagement explains the longitudinal effects of the training on general health and performance. This confirms our argument that if the focus of the training stimulates reflections on autonomous behaviour, and encourages the actual behaviour by utilizing self-leadership strategies, this will result in more work engagement, and subsequently to outcomes related to health and performance. Research broadly finds evidence for the fact that autonomous motivation results in vitality, health, and high quality performance (Deci et al., 2017; Ryan & Deci, 2008). Our study contributed to that literature by showing that the training of self-leadership can help healthcare workers to focus on and act in alignment with their autonomous motivation.

4. How can self-leadership be developed within the setting of a healthcare team

The fourth study was a qualitative evaluation study which was aimed to design and evaluate an integrated intervention program for healthcare workers working in teams. In contrast to the voluntary based training in self-leadership, this study was aimed to include all workers from selected teams. The reason for this was the fact that healthcare organizations are faced with a negative spiral leading to dissatisfaction, absenteeism, and premature exit of this labour market (Vernet, 2019; Terpstra et al., 2018). All professionals (nurses, assistant nurses, supervisors, management directors, and HR advisors) are challenged by the same question on how healthcare workers are willing and able to continue working in this industry. The integrated intervention program may enable healthcare workers to conjointly create a positive gain spiral of motivation, health and team effectiveness. We focused on leadership development at three levels: individual level (self-leadership), team level (shared leadership), management/HR staff level (coaching and facilitating leadership).

We applied a positive psychology perspective on the intervention design as the aim was to create a positive spiral of engagement and effectiveness. We integrated insights from self-leadership theory (Neck & Houghton, 2006; Stewart et al., 2011), Self-Determination Theory (Deci et al., 2017), Job Demands Resources model (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007), and strength based coaching approach (Van Woerkom, 2018), which led to six principles for intervention design. These principles are: 1) Self-leadership as a starting point for development, 2) Focus on enhancing work related energy resources and reducing work related energy drains, 3) Building self-esteem through a strength-based intervention approach, 4) Transforming ideas for improvements into concrete small steps for development, 5) Conjointly developing the team effectiveness – strengthening the social relatedness within the team, and 6) The team manager has a coaching and facilitating role.

The study was done within a Dutch healthcare organization for nursing homes and homecare. Two nursing home teams, and three homecare teams participated in the project. The team managers, and the managing directors and HR advisors who were involved with these teams, were engaged in the

intervention program. Four interventions were designed. 1) Individual healthcare workers were trained in self-leadership; 2) The group of managers and HR advisors had a course in which theory was explained and practiced, and 3) teams got a team training for the conjoint development of motivation and team effectiveness. The content of all trainings were based on the six principles for intervention design. And 4) the teams could request a team coach if they had an additional question in their development after finishing the project.

It was concluded that this approach is helpful for individuals, teams, their managers, and HR advisors. It contributed to the motivation and positive energy in the teams, and the effectiveness of the team performance. Moreover, in one team the intervention was assumed to have contributed to the reduction of absenteeism. And a homecare team reported that team members were more willing to fill in the gaps in the summer schedule, which led to a reduction of hiring flex workers. However, the participants also had some recommendations for improving the project. 1) It was recommended that sufficient time is needed in order to organize and communicate the project with the participants; 2) The selfleadership training was communicated as being mandatory instead of voluntary, which led to resistance against self-leadership development; 3) During the project two homecare teams had to merge with another team from outside the project, while at the same time their team manager switched her job during the project, leading to a new team manager halfway through the project for these teams. The many changes in staff and organizations disturbed the development process of the team.

Theoretical implications and contributions

The benefits of self-leadership for healthcare workers

The self-leadership literature was somewhat ambiguous about the potential benefits of self-leadership for healthcare workers. First, because their jobs may not be very complex (Konradt et al., 2009; Manz, 2015), and also not focused on individual performance achievements (Alves et al., 2006). Indeed, we found in study 1 that the behaviour focused and constructive thought pattern strategies only had marginal positive influence on work engagement, and marginally negative on health. The natural rewards strategies seemed to have the greatest benefits for healthcare workers. However, both intervention studies showed that

self-leadership strategies can be beneficial for healthcare workers, but indeed with some adjustments. In the self-leadership training, the behavioural focused and cognitive self-leadership strategies were applied in such a way that they encouraged participants to act upon their autonomously formulated development goals (study 3). And in the integrated program it was recognized that healthcare workers are not working solely for their own benefits, as they are conjointly responsible for delivering high quality care to their clients around the clock. The self-leadership strategies were therefore applied for both individual self-leadership development and shared leadership development within the team. Thus, we concluded that self-leadership strategies are helpful for the development of the well-being of healthcare workers, while we also acknowledged that self-leadership strategies may need further development in order to better suit to the needs of healthcare workers.

Second, self-leadership scholars also pointed out that employees who work in a feminine industry may regulate their motivation differently (Alves et al., 2006). The mainly female healthcare workers may emphasize caring for others, social relationships, and quality of life, more than personal performance goals. Indeed, study 1 showed that the natural rewards strategies had the highest impact on work engagement and health. Natural rewards strategies focus on the intrinsic rather than extrinsic value of an activity (Ryan & Deci, 2017). Furthermore, according to Assen and Bekker (2009), women are challenged in their autonomous functioning as they tend to be highly sensitive to opinions, wishes, and needs of other people. This thesis showed that self-leadership development helps the mainly female participants to improve their well-being. Through exercising selfleadership, healthcare workers train themselves to stay aware of their own needs, values, and goals, and to bring their activities in alignment with these.

The role of job autonomy in self-leadership processes

The job design literature (e.g., Bakker & Demerouti, 2007; Hackman & Oldham, 1976), including the healthcare literature (e.g., Broetje et al., 2020), assumes that job autonomy is an important job design measure for improving the motivation and well-being of employees. It enables the self-regulation of one's job tasks, which will help employees to regulate their work load, while it will also contribute to one's work engagement. Also, self-leadership scholars have argued that job autonomy encourages self-leadership of employees (e.g., Stewart et al., 2011; Ho & Nesbit, 2014). But surprisingly, the results of this thesis were not able

to convincingly confirm these assumptions. Study 1 showed that job autonomy is cross-sectionally associated with self-leadership behaviour and self-leadership strategies. But in study 2 it was found that only job autonomy and self-leadership behaviour have small longitudinal relationships, to be specific, they have causal and reverse relationships. In study 3 we also controlled for the potential influence of job autonomy for the outcomes of self-leadership development. We also checked in every study for the influence of organization type on the outcomes, since Dutch healthcare organizations are increasingly searching for ways to improve the job autonomy of healthcare workers (InVoorZorg, 2017). But again, the type of organization did not influence our study results in study 1, 2 and 3.

We conclude that although research finds that both job autonomy and selfleadership are important considerations for the well-being of healthcare workers, further research is needed to better understand how they may be related. For instance, within SDT it is argued that the social work context can actively support the autonomous functioning, for example by using non-controlling language, and by offering choices (Baard, Deci, Ryan, 2004; Jungert, Schattke, Proulx, Taylor & Koestner, 2020; Fernet, Gillet, Austin, et al., 2021). Fernet et al. (2021) showed that autonomy-support by supervisors (i.e. transformational leadership) and coworkers contributes to nurses' autonomous motivation. This may implicate that it is not the job autonomy per se, but the social support by supervisors and coworkers which help to develop autonomous functioning.

Moreover, social learning theory (Bandura, 1977) assumes that people learn from each other. People need some inspiration to develop themselves. In fact, the intervention studies in chapter 4 and 5 showed examples of training self-leadership within a social learning environment. By conjointly exercising self-leadership people will stimulate each other to take the lead, and will also experience that they actually have more influence in their job than priorly thought. And the self-leadership literature already showed that empowering leadership and transformational leadership positively contribute to self-leadership (Amundsen & Martinsen, 2015; Yun, Cox & Sims, 2006). We encourage researchers to further explore how the development of an autonomy supportive work environment can influence the development of self-leadership and subsequent outcomes related to work engagement, health, and performance.

Autonomous motivation as alternative pathway for explaining selfleadership effects

Until now, self-leadership theory has theorized that self-efficacy is the most important mechanism for explaining the effects of self-leadership on performance (Neck & Hougthon, 2006; Prussia et al., 1998; Unsworth & Mason, 2012). By referring to social cognitive theory (Bandura, 1977;1991) self-leadership scholars assume that through exercising control, people will experience more self-efficacy. This will subsequently lead to actual behaviour and achievement of performance goals, while it also contributes to stress reduction (Prussia et al., 1998; Unsworth & Mason, 2012). However, self-leadership also assumes that intrinsic motivation plays an important role in the self-leadership process (Stewart et al., 2011; Manz, 1986; 2015). Yet, according to Ryan and Deci (2006) self-efficacy is not a guarantee for intrinsic motivation, as the activities for which self-efficacy is developed may be not based on autonomous motivation (Ryan & Deci, 2006). But according to SDT specifically autonomous motivation predicts positive outcomes related to vitality, health, personal growth and high quality performance (Ryan & Deci, 2008; Deci et al., 2017). This may explain why the recent meta-analysis by Knotts et al. (2021) found that self-efficacy only partially explains the effects on work engagement, job satisfaction, performance, and creativity. We hypothesized and tested in study 3 that autonomous work motivation, represented by work engagement, explains the positive effects on general health and performance. We argued that self-leadership training can help participants to actively switch their motivation from controlled to autonomous motivation.

In order to further develop our understanding of how self-leadership may positively affect outcomes related to motivation, well-being and performance we propose to integrate insights from SDT in theory building on the self-leadership process. SDT theorizes that people have a basic psychological need for autonomy, competence, and social relatedness which they want to have satisfied (Deci & Ryan, 2000). Satisfaction of these needs will contribute to the thriving of people (Deci et al., 2017). By practicing self-leadership, people may be able to selfinfluence their need satisfaction. First, because self-leadership will contribute to self-efficacy, which may satisfy the basic psychological need for competence (Ryan & Deci, 2006). Second, because self-leadership will also contribute to the development of autonomous motivation, as self-leaders determine their own activities, and self-leaders can actively influence their cognitions about activities, and as such become more autonomously motivated. And third, self-leaders may

proactively improve their social relationships at work in such way that it suits their personal need for having worthwhile relationships at work. For instance, people can search cooperation with people who are inspirational to them in order to learn new things. Or people can reflect conjointly with co-workers on how to improve the quality of the services for clients. Then the self-leader teams up with co-workers, but is still in charge of goal-achievement.

Self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour

While self-leadership theory is positioned as a normative theory which prescribes how employees should ideally lead themselves to optimal functioning, we argued that this perspective may have its blind spots. In line with the development of the leadership research in the past decades, we proposed that self-leadership needs to be investigated also with a more descriptive perspective on the actual selfleadership behaviour. When people determine their own way of working and act highly self-responsible, we might find them to be very effective and happy selfleaders, while not making use of prescribed self-leadership strategies. According to SDT people become highly active if they determine their own activities, as this will feed their intrinsic motivation for the activities. Therefore, autonomously functioning people may even have less need for self-motivating strategies as they are already intrinsically motivated.

In this thesis we used an existing scale for self-leadership behaviour (Yun et al., 2006) which researchers have also used with the aim to measure selfleadership strategies (Breevaart et al., 2016; Yun et al., 2006). But study 1 and 2 showed that self-leadership behaviour and self-leadership strategies have different relationships with antecedents and outcomes. In contrast to our expectations self-leadership behaviour was not associated with work engagement and health (study 1). But on the other hand, in study 2 we found out that it was not the strategies, but the behaviour which related with job autonomy. Moreover, in our conference presentation which was based on the data of study 1, we also included self-perceived employability as dependent variable. It was found that only selfleadership behaviour was related to employability, while self-leadership strategies were not related (Van Dorssen-Boog, Veld, Van Vuuren, 2015). We assume that for the development of self-leadership theory, it is worthwhile to also include research designs which more deliberately investigate how people actually regulate their motivation and behaviour, based on realism instead of idealism. This will enrich our understanding of how the self-leadership process actually functions in

practice and whether these self-influencing processes are more or less effective for outcomes related to motivation, well-being, and performance.

Limitations and avenues for future research

While we have already discussed the limitations of each particular study in previous chapters, here we outline some more general limitations and make, next to the aforementioned idees, suggestions for future research.

First, due to the positive psychology focus of the research we did not include negative outcomes related to well-being such as measures for burn-out or workaholism. However, prior research has shown that these are not merely the opposite of work engagement (Bakker, Demerouti, Sanz-Vergel, 2014; Van Beek et al., 2012). They have different relationships with job demands, job resources, and personal resources (Bakker et al., 2014). Zeijen et al. (2018) already found some evidence that self-leadership can have negative effects on workaholism while at the same time contributing to work engagement. Since working in the healthcare industry is assumed to potentially cause stress and burnout (McVicar, 2016), we recommend future research to also investigate how self-leadership is related to burnout and illness. In line with this, we also neglected the potential influence of high work load on self-leadership and job autonomy and subsequent outcomes related to motivation and health. However, Lovelace et al. (2007) suggested by referring to Karasek (1978) that self-leadership will help employees to better control and regulate the workload which subsequently can lead to stress reduction. While we have some insight in the effects of self-leadership on health and work engagement, we do not know whether this specifically counts for those in highly active, and thus demanding jobs.

Second, since our general focus was on work engagement as an indicator for general autonomous motivation, we did not check the influence of self-efficacy on our outcome variables. Since Knotts et al (2021) found that self-leadership can be explained by both self-efficacy and work engagement, while also directly contributing to creativity more research is necessary to understand the mechanisms which explain self-leadership. We propose to use Self-Determination theory for understanding the self-leadership process including its effectiveness. For this, we suggest to also include the satisfaction of the basic psychological needs for autonomy, competence, and social relatedness, as these may have played an important role in the self-leadership process.

Third, by focusing on the prescribed self-leadership strategies as theorized by self-leadership theory, we may have missed other self-influencing strategies that healthcare workers use for optimizing their own functioning, including their well-being. For this, it might have been worthwhile to have started with an explorative study which freely investigates which self-influencing strategies are used by healthcare workers in order to improve their well-being at work. This may have led to adjustments in the existing self-leadership scales, or even to a different questionnaire. However, the fact that this study used the more conventional selfleadership questionnaire, helps to elaborate on self-leadership theory as it gives insight in what the effects of the prescribed self-leadership strategies are for healthcare workers.

Finally, if we measure self-leadership strategies multiple times in order to get insight in their development processes, this may inspire respondents to actually implement these strategies in their daily life. Since self-observation, as self-leadership strategy, helps to reflect on personal behaviour and functioning, and increases self-awareness (Mahoney & Arnkoff, 1978), filling in the selfleadership questionnaire as well as questions about one's well-being may have functioned as an intervention (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). Especially if people are willing to train themselves in self-leadership and for that reason participate in the study. This may explain why we found that both the experiment and the control group increased in self-leadership over time (study 3). Future research designs may benefit from other research methods, such as the critical incident technique (Bott & Tourish, 2016). Respondents can be asked to reflect in retrospective on how they reacted in that situation. This will help to get insight in how people actually lead themselves at specific challenging moments (positive or negative).

Practical implications for healthcare

For healthcare workers

The present study has shown that healthcare workers can benefit from the development of self-leadership. Especially, if they use natural rewards strategies, they will experience better health and more engagement in their work. The effects of the cognitive and behaviour focused strategies seem to be ambivalent, and need to be cautiously implemented. Building on Self-Determination Theory, self-leadership strategies are assumed to have positive effects, if they are applied for
improving individuals' own vitality. The exercise of self-leadership is assumed to contribute to the autonomous motivation for activities in work and life, and therefore more generally, to vitality, health and personal growth.

The development of self-leadership is at first an individual choice. And here I repeat the citation of Florence Nightingale (1860; p. <u>7</u>): 'I do not pretend to teach her how, I ask her to teach herself, and for this purpose I venture to give her some hints'.

Developing self-leadership is an on-going process which can be exercised every day.

For this it is especially beneficial to:

- regularly reflect on your own well-being and whether there are points for improvement
- focus on activities which you are willing and able to influence
- work with goals which you fully endorse, as these are meaningful, valuable, or enjoyable to you
- actively adjust your job tasks and job environment in such a way that your day becomes more energizing
- use your strengths, especially if these are energizing for yourself
- build in reminders in order to stay focused on what is important for your own vitality
- reward yourself along the road with nice activities or tangible rewards which you really enjoy.

Besides, it is beneficial to reflect on:

• which positive things have happened to you during the day, and how you have influenced these; this will help you in building your self-esteem concerning your self-leadership

6

- what the positive aspects are of a difficult, boring, or otherwise challenging task or situation, and how you may benefit from these
- negative thoughts and whether these are true; for this it is worthwhile to reflect with someone else, as other people can help you in transforming negative into positive thoughts.

For employers

The present thesis showed that it is beneficial to invest in the development of self-leadership, both at the individual level and at the team level.

Healthcare organizations can facilitate employees in their self-leadership development by offering training programs which have the self-leadership approach. The goals of these programs can be diverse such as developing vitality, lifestyle, and career opportunities. It is worthwhile to ask employees to express their personal needs for development, in order to make a good fit between the needs and program offering. Furthermore, due to the voluntary basis of the training programs, it is important to develop a communication strategy such that every employee is informed about the development opportunities.

Besides, for implementing self-leadership within teams it is worthwhile to not only focus on the teams and individual healthcare workers, but also on their team managers, management directors, and HR advisors. If all involved participants engage in the development of self-leadership, they will inspire and support each other in creating a vitalizing workplace.





References

- Alves, J.C., Lovelace, K.J., Manz, C., Matsypura, D., Toyasaki, F. & Ke, K.(2006). A cross-cultural perspective of self-leadership. Journal of Managerial Psychology, 21 (4), 338-359. DOI: 10.1108/02683940610663123
- Amundsen, S. & Martinsen, O. (2015). Linking empowering leadership to job satisfaction, work effort, and creativity: The role of self-leadership and psychological empowerment. Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies, 22 (3), 304-323. DOI: 10.1177/1548051814565819
- Antonakis, J., Avolio, B. J., & Sivasubramaniam, N. (2003). Context and leadership: An examination of the nine-factor full-range leadership theory using the multifactor. The Leadership Quarterly, 14, 261–295. DOI: 10.1016/S1048-9843(03)00030-4
- Assen, M.A.L.M. & Bekker, M.H.J. (2009). Seks differences in autonomyconnectedness: The role of personality factors. Personality and Individual Differences, 47 (1), 12-17.
- Avolio, B., Walumba, F., & Weber, T. (2009). Leadership: Current theories, research, and future directions. Annual Review of Psychology, 60, 421-449. DOI 10.1146/annurev.psych.60.110707.163621
- Baard, P.P., Deci, E.L. & Ryan, R.M. (2004). Intrinsic need satisfaction: A motivational basis of performance and well-being in two work settings. Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 34 (10), 2045-2068.
- Bakker, A. & Van Woerkom (2017). Flow at work: a self-determination perspective. Occupational Health Science, 1, 47-65
- Bakker, A. & Demerouti, E. (2007). The Job Demands-Resources model: state of the art. Journal of Managerial Psychology, 22 (3). 309-328. DOI: 10.1108/13620430810870476
- Bakker, A., Demerouti, E. & Sanz-Vergel, A. (2014). Burnout and Work engagement: The JD-R Approach. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 1 (1), 389-411.
- Bakker, A.B. & Schaufeli, W. (2008). Positive organizational behavior: Engaged employees in flourishing organizations. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 29, 147-154.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change.

Psychological Review, 84 (2), 191-215.

- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory. Englewood Cliffs, N.J., Prentice-Hall, Inc.
- Bandura, A. (1991). Social cognitive theory and self-regulation. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50 (2), 248-287.
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. W H Freeman & co, New York, NY.
- Bauer, D.J., Preacher, K.J. & Gil, K.M. (2006). Conceptualizing and testing random indirect effects and moderated mediation in multilevel models: New procedures and recommendations. Psychological Methods, 11 (2), 142-163.
- Bott, G. & Tourish, D. (2016). The critical incident technique reappraised; Using critical incidents to illuminate organizational practices and build theory. Qualitative Research in Organizations & Management, 11 (4), 276-300.
- Bowling, A. (2005). Just one question: If one question works, why ask several? Journal of Epidemiology & Communicty Health, 59, 342-345.
- Brancheorganisatie Geboortezorg BO (2020). Available at: https://bogeboortezorg. nl/wp-content/uploads/DEF_Infographic-arbeidsmarktcijfers-2020.pdf (accessed 4th October 2021).
- Breaugh, J.A. (1999). Further investigation of the work autonomy scales: Two studies. Journal of Business and Psychology, 13 (3), 357-373.
- Breevaart, K., Bakker, A.B. & Demerouti, E. (2014). Daily self-management and employee work engagement. Journal of Vocational Behavior, 84 (1), 31-38.
- Breevaart, K. (2015). Engaging Leadership. Proefschrift Erasmus Universiteit Rotterdam.
- Breevaart, K., Bakker, A., Demerouti, E. & Derks, D. (2016). Who takes the lead? A multi-source diary study on leadership, work engagement, and job performance. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 37, 309-325.
- Broetje, S., Jenny, G. & Bauer, G. (2020). The key job demands and resources of nursing staff: An integrative review of reviews. Frontiers in Psychology, 11 (1), 1-17.
- Bucknall K.T. & Thomas, S. (1997). Clinical decision-making in critical care. Australian Journal of Advanced Nursing, 13 (2), 10-17. DOI 10.3389/ fpsyg.2020.00084
- Cable, S. & Graham, E. (2018). Leading better care: An evaluation of an

accelerated coaching intervention for clinical nursing leadership development. Journal of Nursing Management, 26 (5), 605-612. DOI: 10.1111/jonm.12590

- Caplan, R.D. (1987). Person-Environmen Fit Theory and organizations: Commensurate dimensions, time perspectives, and mechanism. Journal of Vocational Behavior, 31, 248-267.
- Carver, C.S. & Scheier, M.F. (1998). On the Self-Regulation of Behavior. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Carver, C.S. & Scheier, M.F. (1981). Attention and self-regulation: A control theory approach to human behavior. Springer-Verlag, New York, NY.
- CBS (2017). CBS StatLine, available at: www.statline.cbs.nl/Statweb/ (accessed 10 August 2017).
- CBS (2019). CBS StatLine, available at: https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/dossier/ arbeidsmarkt-zorg-en-welzijn/hoofdcategorieen/wie-werken-er-in-desector-zorg-en-welzijn- (accessed 13th February 2020).
- CBS (2021). CBSstatline, available at: https://opendata.cbs.nl/ statline/?ts=1588842622385#/CBS/nl/dataset/80072ned/table, (accessed 6th September 2021)
- CBS (2021). Dashboard Arbeidsmarkt Zorg en Welzijn, available at: https:// dashboards.cbs.nl/v3/AZWDashboard/ (accessed 4th October 2021)
- Christian, M. S., Garza, A. S., & Slaughter, J. E. (2011). Work engagement: A quantitative review and test of its relations with task and contextual performance. Personnel Psychology, 64 (1), 89–136.
- Cicolini, G., Comparcini, D., & Simonetti, V. (2014). Workplace empowerment and nurses' job satisfaction: a systematic literature review. Journal of Nursing Management, 22, 855-871. DOI: 10.1111/jonm.12028
- Conway, J.M. & Lance, C.E. (2010). What reviewers should expect from authors regarding common method bias in organizational research. Journal of Business and Psychology, 25, 325-334. DOI: 10.1007/s10869-010-9181-6.
- Corporaal, S. (2014). Gezocht: duidelijkheid, structuur en ontwikkeling. Aantrekkelijke banen en organisaties voor de nieuwe generatie baanzoekers. Proefschrift. Open Universiteit Heerlen.
- Coun, M.J.H., Gelderman, C.J. & Pérez Arendsen J. (2015). Gedeeld leiderschap en pro-activiteit in Het Nieuwe Werken. Gedrag & Organisatie, 28(4), 356-379.

- Covey (1989). The seven habits of highly effective people. New York: Simon & Schuster.
- Cox, J. F. (1993). The effects of super-leadership training on leader behavior, subordinate self-leadership behavior, and subordinate citizenship.
 Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Maryland, College Park, MD.
- D'Intino, R., Goldsby, M., Houghton, J. and Neck, C.P. (2007). Self-leadership: A process for entrepreneurial success. Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies, Vol. 13 No. 4, pp.105-120. DOI: 10.1177/10717919070130040101
- De Cooman, R., De Gieter, S., Pepermans, R., Du Bois, C., Caers, R. & Jegers, M. (2008). Freshman in nursing: Job motives and work values of a new generation. Journal of Nursing Management, 16 (1), 56-64.
- De Lange, A. (2018). Rapport Wendbaar aan het werk. https://www. wendbaaraanhetwerk.nl/uploads/1/1/9/1/119103980/01_-_wendbaar_aan_ het_werk_-_aan_de_slag_met_duurzame_inzetbaarheid_in_zorg_en_ welzijn.pdf
- De Lange, A.H., Løvseth, L.T., Teoh, K.R., & Christensen, M. (2020). Editorial: Healthy healthcare: Empirical occupational health research and evidence-based practice. Frontiers in Psychology, 11, 1-6. DOI: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2020.02236
- De Lange, A.H., Pak, K., Van Vuuren, T., Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Osagie, E.R., Verhoeven, T., Pijnappels, M. & Van Neure, S. (2021). The Dutch Healthy Healthcare project: Antecedents and interventions to facilitate sustainable work ability among healthcare workers. In: Tevik Løvseth, L., De Lange, A.H. (eds) Integrating the organization of health services, worker wellbeing and quality of care. Springer, Cham.
- Deci, E. & Ryan, R. (2000). The "what" and "why" of goal pursuits: Human needs and the self-determination of behavior. Psychological Inquiry, 11 (4), 227-268.
- Deci, E. (1975). Notes on the theory and metatheory of intrinsic motivation. Organizational Behavior and Human Performance, 15, 130-145
- Deci, E., Olafsen, A.H. & Ryan, R.M. (2017). Self-determination theory in work organizations: The state of a science. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 4 (1), 19-43.
- Deci, E.L., Koestner, R. & Ryan, R.M. (1999). A meta-analytic review of

experiments examining the effects of extrinsic rewards on intrinsic motivation. Psychological Bulletin, 125 (6), 627-668.

- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A.B. & Halbesleben, J.R. (2015). Productive and counterproductive job crafting: A daily diary study. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 20 (4), 457-469.
- Dworkin, G. (1988). The theory and practice of autonomy. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Elqayam, S. & Evans, J. (2011). Subtracting 'ought' from 'is': descriptivism versus normativism in the study of human thinking. The Behavioral and Brain Sciences, 34 (5), 233-290. DOI: 10.1017/S0140525X1100001X.
- Estryn-Behar, M., van der Heijden, B.I., Fry, C. & Hasselhorn, H.M. (2010). Longitudinal analysis of personal and work-related factors associated with turnover among nurses. Nursing Research, 59 (3), 166-177.
- Fernet, C., Gillet, N., Austin, S., Trépanier, S. & Drouin-Rousseau, S. (2021). Predicting nurses' occupational commitment and turnover intention: The role of autonomous motivation and supervisor and coworker behaviors. Journal of Nursing Management, Wiley, In press, 10.1111/jonm.13433.
- Foroughi, C. K., Monfort, S. S., Paczynski, M., McKnight, P. E., & Greenwood, P. M. (2016). Placebo effects in cognitive training. Proceedings of the national Academy of Sciences, 113(27), 7470-7474.
- Fredrickson, B.L. (2001). The role of positive emotions in positive psychology. American Psychologist, 56 (3), 218-226.
- Frese, M. & Fay, D. (2001). Personal initiative (PI): An active performance concept for work in the 21st century. Staw, B.M. & Sutton, R.M. (eds), Research in Organizational Behavior, Vol. 23, pp.133-87. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam.
- Frese, M., Garst, H., & Fay, D. (2007). Making things happen: Reciprocal relationships between work characteristics and personal initiative in a four-wave longitudinal structural equation model. Journal of Applied Psychology, Vol. 92 No. 4. pp.1084–1102. DOI: 10.1037/0021-9010.92.4.1084
- Furtner, M. R., Sachse, P., & Exenberger, S. (2012). Learn to influence yourself: Full range self-leadership training. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 38, 294-304.
- Furtner, M.R. & Rauthmann, J.F. & Sachse, P. (2015). Unique self-leadership: A bifactor model approach. Leadership, 11 (1), 105-125.

- Furtner, M.R. & Rauthmann, J.F. (2011). The role of need for achievement in selfleadership: Differential associations with hope for success and fear for failure. African Journal of Business Management, 5 (20), 8368-8375.
- Gable, S.L. & Haidt, J. (2005). What (and Why) is positive psychology? Review of General Psychology, 9 (2), 103-110.
- Gagné, M. & Deci, E. (2005). Self-determination theory and work motivation. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 26 (4), 331-362. DOI: 10.1002/ job.322.
- Garrosa, E., Moreno-Jiménez, B., Liang, Y. & González, J.L. (2008). The relationship between socio-demographic variables, job stressors, burnout, and hardy personality in nurses: An exploratory study. International Journal of Nursing Studies, 45 (3), 418-427.
- Gillet, N., Lafrenière, M.K., Vallerand, R.J., Huart, I. & Fouquereau (2014). The effects of autonomous and controlled regulation of performance-approach goals on well-being: A process model. The British Psychological Society, 53 (1), 154-174.
- Goodman, J.S. & Blum, T.C. (1996). Assessing the non-random sampling effects of subject attrition in longitudinal research. Journal of Management, 22 (4), 627-652.
- Groves, R.M. & Peytcheva, E. (2008). The impact of nonresponse rates on nonresponse bias; A meta-analysis. Public Opinion Quarterly, 72 (2), 167-189.
- Guglielmi, D., Gallì, L., Simbula, S. & Mazzetti, G. (2019). Gain cycles in healthcare workers: the role of job resources and hardy personality. International Journal of Workplace Health Management, 12 (2), 71-84.
- Gurses, A.P., Carayon, P. & Wall, M. (2009). Impact of performance obstacles on intensive care nurses' workload, perceived quality and safety of care, and quality of working life. Health Services Research, 44 (2P1), 422-443.
- Gustavson, K., Von Soest, T., Karevold, E., & Røysamb (2012). Attrition and generalizability in longitudinal studies: findings from a 15-year population-based study and a Monte Carlo simulation study. BMC Public Health, 12 (1), 1-11
- Hackman, R. & Oldman, G. (1976). Motivation through the design of work: Test of a theory. Organizational Behavior and Human Performance, 16, 250-279.
- Hall, R.H. (1968). Professionalization and bureaucratization. American

Sociological Review, 33 (1), 92-104.

- Hayes, L.J., O'Brien-Pallas, L., Duffield, C., Shamian, J., Buchan, J., Hughes,
 F., Laschinger, H.K.S. & North, N. (2012). Nurse turnover: A literature review An update. International Journal of Nursing Studies, 49 (7), 887-905.
- Ho, J. & Nesbit, P.L. (2014). Self-leadership in a Chinese context: Work outcomes and the moderating role of job autonomy. Group & Organization Management, 39 (4), 389-415. DOI: 10.1177/1059601114539389
- Hobfoll, S.E. (1989). Conservation of resources. A new attempt at conceptualizing stress. American Psychologist, 44, 513-524.
- Hobfoll, S.E. (2002). Social and psychological resources and adaptation. Review of General Psychology, 6, 307-324.
- Hoch, J.E. (2013). Shared Leadership and Innovation: The Role of Vertical Leadership and Employee Integrity. Journal of Business Psychology, 28, 159–174. DOI: 10.1007/s10869-012-9273-6
- Hooftman, W.E., Mars, G.M.J., Janssen, B., de Vroome, E.M.M., Janssen, B.J.M., Ramaekers, M.M.M.J. & van den Bossche, S.N.J. (2017). NEA: Nationale Enquete Arbeidsomstandigheden 2017; Methodologie en globale resultaten. Leiden, Heerlen: TNO/CBS.
- Hornung, S. & Rousseau, D.M. (2007). Active on the job proactive in change; How autonomy at work contributes to employee support for organizational change, The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science, 43 (4), 401–426.
- Houghton, J. D. & Neck, C. P. (2002). The revised self-leadership questionnaire: Testing a hierarchical factor structure for self-leadership. Journal of Managerial Psychology, 17 (8), 672–691.
- Houghton, J.D. & Jinkerson, D.L. (2007). Constructive thought strategies and job satisfaction: A preliminary examination. Journal of business and psychology, 22 (1), 45-53.
- Houghton, J.D., Dawley, D. & Diliello, T.C. (2012). The abbreviated selfleadership questionnaire (ASLQ): A more concise measure of selfleadership. International Journal of Leadership Studies, 7 (2), 216-232.
- Houghton, J.D., Wu, J., Godwin, J.L., Neck, C.P., & Manz, C.C. (2012). Effective stress management: A model of emotional intelligence, self-leadership, and student stress coping. Journal of Management Education, 36 (2), 220-238.

- House, R.J., & Aditya, R. N. (1997). The social scientific study of leadership: Quo vadis? Journal of Management, 23(3), 409–473. DOI: 10.1016/s0149-2063(97)90037-4.
- Iliopoulou, K.K. & While, A.E. (2010). Professional autonomy and job satisfaction: survey of critical care nurses in mainland Greece. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 66 (11), 2520-2531.
- InVoorZorg (2017). Invoorzorg! 2009 2017. http://www.invoorzorg.nl/ivz/allenieuws/2017/Eindpublicatie-In-voor-zorg!-2009-2017.html
- Jooste, K. & Cairns, L. (2014). Comparing nurse managers and nurses' perceptions of nurses' self-leadership during capacity building. Journal of Nursing Management, 22, 532-539.
- Judge, T.A., Bono, J.E., Erez, A. & Locke, E.A. (2005). Core self-evaluations and job and life satisfaction: The role of self-concordance and goal attainment. Journal of Applied Psychology, 90 (2), 257-268.
- Jungert, T., Schattke, K., Proulx, F.A., Taylor, G. & Koestner, R. (2021). Whose autonomy support is more effective? Managers' or co- workers'? An experimental comparison of source and occupational context on intrinsic motivation. Canadian Journal of Administrative Sciences, 38 (2), 115-224.
- Karasek, R. (1979). Job demands, job decision latitude, and mental strain: Implications for job redesign. Administrative Science Quarterly, 24 (2), 285-308.
- Kayral, I. & Dülger, D. (2019). The impact of self-leadership skills of healthcare employees on institutional performance and job performance. Journal of Basic and Clinical Health Sciences, 3, 145-150.
- Kenny, D.A. (1975). Cross-lagged panel correlation: A test of spuriousness. Psychological Bulletin, Vol. 82 No. 6, pp.887-903. DOI: 10.1037/0033-2909.82.6.887
- Kenny, D.A., Kaniskan, B. and McCoach, D.B. (2015). The performance of RMSEA in models with small degrees of freedom. Sociological Methods & Research, 44 (3), 486-507. DOI: 10.1177/0049124114543236
- Kessler, R.C., Barber, C., Beck, A., Berglund, P., Cleary, P.D., McKenas, D., ... Wang, P. (2003). The World Health Organization Health and Work Performance Questionnaire (HPQ). Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine, 45, 156-174.
- Keyko, K., Cummings, G., Yonge, O. & Wong (2016). Work engagement in professional nursing practice: A systematic review. International Journal

of Nursing Studies, 61, 142-164.

- Kim, H. & Kim, K. (2019). Impact of self-efficacy on the self-leadership of nursing preceptors: The mediating effect of job embeddedness. Journal of Nursing Management, 27 (8), 1756-1763.
- Knotts, K., Houghton, J.D., Pearce, C.L., Chen, H., Stewart G.L., & Manz, C.C. (2021). Leading from the inside out: a meta-analysis of how, when, and why self-leadership affects individual outcomes. European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, DOI: 10.1080/1359432X.2021.1953988.
- Konradt, U., Andressen, P., & Ellwart, T. (2009). Self-leadership in organizational teams A multilevel analysis of moderators and mediators. European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, 18 (3), 322-346. DOI: 10.1080/13594320701693225
- Kristof-Brown, A.M.Y.L., Zimmerman, R.D. & Johnson, E.C. (2005). Consequences of individuals' fit at work: A meta-analysis of person-job, person-organization, person-group, and person-supervisor fit. Personal Psychology, Vol. 58, pp.281–342.
- Kubicek, B., Korunka, C. & Tement, S. (2014). Too much job control? Two studies on curvilinear relations between job control and eldercare workers' well-being. International Journal of Nursing Studies, 51, 1644-1653.
- Larsen, K.N., Kristensen, S.R., & Søgaard, R. (2018). Autonomy to healthcare professionals as a vehicle for value-based healthcare? Results of a quasiexperiment in hospital governance. Social science and medicine, 196, 37-46. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.11.009
- Laschinger, H.K.S., Finegan, J., Shamian, J. & Almost, J. (2001). Testing Karasek's demands-control model in restructured healthcare settings: effects of job strain on staff nurses' quality of work life. Journal of Nursing Administration, 31 (5), 233-243. DOI: 10.1097/00005110-200105000-00003.
- Laschinger, H.K.S., Finegan, J.E., Shamian, J. & Wilk, P. (2004). A longitudinal analysis of the impact of workplace empowerment on work satisfaction. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 25, 527-545. DOI: 10.1002/job.256.
- Latham, G.P., & Locke, E.A., (1991). Self-regulation through goal setting. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision processes, 50, 212-247. DOI: 10.2307/258875

- Le Blanc, P.M., Hox, J.J., & Schaufeli, W.B. (2007). Take care! The evaluation of a team-based burnout intervention program for oncology care providers. Journal of Applied Psychology, 92 (1), 213-227.
- Lee, H.F., Kuo, C.C., Chieen, T.W., & Wang, Y.R. (2016). A meta-analysis of the effects of coping strategies on reducing nurse burnout. Applied Nursing Research, 31, 100-110.
- Lee, Park & Choi (2020). Association of Self-leadership and planning with performing an exercise in patients with colorectal cancer. Cancer Nursing, 43 (1), E1-E9.
- Linley, P.A., & Harrington, S. (2006). Playing to your strengths. The Psychologist, 19 (2), 86-89.
- Linley, P.A., Joseph, S., Harrington, S., & Wood, A.M. (2006). Positive psychology: Past, present, and (possible) future. The Journal of Positive Psychology, 1 (1), 3-16.
- Lovelace, K.J., Manz, C.C. & Alves, J.C. (2007). Work stress and leadership development: The role of self-leadership, shared leadership, physical fitness and flow in managing demands and increasing job control. Human Resource Management Review, 17 (4), 374-387.
- Lucke, G., & Furtner, M. (2015). Soldiers lead themselves to more success: A self-leadership intervention study. Military Psychology, 27 (5), 311-324.
- Madathil, R., Heck, N.D. & Schuldberg, D. (2014). Burnout in psychiatric nursing: Examining the interplay of autonomy, leadership style, and depressive symptoms. Archives of Psychiatric Nursing, 28 (3), 160-166.
- Mahoney, M. J., & Arnkoff, D.B. (1978). Cognitive and self-control therapies. In S. Garfield and A. Bergin (eds). Handbook of psychotherapy and behavioral change (pp. 689–722). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Manz, C. (1986). Toward an Expanded Theory of Self-Influence Processes in Organizations. Academy of Management Review, 11 (3), 585–600.
- Manz, C. (2015). Taking the self-leadership high road: smooth surface or potholes ahead? The Academy of Management Perspectives, 29 (1), 132-151. DOI: 10.5465/amp.2013.0060
- Manz, C., Houghton, J.D., Neck, C.P., Fugate, M. & Pearce, C. (2016). Whistle while you work: Toward a model of emotional self-leadership. Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies, 23 (4), 374-386.
- Manz, C. & Sims, H.P. (1980). Self-management as a substitute for leadership: A social learning theory perspective. Academy of Management Review, 5

(3), 361-367.

- Marques-Quinteiro, P. & Curral, L. (2012). Goal orientation and work role performance: Predicting adaptive and proactive work role performance through self-leadership strategies. Journal of Psychology: Interdisciplinary and Applied, 146 (6), 559-577.
- Marshall, G., Kiffin-Petersen, S., & Soutar, G. (2012). The influence personality and leader behaviours have on teacher self-leadership in vocational colleges. Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 40(6), 707-723.
- McVicar, A. (2003). Workplace stress in nursing: a literature review. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 44 (6), 633-642.
- McVicar, A. (2016). Scoping the common antecedents of job stress and job satisfaction for nurses (2000-2013) using the job demands-resources model of stress. Journal of Nursing Management, 24, 112-136.
- Ministerie van Volksgezondheid, Welzijn en Sport (2020). Monitor Actieprogramma werken in de zorg. Den Haag: Ministerie van Volksgezondheid, Welzijn en Sport.
- Mitchell, T.R. & James, L.R. (2001). Building better theory: Time and the specification of when things happen. Academy of Management, 26 (4), 530–547.
- Moghimi, D., Zacher, S., Scheibe, S. & Van Yperen, N. (2017). The selection, optimization, and compensation model in the work context: A systematic review and meta-analysis of two decades of research. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 38 (2), 247-275.
- Morgeson, F., & Humphrey, S.E. (2006). The Work Design Questionnaire (WDQ): Developing and validating a comprehensive measure for assessing job design and the nature of work. Journal of applied psychology, 91 (6), 1321-1339. DOI: 10.1037/0021-9010.91.6.1321
- Müller, T. & Niessen, C. (2019). Self-leadership in the context of part-time teleworking. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 40 (8), 883-898. DOI: 10.1002/job.2371
- Muthén, L.K. & Muthén, B.O. (2017). Mplus: Statistical analysis with latent variables: User's guide (version 8). Los Angeles, CA.
- Neck, C. P., & Houghton, J. D. (2006). Two decades of self-leadership theory and research: Past developments, present trends, and future possibilities. Journal of Managerial Psychology, 21(4), 270–295. DOI:

10.1108/02683940610663097

- Neck, C.P. & Manz, C.C. (1992). Thought self-leadership: The influence of self-talk and mental imagery on performance. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 13 (7), 681-699.
- Neck, C.P. & Manz, C.C. (1996). Thought self-leadership: the impact of mental strategies training on employee cognition, behavior, and affect. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 17 (5), 445–467.
- Neck, C.P. & Manz, C.C. (2013). Mastering self-leadership: Empowering yourself for personal excellence (6th ed). New Jersey: Pearson.
- Nightingale, F. (1860). Notes on nursing; What it is, and what it is not (First American Edition). New York: Appleton and Company.
- Offereins, A. & Ten Have, K. (2016). Veranderen van onderop in de ouderenzorg. Tijdschrift voor HRM, 5, 1-18.
- Pearman, A., Hughes, M.L., Smith, E.L., & Neupert, S.D. (2020). Mental health challenges of United States healthcare professionals during COVIC-19. Frontiers in Psychology, 11, 2065.
- Petrou, P., Demerouti, E., Peeters, M.C.W., Schaufeli, W.B., & Hetland, J. (2012). Crafting a job on a daily basis: Contextual correlates and the link to work engagement. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 33, 1120-1141. DOI: 10.1002/job.1783.
- Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee & Podsakoff (2003). Common method biases in behavioral research: A critical review of the literature and recommended remedies. The Journal of Applied Psychology, 88 (5), 879-903. DOI: 10.1037/0021-9010.88.5.879
- Preacher, K. J., Zyphur, M. J., & Zhang, Z. (2010). A general multilevel SEM framework for assessing multilevel mediation. Psychological methods, 15(3), 209-233.
- Presseau, J., Johnston, M., Johnston, D., Elovainio, M., Hrisos, S., Steen, N., ... Eccles, M.P. (2014). Environmental and individual correlates of distress: Testing Karasek's Demand-Control model in 99 primary care clinical environments. British Journal of Health Psychology, 19, 292-310.
- Prussia, G.E., Anderson J.S. & Manz C.C. (1998). Self-leadership and performance outcomes: The mediating influence of self-efficacy. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 19 (5), 523-538.
- Reis, D., Hoppe, A. & Schröder, A. (2015). Reciprocal relationships between resources, work and study engagement, and mental health: Evidence for

gain cycles. European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, 24 , 59-75.

- Rietzschel, E.F., Slijkhuis, M. & Van Yperen, N.W. (2013). Close monitoring as a contextual stimulator: How need for structure affects the relation between close monitoring and work outcomes. European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, DOI:10.1080/1359432X.2012.752897
- Rindfuss, R.R., Choe, M.K., Tsuya, N.O., Bumpass, L.L. & Tamaki, E. (2015).Do low survey response rates bias results? Evidence from Japan.Demographic Research, 32 (26), 797-828.
- Roberts, H.E. & Foti, R.J. (1998). Evaluating the interaction between selfleadership and work structure in predicting job satisfaction. Journal of Business and Psychology, 12 (3), 257-267.
- Ruotsalainen, J.H., Verbeek, J.H., Mariné, A. & Serra, C. (2015). Preventing occupational stress in healthcare workers. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2015 (4), 1-152. Art. No.: CD002892. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD002892.pub5.
- Ryan, R. & Deci, E. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. American Psychologist, 55 (1), 68-78,
- Ryan, R.M. & Deci, E.L. (2006). Self-regulation and the problem of human autonomy: Does psychology need choice self-determination, and will? Journal of Personality, 74 (6), 1557-1585. DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2006.00420.x
- Ryan, R. & Deci, E. (2008). From ego depletion to vitality: theory and findings concerning the facilitation of energy available to the self. Social and Personality Psychology Compass, 2 (2), 702-717.
- Ryan, R. & Deci, E. (2017). Self-determination theory: Basic psychological needs in motivation, development, and wellness. New York: Guilford Publishing.
- Salanova, M. & Schaufeli (2008). A cross-national study of work engagement as a mediator between job resources and proactive behaviour. International Journal of Human Resource Management, 19 (1), 116-131.
- Sampl, J., Maran, T. & Furtner, M. (2017). A randomized controlled pilot intervention study of a mindfulness-based self-leadership training (MBSLT) on stress and performance. Mindfulness, 8 (5), 1393-1407.

Schaufeli, W.B., Bakker, A.B., & Salanova, M. (2006). The measurement of

work engagement with a short questionnaire: A cross-national study. Educational and Psychological measurement, 66 (4), 701-716.

- Schaufeli, W.B., Taris, T.W., & Van Rhenen, W. (2008). Workaholism, burnout, and work engagement: Three of a kind or three different kinds of employee well-being? Applied Psychology, 57, 173-203.
- Schüler, J., Sheldon, K.M., Prentice, M. & Halusic, M. (2016). Do some people need autonomy more than others? Implicit dispositions toward autonomy moderate the effects of felt autonomy on well-being. Journal of Personality, 84 (1), 5-20.
- Schweizer, K. (2010). Some guidelines concerning the modeling of traits and abilities in test construction. European Journal of Psychological Assessment, Vol. 26 No. 1, pp.1-2. DOI: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000001
- Seligman, M. E., & Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2000). Positive psychology: An introduction. American Psychologist, 5 (1), 5-14.
- Seligman, M.E.P. (2012). Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and well-being. New York: Hodder & Stoughton.
- Shantz, A., Alfes, K.& Arevshatian, L. (2016). HRM in healthcare: the role of work engagement. Personnel Review, 45 (2), 274-295.
- Sheldon (2014). Becoming oneself: The central role of self-concordant goal selection. Personality and Social Psychology Review, 18 (4), 349-365.
- Sheldon & Gunz (2009). Psychological needs as basic motives, not just experiential requirements. Journal of Personality, 77 (5), 1467-1492. DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2009.00589.x
- Sheldon, K.M. & Elliot, A.J. (1999). Goal striving, need satisfaction, and longitudinal well-being: The self-concordance model. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 76 (3), 482-497.
- Smith, H.L. (2009). Double sample to minimize bias due to non-response in a mail survey. Philadelphia, Pa: Population Studies Center, University of Pennsylvania, PSC working paper series, No. 09-05.
- Spector, P.E. (2006). Method variance in organizational research: Truth or urban legend? Organizational Research Methods, 9, (2), 221-231. DOI: 10.1177/1094428105284955
- Stewart, G. L., Courtright, S. H., & Manz, C.C. (2019). Self-leadership: A paradoxical core of organizational behavior, Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 6 (1), 47-67. DOI: 10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012218-015130

- Stewart, G. L., Courtright, S. H., & Manz, C.C. (2011). Self-leadership: A multilevel review, Journal of Management, 37 (1), 185–222. DOI: 10.1177/0149206310383911
- Tabachnick, B.G. & Fidell, L.S. (2014). Using Multivariate Statistics (6th ed.). Pearson Education, Harlow, Essex.
- Terpstra, D., Driel, P., Ten Hoonte, M., Rullmann, P., & Schouten A. (2018), Rapportage commissie Werken in de Zorg. Ministerie Volksgezondheid, Welzijn en Sport, Den Haag.
- Tims, M., Bakker, A. & Derks, D. (2013). The impact of job crafting on job demands, job resources, and wellbeing. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 18 (2), 230-240. DOI: 10.1037/a0032141
- Thomas, K.W. & Velthouse B.A. (1990). Cognitive elements of empowerment: an 'interpretive' model of empowerment in leadership. Academy of Management Review 15, 666-681.
- Thoresen, C.E. & Mahoney, M.J. (1974). Behavioural self-control. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Toode, K., Routasalo, P. & Suominen, T. (2011). Work motivation of nurses: A literature review. International Journal of Nursing Studies, 48 (2), 246-257.
- Ugurluoglu, O., Saygili, M., Ozer, O. & Santas, F. (2015). Exploring the impacts of personal factors on self-leadership in a hospital setting. The International Journal of Health Planning and Management, 30, 3-13. DOI: 10.1002/hpm.2199
- Unsworth, K.L., & Mason, C.M. (2012). Help yourself: the mechanisms through which a self-leadership intervention influences strain. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 17 (2), 235–45.
- Vagni, M., Maiorano, T, Giostra, V. & Pajardi, D. (2020). Hardiness, Stress and Secondary Trauma in Italian Healthcare and Emergency Workers during the COVID-19 Pandemic. Sustainability, MDPI, Open Access Journal, 12, (14), pages 1-16, July.
- Van Assche, J., Van der Kaap-Deeder, J., Audenaert, E., De Schryver, M. & Vansteenkiste, M. (2018). Are the benefits of autonomy satisfaction and the costs of autonomy frustration dependent on indivdiuals' autonomy strength? Journal of Personality, 86, 1017-1036.
- Van Beek, I., Hu, Q., Schaufeli, W.B., Taris, T.W., & Schreurs, B.H.J. (2012). For fun, love, or money: What drives workaholic, engaged, and burned-out

employees at work? Applied Psychology, 61 (1), 30-55.

- Van den Broeck, A., Schreurs, B., De Witte, H., Vansteenkiste, M., Germeys, F.
 & Schaufeli, W. (2011). Understanding workaholics' motivations: A selfdetermination perspective. Applied Psychology, 60 (4), 600-621.
- Van den Broeck, A., Vansteenkiste, M., De Witte, H. & Lens, W. (2008).
 Explaining the relationships between job characteristics, burnout, and engagement: The role of basic psychological need satisfaction. Work & Stress, 22 (3), 277-294. DOI: 10.1080/02678370802393672
- Van den Broeck, A., Vansteenkiste, M., De Witte, H., Lens, W., & Andriessen, M. (2009). De Zelf-Determinatie Theorie: kwalitatief goed motiveren op de werkvloer. Gedrag & Organisatie, 22 (4), 316-335.
- Van Dorssen, P., Den Boer, H. & Van Vuuren, T. (2015). Zelfleiderschap bij oudere werknemers? Zijn er verschillen tussen ouderen en jongere werknemers als het gaat om zelfsturing? PW De Gids, jaargang 4, nummer april, blz. 10-11.
- Van Dorssen-Boog, P., De Jong, J., Van Vuuren, T. and Veld, M. (2021).
 Facilitating healthcare workers' self-determination: The impact of a self-leadership intervention on work engagement, health and performance.
 Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 94 (2), 259-281.
 DOI:10.1111/joop.12352
- Van Dorssen-Boog, P., De Jong, J., Veld, M. and Van Vuuren, T. (2020). Selfleadership among healthcare workers: A mediator for the effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health. Frontiers in Psychology, 11 (1420-July), 1-13. DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01420
- Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Pak, K., Van Vuuren, T., De Lange, A.H. (2019). Training self-leadership to sustain the employability of healthcare professionals.
 Paper presented at the 19th EAWOP Congress "Working for the greater good: inspiring people, designing jobs and leading organizations for a more inclusive society", Turin, Italy, 29th May 2019 1st June 2019.
- Van Dorssen-Boog, P., Van Vuuren, T. & Yigit, C. (2019). Investeren in de ontwikkeling van sterk leiderschap van zorgprofessionals en zorgteams: Een ontwikkeling naar duurzame inzetbaarheid. Tijdschrift voor HRM, 22 (3), 13-35.
- Van Dorssen P., Van Vuuren, T. & Veld, M. (2015). Mediating role of selfleadership between need for job autonomy and elements of sustainable labour participation among healthcare professionals. Paper presented at

EAWOP, Oslo, Norway.

- Van Roekel, H., Van der Fels, I., Bakker A.B., & Tummers, L.G. (2020). Healthcare workers who work with COVID-19 patients are more physically exhausted and have more sleep problems. Frontiers in Psychology, 11 (January), 1-5.
- Van Vuuren, T. (2012). Vitaliteitsmanagement: je hoeft niet ziek te zijn om beter te worden! Vergroot de duurzame inzetbaarheid van werknemers door hun vitaliteit, werkvermogen en employability te versterken. Gedrag & Organisatie, 25 (4), 400-418.
- Van Vuuren, T., Lub, M., & Marcelissen, F. (2016). Sturen op eigen regie van werknemers op gezondheid; Een noodzakelijke paradox [Management of employees' self-direction concerning health; A necessary paradox]. Tijdschrift voor HRM, 9, 1-18.
- Van Woerkom, M. (2018). Het gebruik van sterke punten in teams en organisaties: Transactive Strengths Systems. Whitepaper, Arnhem: NSVP Innovatief in Werk.
- Van Woerkom, M., Bakker, A.B. & Leiter, M.P. (2019). Call for papers: Positive psychology interventions in organizations. Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 92 (2), 1-2.
- Van Yperen, N.W., Rietzschel, E.F. and De Jonge, K.M.M. (2014). Blended working: For whom it may (not) work. PLoS One, Vol. 9 No. 7, pp. 1-8. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0102921
- Van Yperen, N.W., Wörtler, B. and Jonge, K.M.M. De. (2016). Workers' intrinsic work motivation when job demands are high: The role of need for autonomy and perceived opportunity for blended working. Computers in Human Behavior, Vol. 60, pp.179–184. DOI: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.02.068
- Vander Elst, T., Cavents, C., Daneels, K., Johannik, K., Baillien, E., Van den Broeck, A. & Godderis, L. (2016). Job demands-resources predicting burnout and work engagement among Belgian home healthcare nurses: A cross-sectional study. Nursing Outlook, 64, (6), 542-556.
- V&VN Beroepsvereniging van zorgprofessionals (2011). Hoofdlijnen uit de rondetafelgesprekken van september t/m december 2010; Projectonderdeel 1: verpleegkundigen. Utrecht: VenVN.
- Vera, M., Lorente, L., Martínez, I.M. & Chambel, M.J. (2015). The role of coworker and supervisor support in the relationship between job autonomy and work engagement among Portuguese nurses: A multilevel study.

Social Indicators Research, 126 (3).

- Vernet (2019), Verzuimcijfers 2018. Nieuwsbrief februari 2019, Zie www.vernet. nl
- Vroom, V. H., & Yetton, P. W. (1973). Leadership and Decision-making. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press. DOI: 10.2307/j.ctt6wrc8r
- Vroom, V. H. (2000). Leadership and the decision-making process. Organizational Dynamics, 28(4), 82–94. DOI: 10.1016/S0090-2616(00)00003-6
- Vroom, V. H., & Jago, A. G. (1974). Decision making as a social process: Normative and descriptive models of leader behavior. Decision Sciences, 5, 743–755. DOI: 10.1111/j.1540-5915.1974.tb00651.x
- Vroom, V.H., & Jago, A. G. (1978). On the validity of the Vroom-Yetton Model. Journal of Applied Psychology, 63(2), 151–162. https://doi.org 10.1037/0021-9010.63.2.151
- Wagner, J.I.J., Cummings, G., Smith, D.L., Olson, J., Anderson, L. & Warren, S. (2010). The relationship between structural empowerment and psychological empowerment for nurses: a systematic review. Journal of Nursing Management, 18, 448-462.
- Weigl, M., Müller, A., Hornung, S., Leidenberger, M. & Heiden, B. (2014). Job resources and work engagement: the contributing role of selection, optimization, and compensation strategies at work. Journal of Labour Market Research, 47 (4), 299-312.
- Weinstein, N. & Ryan, R.M. (2011). A Self-Determination Theory approach to understanding stress incursion and responses. Stress and Health, 27 (1), 4-17.
- Widerszal-Bazyl, M., Radkiewicz, P., Hasselhorn, H.M., & Conway, P. (2003).
 The Job Demand-Control-Support model applied to analysis of nursing work in then European countries. In: Hasselhorn, H.M., Tackenberg, P., & Müller B.H. (Eds.). Working conditions and intent to leave the profession among nursing staff in Europe. NEXT-Study Group, University of Wuppertal.
- Wörtler, B., Van Yperen, N. & Barelds, D. (2020). Do individual differences in need strength moderate the relations between basic psychological need satisfaction and organizational citizenship behavior? Motivation and Emotion, 44 (2), 315-328.
- Wrzesniewski, A. & Dutton, J.E. (2001). Crafting a job: Revisioning employees as active crafters of their work. Academy of Management Review, Vol. 26

NO. 2, pp.179-201. DOI: 10.5465/AMR.2001.4378011

- Yigit, C., Oostendorp, G., Van Vuuren, T., & Van Dorssen, P. (2017). Projectplan Sterke teams en sterke medewerkers. Haarlem, VBZ KAM.
- Yun, S., Cox, J. & Sims, H.P. (2006). The forgotten follower: a contingency model of leadership and follower self-leadership. Journal of Managerial Psychology, 21 (4), 374-388. DOI: 10.1108/02683940610663141
- Zeijen, M.E.L., Peeters, M.C.W. & Hakanen, J.J. (2018). Workaholism versus work engagement and job crafting: What is the role of self-management strategies? Human Resource Management Journal, 28 (2), 357-373.
- Zorginnovatieplatform (2009). Zorg voor mensen, mensen voor de zorg; Arbeidsmarktbeleid voor de zorgsector richting 2025. Den Haag.





Summary

Working in healthcare is often experienced as enjoyable and meaningful, but research has also shown that healthcare workers can experience their job as demanding and stressful. In order to optimize working conditions, scholars and policy makers have assumed that healthcare workers should be facilitated with more job autonomy. Job autonomy allows them to organize job tasks in such a way that stress is reduced. Moreover, it is assumed that job autonomy satisfies the basic psychological need for autonomy. Therefore, the experience of more job autonomy will lead to more work engagement and better health for healthcare workers. However, in this thesis, I hypothesized that more job autonomy also requires from healthcare workers to have competences for *self-leadership*.

Self-leadership refers to the self-influencing process of self-motivation and self-direction in order to optimize own functioning and well-being (Manz, 1986; 2015; Neck & Houghton, 2006). Self-leadership theory describes specific cognitive and behavioural strategies which are assumed to be helpful in this self-influencing process. Behavioural focused strategies (e.g., self-observation, goal-setting, self-rewards, self-cueing) are aimed to motivate oneself to do tasks that need to be done, even if they are boring, unattractive or otherwise difficult. Cognitive strategies (e.g., evaluation of assumptions and beliefs, positive pep talks) help to construct helpful thought patterns even if a task or situation is difficult or unappealing. Natural reward strategies represent both behavioural and cognitive strategies, and specifically focus on increasing intrinsic motivation (natural rewards). People can improve natural reward strategies by actively changing a task or situation such that it becomes more fun or challenging to do. Besides people can mentally focus on the positive, intrinsically motivating aspects of work rather than the negative aspects. In addition to the above mentioned strategies, self-leadership also refers to actual autonomous behaviour. Self-leaders show initiative in their job and independently seek solutions for their daily work related problems and challenges. In fact, self-leaders take responsibility for own functioning.

Previous research has shown that self-leadership can contribute to performance and well-being of employees. Despite this, self-leadership has hardly been studied among healthcare workers. Scholars debate whether self-leadership can actually be applied within healthcare jobs. Healthcare workers mostly have practical jobs, while it is assumed that self-leadership is especially relevant in more complex jobs. Moreover, the professional focus of healthcare workers is mainly on caring for others, and less performance-oriented. Nevertheless, in this thesis I have hypothesized that healthcare workers can benefit from selfleadership. I have argued that self-leadership helps healthcare workers to align their activities with personal needs, goals, and interests, resulting in greater work engagement and improved health. Also, self-leadership can help them function effectively in everyday work. I also hypothesized that job autonomy will encourage healthcare workers to take the lead, while conversely, self-leadership can also help them to increase their job autonomy. Furthermore, I explained that it is beneficial if healthcare workers develop self-leadership through training, as this will contribute to their work engagement, health, and performance.

The central research question of my thesis is:

How can healthcare workers benefit from self-leadership in terms of their work engagement, health, and performance?

I have formulated four sub-questions which have been investigated in four substudies.

1. Does self-leadership mediate between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health of healthcare workers?

The first study investigated whether self-leadership explains the positive effects of job autonomy on work engagement and health of healthcare workers. The study found that mainly natural rewards explained this relationship. The behavioural and cognitive strategies were found to only marginally explain the relationship; marginally positive on work engagement and marginally negative on health. Self-leadership behaviour had no explanatory role in the relationship between job autonomy and respectively work engagement and health. It was concluded that mainly natural rewards strategies explained the relationship between job autonomy and the effects on work engagement and health.

2. How are job autonomy, self-leadership and need for job autonomy related?

The second study investigated whether job autonomy has a causal relationship with self-leadership. It was also investigated whether this relationship also applies in reverse, i.e. whether self-leadership can lead to more job autonomy. In addition, the degree of need for job autonomy was included in the study. Since people differ in their need for job autonomy, I hypothesized that the degree of need for job autonomy affects the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership. Self-leadership was examined as self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour. Respondents completed the same questionnaire twice with an intermediate period of about 3 months, in order to be able to test the causal relationships between the variables. In contrast to our expectations, only a small reciprocal relationship was found between job autonomy and selfleadership behaviour, while there was no causal nor a reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership strategies. Neither evidence was found for the hypothesized influence of need for job autonomy on the aforementioned relationships. It was concluded that probably other factors play a role, such as type of work, style of leadership, and autonomy support of colleagues. Also, the workload may influence the reciprocal relationship between job autonomy and self-leadership.

3. How can healthcare employees benefit from self-leadership training in terms of work engagement, health, and performance?

To answer the third research question, a longitudinal field experiment was conducted, testing the effectiveness of self-leadership training among healthcare workers from five different healthcare organizations. The training consisted of two group workshops (week 1 and week 8) and eight weekly e-learning reflection modules which participants could do independently at home. Healthcare workers could volunteer for the training and were randomly assigned to the experiment or waiting list control group. Respondents completed questionnaires three times: pre-intervention, directly after the intervention, and 2 months after the intervention. The analysis showed that the self-leadership training contributed to work engagement and performance immediately after the training, but not directly to health. However, it appeared that as a result of the increase in work engagement directly after the training, the respondents experienced better health after two months and also started to perform better. It was concluded that the self-leadership training contributes to work engagement and performance. Moreover, the increase in work engagement explains the long-term effect of the training on health and performance.

4. How can self-leadership be developed within the setting of a healthcare team?

The fourth study focused on the development of self-leadership within the setting of a healthcare team. For this study, an integrated intervention program was designed to strengthen leadership at three levels: individual level (self-leadership), team level (shared leadership) and management/HR staff level (coaching and facilitating leadership). Two nursing home teams and three homecare teams participated in the study. By means of a qualitative evaluation study the effects of this approach were investigated according to the experiences of the participants. It was concluded that this integral approach is valuable for individuals, teams, as well as for their managers and HR advisors, because it contributes to the work engagement of employees and the effectiveness of the teams. Also, within one team, a reduction in absenteeism was observed which was attributed to the intervention approach. Besides these positive outcomes, there were also recommendations for improvement of such an approach. First, there was a need for more preparation time to properly organize the project and to properly carry out communication about the project. Second, the mandatory nature for participation in the self-leadership training was perceived negatively by many participants. This training should only be offered on a voluntary basis. Third, it turned out that the integrated approach only worked in stable teams; that is, in teams with a permanent manager and a permanent team composition. If a team has to merge with another team or if team leaders are replaced during the intervention this has a negative impact on the intended team development.

Overall conclusion and recommendations

Based on the four studies, I conclude that self-leadership is a valuable concept to use within the healthcare industry. In particular, the strategies to increase natural rewards will contribute to work engagement and health. Caution should be taken with the behavioural and cognitive strategies as they show a marginal negative effect on health and only a marginal positive effect on work engagement. However, in Study 3 I also argued that self-leadership strategies can be modified such that they are used to achieve self-determined goals and activities. Self-Determination Theory (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017) assumes that if behaviour is based on self-determination the motivation can be seen as autonomous motivation. In autonomous motivation, one is motivated for behaviour because of the inherent value, pleasure, and/or meaningfulness associated with that behaviour, which subsequently has positive effects on vitality, personal growth, and sustainable job performance. If healthcare workers learn to consciously reflect on what they find interesting or enjoyable, they can set goals based on autonomous motivation and apply self-leadership strategies in order to achieve these goals. As an effect they will experience more work engagement, with a long-term effect on their health and performance.

This thesis did not convincingly find evidence for the hypothesized link between job autonomy and self-leadership. This means that increasing job autonomy, does not have the expected effect on self-leadership of healthcare employees and presumably will not lead to more work engagement and health through self-leadership. Possibly a third variable, such as the encouragement of supervisor or colleagues to make their own choices plays a role in both selfleadership and the degree of job autonomy. Follow-up research is needed to better understand how these variables are related and how they affect work engagement, health, and performance of healthcare workers.

This research also contributes to theory development around selfleadership. First, in Study 3 we showed that outcomes of training self-leadership related to health and performance can be explained by increased work engagement. Work engagement was interpreted in this study as a general indicator of autonomous motivation for one's job. So far, the effects of self-leadership on performance and well-being were mainly explained by the increased self-efficacy. Follow-up research is needed to better understand how self-leadership works and how respectively autonomous motivation and self-efficacy play a role in this process. Second, the analysis of the thesis also showed that self-leadership strategies and self-leadership behaviour are different facets of self-leadership. They have different relationships with predictors and outcome variables of selfleadership. In doing so, we have shown that both are necessary for understanding how self-leadership works, and that they cannot replace each other. For future research, it is useful to include both strategies and behaviour in the study of selfleadership.

Practical implications for healthcare

For healthcare workers

Based on this thesis, I argue that healthcare employees can benefit from the development of self-leadership. Especially, being able to increase natural rewards

in one's job is a valuable competence to develop, as this will contribute to health and engagement. In addition, the use of self-leadership strategies is recommended if they serve the achievement of self-determined goals, i.e., goals based on autonomous motivation.

The following strategies are recommended for regular use:

- Reflect on your own well-being and identify points for improvement
- Focus on activities which you are willing and able to influence
- Work with goals which you fully endorse, because of the implicit meaningfulness, value, or joy
- Actively adjust job tasks and job environment in such a way that this becomes more energizing
- Use your strengths, especially those strengths which you experience as energizing
- Build in reminders in order to stay focused on what is important for your own vitality
- Reward yourself with nice activities or tangible rewards which you really enjoy.

In addition, it is valuable to regularly reflect on:

- Which positive things happened during your day and how did you influence these?
- What are the positive aspects of a difficult, boring, or otherwise challenging task or situation?
- Do your negative thoughts match reality? It is helpful to discuss this question with someone else and together look for ways to turn negative thoughts into helpful ones.

For employers

The results of this thesis have shown that it is beneficial to invest in the development of self-leadership of healthcare workers, both at the individual level and within the setting of a team. Healthcare organizations can facilitate employees in their self-leadership development by offering training programs which have

the self-leadership approach. The goals of these programs can be diverse such as developing vitality, lifestyle and career development. In this regard, it is worthwhile to ask employees about their personal needs for development in order to make a good fit between the needs and program offering. Furthermore, due to the voluntary basis of the training programs, it is important to develop a good communication strategy such that employees are well informed about the development opportunities within their organization. For the development of selfleadership within teams, it is important to also include team leaders, managers, and HR advisors. If all participants engage in the development of self-leadership, they will inspire and support each other in creating a vitalizing workplace.




Samenvatting

Werken in de gezondheidszorg wordt veelal ervaren als plezierig en zinvol, maar ook rapporteren zorgmedewerkers dat zij het werk als belastend en stressvol ervaren, zo blijkt uit veel wetenschappelijk onderzoek onder zorgmedewerkers. Om de werkomstandigheden te optimaliseren wordt door wetenschappers en beleidsmakers verondersteld dat zorgmedewerkers meer autonomie moeten krijgen in hun werk. Autonomie in het werk biedt zorgmedewerkers de mogelijkheid om zelf de werktaken zo te organiseren dat deze minder stressvol zijn. Bovendien wordt aangenomen dat autonomie in het werk tegemoet komt aan de psychologische basisbehoefte van mensen om autonoom te kunnen handelen. Zodoende is de verwachting dat zorgmedewerkers die meer kunnen profiteren van autonomie in het werk, meer bevlogen zijn en een betere gezondheid hebben. Echter, in dit promotieonderzoek, heb ik verondersteld dat meer autonomie in het werk ook van zorgmedewerkers vraagt dat zij in staat zijn tot *zelfleiderschap*.

Zelfleiderschap verwijst naar het proces van zelfmotivatie en zelfsturing om zo zelf invloed uit te oefenen op het eigen functioneren en eigen welzijn (Manz, 1986; 2015; Neck & Houghton, 2006). De theorie van zelfleiderschap beschrijft specifieke cognitieve en gedragsgerichte strategieën die bij dit proces van zelf-beïnvloeding kunnen helpen. Gedragsgerichte strategieën (bijv. zelfobservatie, doelen stellen, jezelf belonen, reminders inbouwen) hebben als doel om jezelf te motiveren tot het doen van taken die gedaan moeten worden, ook al zijn ze onaantrekkelijk, saai of anderszins lastig. Cognitieve strategieën (bijv. evaluatie van eigen aannames en overtuigingen, positieve peptalk) helpen om helpende gedachtepatronen te construeren, zelfs als een taak of situatie lastig of onaantrekkelijk is. Natuurlijke beloningen strategieën vertegenwoordigen zowel gedragsgerichte als cognitieve strategieën, en richten zich specifiek op het vergroten van intrinsieke motivatie (natuurlijke beloning). Dit kan door een activiteit dusdanig te veranderen dat deze leuker of uitdagender wordt. En het kan ook door de mentale focus te richten op de positieve, intrinsiek motiverende aspecten van het werk in plaats van op de negatieve aspecten. Behalve bovengenoemde strategieën, verwijst zelfleiderschap ook naar het feitelijke autonome gedrag. Zelfleiders tonen initiatief in het werk en zoeken zelfstandig naar oplossingen voor alledaagse problemen en uitdagingen in het werk. Ze nemen verantwoordelijkheid voor hun eigen functioneren.

Eerder onderzoek heeft laten zien dat zelfleiderschap positief kan bijdragen aan de prestaties en het welzijn van medewerkers. Desondanks is zelfleiderschap tot nu toe nauwelijks onderzocht onder zorgmedewerkers. Er is binnen de wetenschap enige discussie of zelfleiderschap wel toegepast kan worden binnen de zorg. Zorgmedewerkers hebben veelal praktisch werk, terwijl wordt aangenomen dat zelfleiderschap vooral relevant is bij meer complexe werkzaamheden. Bovendien is het werk van zorgmedewerkers vooral gericht op het zorgen voor anderen, en minder prestatiegericht. Toch heb ik in deze dissertatie verondersteld dat zorgmedewerkers baat kunnen hebben bij zelfleiderschap. Ik heb beargumenteerd dat zelfleiderschap zorgmedewerkers helpt om hun activiteiten in overeenstemming te brengen met persoonlijke behoeftes, doelen en interesses, met als gevolg meer werkplezier en meer gezondheid. Ook kan zelfleiderschap helpen bij het effectief functioneren in het alledaagse werk. Tevens veronderstel ik dat autonomie in het werk zorgmedewerkers zal aanmoedigen tot zelfleiderschap, terwijl andersom zelfleiderschap zorgmedewerkers ook kan helpen om zelf de autonomie in het werk te vergroten. Bovendien heb ik uiteengezet dat het nuttig is als zorgmedewerkers zich ontwikkelen in zelfleiderschap middels training, omdat dit zal bijdragen aan hun bevlogenheid, gezondheid en werkprestaties.

De centrale onderzoeksvraag van mijn thesis is:

Hoe kunnen zorgmedewerkers baat hebben bij zelfleiderschap als het gaat om hun bevlogenheid, gezondheid en prestatie?

Ik heb vier deelvragen geformuleerd welke in vier deelstudies zijn onderzocht.

1. Verklaart zelfleiderschap de effecten van autonomie in het werk op bevlogenheid en gezondheid van zorgmedewerkers?

In de eerste studie is onderzocht of zelfleiderschap de positieve effecten van autonomie in het werk op bevlogenheid en gezondheid van zorgmedewerkers verklaart. Uit de studie bleek dat vooral natuurlijke beloningen deze relatie verklaren. De gedragsmatige en cognitieve strategieën bleken slechts marginaal het verband te verklaren; marginaal positief op bevlogenheid en marginaal negatief op gezondheid. Het zelfleiderschapsgedrag had in het geheel geen verklarende rol in de relatie tussen autonomie in het werk en respectievelijk bevlogenheid en gezondheid. Geconcludeerd werd dat vooral natuurlijke beloningen strategieën de relatie tussen autonomie in het werk en de effecten op bevlogenheid en gezondheid verklaren.

2. Hoe zijn autonomie in het werk, zelfleiderschap en behoefte aan autonomie in het werk aan elkaar gerelateerd?

In de tweede studie is onderzocht of autonomie in het werk een causaal verband heeft met zelfleiderschap. Eveneens is onderzocht of dit verband ook omgekeerd geldt, dus of zelfleiderschap kan leiden tot meer autonomie in het werk. Bovendien is de mate van behoefte aan autonomie in het werk meegenomen in het onderzoek. Aangezien mensen verschillen in hun behoefte aan autonomie in het werk, heb ik verondersteld dat de mate van behoefte aan autonomie in het werk van invloed is op het wederkerig verband tussen autonomie in het werk en zelfleiderschap. Zelfleiderschap werd onderzocht als zelfleiderschapsstrategieën en zelfleiderschapsgedrag. Respondenten hebben twee keer dezelfde vragenlijst ingevuld met een tussenliggende periode van ongeveer 3 maanden, zodat de oorzakelijke verbanden tussen de variabelen getest konden worden. In tegenstelling tot onze verwachtingen werd alleen een klein wederkerig verband gevonden tussen autonomie in het werk en zelfleiderschapsgedrag. Er bleek geen oorzakelijk en ook geen wederkerig verband te zijn tussen autonomie in het werk en zelfleiderschapsstrategieën. Ook voor de veronderstelde invloed van de behoefte aan autonomie in het werk op de genoemde relaties werd geen bewijs gevonden. Geconcludeerd werd dat vermoedelijk andere factoren een rol spelen, waarbij te denken valt aan type werk, stijl van leidinggeven, stimulans van collega's om zelf keuzes te maken en ontwikkelmogelijkheden ten aanzien van zelfleiderschap binnen de organisatie. Ook kan de mate van werkdruk invloed hebben op het wederkerig verband tussen autonomie in het werk en zelfleiderschap.

3. Hoe kunnen zorgmedewerkers baat hebben van een training zelfleiderschap als het gaat om hun bevlogenheid, gezondheid en prestatie?

Voor de beantwoording van de derde onderzoeksvraag is een longitudinaal veldexperiment uitgevoerd, waarbij de effectiviteit van het trainen van zelfleiderschap is getest onder zorgmedewerkers van vijf verschillende zorgorganisaties. De training bestond uit 2 groepsworkshops (week 1 en week 8) en 8 wekelijkse e-learning reflectiemodules om zelfstandig te doen. Zorgmedewerkers konden zich vrijwillig aanmelden voor de training en werden naar willekeur ingedeeld in de experiment- of wachtlijstcontrolegroep. Respondenten hebben drie keer een vragenlijst ingevuld: voorafgaand, na afloop en 2 maanden na afloop van de interventie. Uit de analyse bleek dat de training zelfleiderschap bijdraagt aan de bevlogenheid en prestatie direct na afloop van de training, maar niet direct aan de gezondheid. Wel bleek dat ten gevolge van de toename in bevlogenheid direct na de training, de respondenten na 2 maanden betere gezondheid ervaarden en ook beter gingen presteren. Geconcludeerd werd dat de training zelfleiderschap bijdraagt aan bevlogenheid en prestatie. Bovendien verklaart de toename in bevlogenheid het lange termijn effect van de training op gezondheid en prestatie.

4. Hoe kan zelfleiderschap worden ontwikkeld in teamverband binnen de gezondheidszorg?

De vierde studie is gericht op de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap binnen de setting van een zorgteam. Voor deze studie is een integraal interventieprogramma ontworpen ter versterking van het leiderschap op drie niveaus: individueel niveau (zelfleiderschap), teamniveau (gedeeld leiderschap) en management/HR stafniveau (coachend en faciliterend leiderschap). Twee intramurale zorgteams binnen een verpleeghuisen drie extramurale zorgteams, werkzaam binnen de wijkzorg participeerden in het onderzoek. Middels een kwalitatieve evaluatie is onderzocht wat de effecten van deze aanpak waren volgens de beleving van deelnemers. Geconcludeerd werd dat deze integrale benadering waardevol is voor zowel individuen, teams, alsmede voor hun managers en HR adviseurs, omdat deze bijdraagt aan de bevlogenheid van medewerkers en de effectiviteit van de teams. Ook werd binnen één team een reductie van ziekteverzuim waargenomen welke werd toegeschreven aan de interventieaanpak. Behalve deze positieve uitkomsten, waren er ook aanbevelingen voor verbetering van een dergelijke aanpak. Ten eerste was er behoefte aan meer voorbereidingstijd om het project goed te organiseren en de communicatie over het project goed uit te voeren. Ten tweede werd het verplichtende karakter voor deelname aan de training zelfleiderschap negatief ervaren door veel deelnemers. Deze training zou alleen op vrijwillige basis moeten worden aangeboden. Ten derde bleek dat de integrale aanpak alleen werkte in stabiele teams; dat wil zeggen in teams met een vaste leidinggevende en een vaste teamsamenstelling. Teams die gedurende het proces een fusie doormaken of van teamleider wisselen hadden onvoldoende stabiliteit om aan de teamontwikkeling te werken.

Algemene conclusies en aanbevelingen

Op basis van de vier studies concludeer ik dat zelfleiderschap een waardevol concept is om te gebruiken binnen de gezondheidszorg. Met name de strategieën om natuurlijke beloningen te vergroten zullen bijdragen aan de bevlogenheid en gezondheid van medewerkers. Voorzichtigheid is geboden bij de gedragsmatige en cognitieve strategieën aangezien deze een marginaal negatief effect laten zien op gezondheid en slechts een marginaal positief effect op bevlogenheid. Echter, in studie 3 heb ik ook beargumenteerd dat zelfleiderschapsstrategieën dusdanig kunnen worden aangepast, dat deze worden gebruikt voor het bereiken van zelfbepaalde doelen en activiteiten. De zelfdeterminatie theorie (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Deci, Olafsen & Ryan, 2017) gaat ervan uit dat als gedrag is gebaseerd op zelfbeschikking de motivatie gezien kan worden als autonome motivatie. Bij autonome motivatie is men gemotiveerd voor gedrag vanuit de inherente waarde, het plezier en/of de zinvolheid dat gekoppeld wordt aan dat gedrag, en dit heeft positieve effecten op de vitaliteit, persoonlijke groei en duurzame arbeidsprestaties. Indien zorgmedewerkers leren om bewust stil te staan bij wat zij zelf graag willen, dus bij hun autonome motivatie, dan kunnen zij doelen bepalen waar zij ook achter staan en vervolgens zelfleiderschapsstrategieën toepassen om deze doelen daadwerkelijk te bereiken. Als effect zullen zij meer bevlogenheid ervaren, met een lange termijn effect op hun gezondheid en prestaties in het werk.

Dit onderzoek laat geen overtuigend bewijs zien voor het veronderstelde verband tussen autonomie in het werk en zelfleiderschap. Dit betekent dat het vergroten van autonomie in het werk, niet het verwachte effect op zelfleiderschap van zorgmedewerkers heeft en vermoedelijk ook niet via zelfleiderschap zal leiden tot meer bevlogenheid en gezondheid. Mogelijk speelt een derde variabele, zoals de aanmoediging van leidinggevende of collega's om eigen keuzes te maken een rol in zowel zelfleiderschap als in de mate van autonomie in het werk. Vervolgonderzoek is nodig om beter te begrijpen hoe deze variabelen met elkaar samenhangen en hoe zij invloed hebben op de bevlogenheid, gezondheid en de prestaties van zorgmedewerkers.

Dit onderzoek draagt ook bij aan de theorieontwikkeling rondom zelfleiderschap. Ten eerste hebben we in studie 3 laten zien dat uitkomsten van het trainen van zelfleiderschap gerelateerd aan gezondheid en prestatie kunnen worden verklaard door de toegenomen bevlogenheid. Bevlogenheid is in dit onderzoek uitgelegd als een algemene indicator voor autonome motivatie in het werk. Tot nu toe werden de effecten van zelfleiderschap op prestatie en welzijn voornamelijk verklaard door het toegenomen vertrouwen in eigen effectiviteit (self-efficacy). Vervolgonderzoek is nodig om inzicht te vergroten in de werking van zelfleiderschap en de rol van respectievelijk autonome motivatie en vertrouwen in eigen effectiviteit in dit proces. Ten tweede hebben de analyses in dit promotieonderzoek ook laten zien dat zelfleiderschapsstrategieën en zelfleiderschapsgedrag verschillende facetten van zelfleiderschap zijn. Ze hebben verschillende relaties met voorspellers en uitkomstvariabelen van zelfleiderschap. Daarmee hebben we aangetoond dat beide nodig zijn om inzicht te krijgen in de werking van zelfleiderschap, en dat deze elkaar niet kunnen vervangen. Voor toekomstig onderzoek is het nuttig om zowel strategieën als gedrag mee te nemen in de bestudering van zelfleiderschap.

Praktische implicaties voor de gezondheidszorg

Voor zorgmedewerkers

Op basis van dit promotieonderzoek stel ik dat zorgmedewerkers baat kunnen hebben bij de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap. Vooral het vergroten van natuurlijke beloningen in het werk is waardevol om te ontwikkelen, aangezien dit zal bijdragen aan de gezondheid en bevlogenheid. Daarnaast is het gebruik van zelfleiderschapsstrategieën aan te bevelen als deze dienend zijn aan het bereiken van zelfbepaalde doelen, dus doelen die zijn gebaseerd op autonome motivatie.

De volgende strategieën zijn aan te bevelen om regelmatig toe te passen:

- Reflectie op eigen welzijn en vaststellen van punten voor verbetering
- Focus op activiteiten waar je invloed op wil en kan uitoefenen
- Werken met doelen waar je zelf volledig achter staat, omdat je ze zinvol, waardevol, of plezierig vindt
- Actief werktaken en werkomgeving aanpassen op een manier dat je er meer energie krijgt
- Gebruiken van sterke kanten, met name als het gebruik van deze sterke kanten energie-gevend zijn voor jezelf
- Reminders inbouwen om gefocust te blijven op wat belangrijk is voor je eigen vitaliteit

• Jezelf belonen met leuke activiteiten of tastbare beloningen waar je echt van geniet.

Daarnaast is het waardevol om regelmatig te reflecteren op:

- Welke positieve dingen zijn gebeurd gedurende je dag en hoe heb je daar zelf invloed op hebt gehad?
- Wat zijn de positieve aspecten van een moeilijke, saaie, of anderszins uitdagende taak of situatie?
- Kloppen jouw negatieve gedachten met de werkelijkheid? Het is zinvol om deze vraag samen met iemand anders te bespreken en samen te zoeken naar mogelijkheden om negatieve gedachten om te buigen tot helpende gedachten.

Voor werkgevers

De resultaten van deze thesis hebben laten zien dat het waardevol is om te investeren in de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap bij zorgmedewerkers, zowel op individueel niveau als binnen de setting van een team. Zorgorganisaties kunnen medewerkers faciliteren bij hun ontwikkeling in zelfleiderschap door trainingprogramma's aan te bieden die gebaseerd zijn op de principes van zelfleiderschap. De doelen van deze programma's kunnen divers zijn zoals het ontwikkelen van vitaliteit, leefstijl en loopbaanontwikkeling. Het is daarbij waardevol om medewerkers te vragen naar hun persoonlijke behoefte aan ontwikkeling, zodat het programma-aanbod past bij hun behoefte. Verder is het, vanwege de voorwaarde van vrijwillige deelname aan de trainingsprogramma's, belangrijk om een goede communicatiestrategie te ontwikkelen, zodat medewerkers goed op de hoogte zijn van de ontwikkelmogelijkheden binnen hun organisatie. Voor de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap binnen teams is het belangrijk om ook de teamleiders, managers en HR-adviseurs te betrekken. Als alle participanten werken aan de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap zullen zij ook elkaar aanmoedigen in het creëren van vitale werkomgeving.





About the Author

Pauline van Dorssen-Boog started her career in 1993 as a registered nurse in a clinical hospital (Reinier de Graaf Gasthuis, Delft). From 1997 till 2002 she worked as a nurse and junior team manager at the rehabilitation department for elderly people (Antonius Binnenweg, Rotterdam). Meanwhile she studied Psychology at the Leiden University, for which she graduated in 2001, with a specialization in Social and Organization Psychology. In 2002 she started as a consultant in the field of work



and organization psychology and did projects for profit and not-for-profit organizations (Arbo Unie and Achmea Vitale). Since the end of 2006 she has her own company in which she primarily focuses on training and consultancy projects within the Healthcare Industry. Since 2014 she renamed her company as Intrinzis, and since then she cooperates with a group of professional freelance psychologists and coaches.

In 2011 Pauline started her PhD research project in which she focused on the potential benefits of self-leadership for the well-being of healthcare workers. She presented her research work at a diversity of international academic conferences, including the European Association of Work and Organization Psychology Conference (EAWOP, 2013, 2015, 2019), the European Conference for Positive Psychology Amsterdam (ECPP, 2014), the Werkgemeenschap van onderzoekers in Arbeids- en Organisatie Psychologie (WAOP, 2014, 2017), 50th Anniversary Congress of the German Psychological Society – LeiPSYCH (2016), International Conference Wellbeing at Work Amsterdam (2016), and the EAWOP Small Group Meeting (2018). She published her work in Frontiers in Psychology, Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, and Tijdschrift voor HRM, and she was co-author in the chapter about the Dutch Healthy Healthcare project (Wendbaar aan het werk) in the book 'Integrating the organization of health services, worker wellbeing and quality of care (Løvseth & De Lange, 2020).

Pauline will continue her career as consultant, researcher, and teacher, with a specific interest for finding ways to develop both the vitality and effectiveness in work of healthcare workers.





Dankwoord/Acknowledgements

Het moet ergens in de winter van 2010/2011 zijn geweest dat ik kennis maakte met Tinka van Vuuren tijdens een bijeenkomst van onze beroepsvereniging het NIP. Zij was net hoogleraar geworden op het gebied van vitaliteitsmanagement en duurzame inzetbaarheid en ik vroeg haar wat dat praktisch zou gaan betekenen. Nou, bijvoorbeeld mensen begeleiden bij hun promotieonderzoek, antwoordde ze. Dat is interessant! Ik was mij net aan het oriënteren op een vervolgstudie en kon maar geen passende opleiding vinden. Albert had al eens gevraagd of promotieonderzoek misschien iets voor mij was. Bij een vervolggesprek bleek dat Tinka wel met mij het promotieavontuur in wilde gaan, mits ik ook meedeed met de PhD-school van de Open Universiteit in Heerlen die onder leiding van Ron Tuninga net was opgestart.

En nu ben ik (eindelijk) klaar! Natuurlijk ben ik trots op hetgeen ik heb bereikt. Maar ik realiseer mij heel goed dat dit zonder de hulp en steun van vele mensen nooit was gelukt. Op deze plek wil ik graag iedereen die daar een bijdrage aan heeft geleverd heel hartelijk bedanken. Professoren, collega promovendi, collega psychologen, coaches, HR adviseurs, consultants, zorgmanagers en alle andere netwerkrelaties, ik wil jullie bedanken voor al jullie feedback, inspirerende vragen, jullie interesse in mijn onderzoek en voor het vertrouwen dat jullie mij gaven om door te gaan met dit onderzoek naar een belangrijk thema voor zorgmedewerkers.

Graag wil ik een aantal mensen speciaal bedanken.

Tinka van Vuuren, jij bent van het begin tot het eind voor mij gegaan. Altijd stond je klaar met je constructieve feedback, positief en bemoedigend. Jij liet mij ook kennis maken met wetenschappelijke congressen in binnen- en buitenland. Voor ieder congres stuurden we een abstract in en zo kwam ik steeds een stapje verder in mijn onderzoek. Je leerde mij dat promotieonderzoek vergelijkbaar is met het knopen van een vissersnet. Knoop voor knoop ga je vooruit. En zo is het ook gegaan. Met veel geduld liep je mee in mijn onderzoeksproces. Heel veel dank voor alles wat je voor mij hebt gedaan in de afgelopen 11 jaar!!!

Monique Veld, jij sloot in 2012 aan als copromotor. Je hielp mee om een degelijke onderzoeksmethode op te zetten, waar ik alle jaren daarna plezier van had. Je leerde mij ook dat een wetenschappelijk artikel niet hetzelfde is als een boek schrijven. Je moet namelijk kort en helder uitleggen wat nu eigenlijk de relevantie van het onderzoek is. Dank je wel voor jouw scherpzinnigheid, jouw constructieve feedback, jouw geduld en alle praktische hulp in de eerste jaren van mijn onderzoek!

Jeroen de Jong, in augustus 2018 ben jij aangesloten om Monique op te volgen als copromotor. Aangezien jij alles weet van statistiek zag ik dat direct zitten. Wat ik vooraf niet wist, was dat jij ook een heel nauwkeurige lezer en schrijver bent. Dat jij precies weet welk zinnetje of welke alinea nog scherper kan. Jij hielp tot laat in de avond mee, zodat we onze deadlines voor de journals haalden. Altijd geduldig, positief en constructief. Mede dankzij jou is mijn onderzoek gepubliceerd. Heel veel dank voor alles wat je hebt gedaan!

Ook wil ik de mensen bedanken die als eerste contact hebben opgetreden binnen hun zorgorganisatie, waardoor ik mijn onderzoek kon uitzetten bij zorgmedewerkers: Marjolijn van de Wijngaard, Erica van den Berg, Ineke Hoogland, Nanda Bartels, Ilse Harms, Dennis von Bergh, Mariette Verschuren, Mieke van Rens, José van Beek, Frans Wuisman en Guido Dahler. Zonder jullie had ik geen respondenten, geen deelnemers en dus geen onderzoek gehad. Veel dank voor jullie inzet en betrokkenheid!

Een speciale dank wil ik uitspreken naar Michiel van den Heuvel van Transvorm. Vanaf onze eerste telefonische kennismaking in 2014 sprak je jouw steun uit voor mijn onderzoek. Je vond het relevant en waardevol en gaf mij de ruimte om de training zelfleiderschap in de praktijk te testen. Je betrok ook Kees der Weduwe als waardevolle kracht bij het project, waarvoor ook veel dank. Jullie inspanningen voor het afsluitende symposium in 2015 evenals de projecten voor Wendbaar aan het werk daarna, hebben niet alleen veel voor mij en mijn team betekent, maar ook veel voor de deelnemende zorgmedewerkers.

Cafer Yigit en Gerrit Oostendorp, dankzij jullie werd ik uitgedaagd om na te denken over een bredere implementatie van zelfleiderschap binnen de setting van zorgteams. Gerrit, dank je wel voor jouw onvoorwaardelijke vertrouwen en jouw ambassadeurschap voor het project "Sterke teams, Sterke medewerkers". Cafer, dank voor jouw support voor mijn onderzoek. Ik ben trots op het artikel dat we samen met Tinka hierover hebben kunnen publiceren in Tijdschrift voor HRM.

Caroline Horikx, Ankie Groenenboom en Mirjam van 't Klooster, dank jullie wel

voor de professionele wijze waarop jullie de trainingen zelfleiderschap hebben verzorgd. Marijke Broekens en Helen Althuizen, jullie toonden lef om mee te doen in het vervolgonderzoek, zodat we de ontwikkeling van zelfleiderschap binnen de setting van zorgteams konden testen. Jullie hebben allemaal met grote precisie meegeholpen waardoor we de kwaliteit van de onderzoeken konden waarborgen.

Marita, als deelnemer van één van de eerste trainingsgroepen van de training zelfleiderschap wil ik jou bedanken voor jouw deelname. Jouw enthousiaste mail over hoe geweldig je in 2015 de training hebt ervaren, heb ik alle jaren boven mijn bureau laten hangen. Zo representeerde je de honderden zorgmedewerkers die door de jaren heen hebben deelgenomen aan de training zelfleiderschap.

My dear friends from the PhD school, especially Hiske den Boer, Albert Ponsteen, Peter Oeij, Jan Willem Tromp, Maria Candida Baumer de Azevedo, Panteha Pedram, Wiyay Jharap, and Nico Verhoef, thank you for the fantastic time we had together in Heerlen and elsewhere. Let's continue the nice dinner parties! Special thanks to Ben Honyenuga for your support. I still hope that we will visit you at some day in Ghana. Ron Tuninga, thank you so much for making the years at the PhD school in Heerlen so inspiring. We couldn't have had a better start for our PhD adventure.

Naast de PhD school leerde ik mensen kennen die de uitdagingen van promotieonderzoek ook hebben doorstaan en met wie ik af en toe kon sparren. Richta Yntema, Martine Coun, Ingrid Boelhouwer, Karin Pak en Sjiera de Vries: dank jullie wel voor jullie support en inspiratie!

Sarah Rechsteiner en Haley Lancaster, voor het nauwkeurig controleren van mijn Engels: Thank you very much!

Collega's van Intrinzis, Kalinka Winkelman, Ingrid Weening, Yèrma van Egeraat, Caroline Horikx, Jacqueline Risseeuw, Marjan van der Endt, Petra Wiesnekker, Ankie Groenenboom, Marijke Broekens, Sabine Koop, dank voor jullie onvoorwaardelijke support, vertrouwen, professionaliteit èn alle gezelligheid die jullie brengen! Angelique van der Meijden, dank voor jouw fantastische bijdrage in ons projectmanagement door de jaren heen. Lonneke de Bruijn, dank dat je al die jaren klaarstond om de frisse grafische vormgeving te doen van folders, leermodules en ander communicatie materiaal. Ik ben enorm dankbaar voor de vele vrienden in mijn leven en de fijne en gezellige momenten die ik afgelopen jaren met hen kon ervaren. Ik denk hierbij speciaal aan de Hoppers die garant staan voor een Leven Lang Lol; aan de SayNoMore groep met wie we altijd leuke dingen doen; aan Germen en Loekie en onze BeestenMarkt-borrelavondjes; aan de gourmet en BBO avondjes met Petra, Björn en Casper; aan de gezelligheid en betrokkenheid van Marleen en Ruud en Mariëlle en Jeroen; aan mijn buurtjes rondom het Verzetspad; en aan gezelligheid inclusief waardevolle adviezen van Ramon en Ardis, en de zwemuurtjes op de vrijdagen met Ellen (misschien weer oppakken?). Marleen, fijn dat ik jou als voorbeeld mocht gebruiken om uit te leggen wat intrinsieke motivatie betekent voor een verpleegkundige op de IC: hoe groter de trauma's, hoe uitdagender (en dus leuker) het werk. Heel veel plezier met je nieuwe spannende uitdaging op de ambulance! Astrid, aan jou een speciale dankjewel voor jouw superfijne support van het begin tot het eind van mijn onderzoek. Het hielp enorm in het doorgaan op de ingeslagen weg. Erna, wat heerlijk dat wij iedere woensdag een rondje hardlopen en meteen het leven doorpraten. Een ijzersterk format waar we nog jaren mee vooruit kunnen! Dankjewel hiervoor!

Letty de Gier maakt mijn promotie helaas niet meer mee. Het is mooi dat mijn promotie precies samenvalt met haar geboortedag op 18 februari. Letty gaf mij het vertrouwen mee dat het zeker gaat lukken met mijn promotie. Dat is een fijne gedachte die mij op de 18e zeker gaat helpen.

Familie van Dorssen, dank voor jullie onvoorwaardelijke liefde en gezelligheid. Heerlijk om onderdeel van de Van Dorssens te mogen zijn. Speciale dank aan mijn schoonvader Bert. Iedere dag vertel je ons dat we moeten blijven genieten van de alledaagse dingen. De prachtige uil die je voor mij maakte als teken van wijsheid en ter stimulans van mijn onderzoek heeft zeker meegeholpen bij de afronding van mijn studie.

Familie Boog, dank voor jullie eindeloze support afgelopen jaren. Marjan, het was fijn om af en toe in Zwitserland te kunnen schrijven ter vergroting van de natuurlijke beloningen tijdens mijn onderzoekswerk. Supergaaf om afgelopen oktober samen met jou, Daniel, Sarah en Albert boven op de berg te vieren dat mijn onderzoek klaar was. Sarah, heel fijn dat jij mij zo goed hielp met mijn Engels en "en passant" ook nog een paar prikkelende vragen stelde over de inhoud van mijn proefschrift. Ik vind het fantastisch dat jij mijn paranimf bent. Jan en Saskia, bedankt voor jullie support en gezelligheid, en ook voor jullie bemoedigende sinterklaasgedichten over promoveren op zelfleiderschap. Pap en mam, wat is het mooi dat jullie mijn hele weg van promotieonderzoek met interesse hebben gevolgd en soms zelfs hebben gelezen. Ik ben dankbaar dat jullie gezond en wel bij mijn verdediging aanwezig zullen zijn. Dank jullie wel voor jullie liefdevolle support afgelopen jaren.

Lieve Vivian, Huib en Albert, als geen ander weten jullie dat bij mijn promotieonderzoek zowel het vieren van successen als het dealen met stress hoorden. Soms kon je maar beter niet mijn werkkamer binnenkomen. Jullie hebben ieder op jullie eigen manier een fijne bijdrage geleverd aan het slagen van dit onderzoek. Huib, dank voor de realitycheck die jij met regelmaat gaf. Het is immers niet nodig om altijd maar enthousiast ergens over te zijn of om het onderzoek erg belangrijk te maken. Je kunt soms dingen gewoon doen en that's it. Vief, als geen ander kan jij het leven vieren, iedere dag weer opnieuw. Dank voor jouw gezelligheid iedere dag. Inmiddels is gebleken dat jij heel goed wetenschappelijk kan schrijven, waardoor je mij mooi kon helpen bij het laatste stukje schrijfwerk. Ik vind het heel fijn dat jij mijn tweede paranimf bent! Lieve Albert, zonder jou was ik nooit aan dit hele avontuur begonnen. Dat uitgerekend jij de prachtige opmaak van dit promotieboekje hebt gemaakt, en dit tot in de puntjes hebt verzorgd, is heel bijzonder. Dankjewel voor jouw eindeloze geduld, jouw optimisme, jouw liefde, jouw muziek en jouw gezelligheid afgelopen jaren! Ik ben benieuwd wat ons volgende avontuur gaat worden en heb daar nu al zin in!

